Distribution Agreement

In presenting this thesis or dissertation as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for an advanced degree from Emory University, I hereby grant to Emory University and its agents the non-exclusive license to archive, make accessible, and display my thesis or dissertation in whole or in part in all forms of media, now or hereafter known, including display on the world wide web. I understand that I may select some access restrictions as part of the online submission of this thesis or dissertation. I retain all ownership rights to the copyright of the thesis or dissertation. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of this thesis or dissertation.

Signature:

Ryan H. Purcell

Date

Activation and regulation of the brain-expressed adhesion G protein-coupled receptors ADGRB1/BAI1 and ADGRB2/BAI2: Implications for human disease

By

Ryan Herndon Purcell

Doctor of Philosophy

Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Science

Neuroscience Program

Randy A. Hall Advisor

Gary J. Bassell Committee Member

John R. Hepler Committee Member

Thomas Kukar Committee Member

Erwin G. Van Meir Committee Member

Accepted:

Lisa A. Tedesco, Ph.D. Dean of the James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies

Date

Activation and regulation of the brain-expressed adhesion G protein-coupled receptors ADGRB1/BAI1 and ADGRB2/BAI2: Implications for human disease

By

Ryan Herndon Purcell

B.A., Johns Hopkins University, 2009

Advisor: Randy A. Hall, Ph.D.

An abstract of

A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the

James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies of Emory University

In partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy in

Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Science

Neuroscience Program

Abstract

Activation and regulation of the brain-expressed adhesion G protein-coupled receptors ADGRB1/BAI1 and ADGRB2/BAI2: Implications for human disease

By Ryan Herndon Purcell

The adhesion G protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs) are the second-largest family of GPCRs in the human genome. Most adhesion GPCRs are considered to be orphan receptors with few widely-accepted natural ligands. However, the unique architecture and common domain structures of these receptors invites the hypothesis that they may have a common activation mechanism. While the activation and signaling mechanisms of these receptors largely remain enigmatic, even less is understood in terms of how these proteins are regulated.

The first third of this dissertation focuses on progress in understanding the activation mechanisms of the adhesion GPCR BAI1/ADGRB1 (B1). We found that removing almost the entire extracellular amino terminus of the receptor has no negative effect on the signaling activity of the receptor, with the heavily truncated receptor being recognized by β -arrestins and G proteins as an active receptor conformation. Thus, contrary to the tethered cryptic agonist model that has been proposed based on studies of several other aGPCRs, activation of B1 does not appear to require a tethered cryptic agonist.

Next, we applied similar methods to study a human disease-associated mutation in the closely-related receptor BAI2/ADGRB2 (B2). This mutation was found in an adult female patient who has suffered from a degenerative neuromuscular condition since adolescence. We found that this arginine to tryptophan (R1465W) substitution in the intracellular C terminus of B2 significantly increases the receptor's signaling output, but only in the active form of the receptor that has a truncated N-terminus (B2 Δ NT). This mutation also increases receptor surface expression, and our results suggest two mechanisms underlying these differences: increased flexibility of G protein coupling and disruption in the receptor's interaction with the endocytic protein endophilin A1.

In the final third of this dissertation, studies are presented on regulation of B1 signaling by C-terminal determinants. We found that deletion of the B1 proline-rich region drastically biases the receptor's signaling activity by eliminating G protein-dependent signaling to SRF-luciferase and greatly potentiating activity to NFAT. Finally, we report on the identification of three mutations in B1 that were discovered in individuals with schizophrenia. One of these mutations is in a similar location as the B2-R1465W, is also an Arg \rightarrow Trp substitution, and greatly increases receptor activity.

Taken together, these studies provide a deeper understanding of two adhesion GPCRs in terms of their signaling and regulation. Moreover, the findings described here provide a basis to connect the activity of these receptors to human diseases and set the stage for the eventual targeting of these receptors by therapeutics.

Activation and regulation of the brain-expressed adhesion G protein-coupled receptors ADGRB1/BAI1 and ADGRB2/BAI2: Implications for human disease

By Ryan Herndon Purcell

B.A., Johns Hopkins University, 2009

Advisor: Randy A. Hall, Ph.D.

A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the

James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies of Emory University

In partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy in

Graduate Division of Biological and Biomedical Science

Neuroscience Program

Acknowledgments

This work is dedicated to Riley Steiner, a source of inspiration and a steadfast and loving supporter the entire way.

Special thanks to Dr. Randy Hall for unwavering optimism, exceptional ideas, and tireless mentoring. To laboratory colleagues Dr. Jason Stephenson, Zahra Nassiri-Toosi, Ayush Kishore, Michelle Giddens, Brilee Coleman and Dr. Sharon Owino for extra hands and insightful discussions. To committee members Dr. Gary Bassell, Dr. John Hepler, Dr. Tom Kukar, and Dr. Erwin Van Meir for expert advice and for guiding this work to completion. To Dr. Karen Rommelfanger, Dr. Paul Root Wolpe, Dr. Gillian Hue, Dr. John Banja, and the editorial team of *AJOB Neuroscience* for providing opportunities and encouraging scholarship in neuroethics. Additional thanks to Dr. David Weinshenker and Dr. Andrew Escayg for early career mentoring.

Thanks to Dr. Kellie Tamashiro and Dr. Timothy Moran for igniting my interest in research.

Sincere thank you to Bill and Marsha Purcell for encouraging intellectual curiosity and the pursuit of my passions.

Additional acknowledgments to Dr. Malu Tansey, Dr. David Weinshenker, Dr. Victor Faundez, and Gary Longstreet for exceptional leadership of the Emory neuroscience graduate program.

Final thank you to Dr. Kristian Blaich, Dr. David Saunders, Lance Harden, Dougie Coffed, and Jay Holder for helping to keep me on track.

Table of Contents

CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Cell surface receptors	2
1.2 KEY FEATURES OF GPCRS	7
1.3 REGULATION OF GPCR SIGNALING ACTIVITY	8
1.4 MUTATIONS IN GPCRS CAN CAUSE HUMAN DISEASES	15
1.5 ADHESION GPCR FAMILY	16
1.5.1 Adhesion GPCR structure	20
1.6 ADHESION GPCR ACTIVATION MECHANISMS	25
1.6.1 Adhesion GPCR Signaling Pathways and Ligands	32
1.6.2 Adhesion GPCR Ligands	36
1.7 ADHESION GPCRS IN DISEASE	39
1.7.1 Neuropsychiatric disorders	39
1.7.2 Cancer	42
1.7.3 Immune, Cardiac, and Pulmonary	45
1.8 THE BAI SUB-FAMILY OF ADHESION GPCRS	48
1.9 Research aims	51
CHARTER & ADODDI ACTIVIATION IN THERE A TETHERED ACONINTS	~ ^
CHAPTER 2. ADGRBI ACTIVATION – IS THERE A TETHERED AGONIST?	54
2.1 INTRODUCTION	55
2.2 EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES	58
2.2.1 Cell culture	38
2.2.2 DNA Constructs	38
2.2.3 Western Blot	38
2.2.4 Cell Surface Biotinylation	39
2.2.5 Co-immunoprecipitation	60
2.2.6 Luciferase assays	60
2.3 RESULTS	61
2.3.1 Removal of the NT does not impair receptor expression or signaling	61
2.3.2 B1 Δ NT and B1-SL bind to β -arrestin2 and are ubiquitinated	66
2.3.3 $G\alpha_{13}$ binds to B1 ΔNT and B1-SL and potentiates their signaling activity	71
2.4 DISCUSSION OF ADGRB1 ACTIVATION MECHANISMS	76
CHAPTER 3. A DISEASE-ASSOCIATED C-TERMINAL MUTATION IN ADGRB	2
POTENTIATES RECEPTOR SIGNALING ACTIVITY	- 81
3 1 INTRODUCTION	82
3 2 EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES	85
3.2.1 Cell culture	85
3.2.2 DNA constructs	85
3 2 3 Western Blot	86
3 2 4 Cell Surface Biotinvlation	86
3.2.5 Co-immunoprecipitation	87
3.2.6 Luciferase assays	87
3 3 RESULTS	88
3 3 1 ADGRB2 R1465W	
3 3 2 ADGRB2 R1465W increases signaling activity and surface expression	90
3.3.3 B2ANT signals to NFAT luciferase via GBv and a calcium channel	93
3.3 4 B2 is linked to Ga-	96
3.3.5 R1465W mutation disrupts B2 interaction with Endophilin A1	102
3.4 DISCUSSION OF ADGRB2 R1465W	110

CHAPTER 4. C-TERMINAL DETERMINANTS OF ADGRB1 ACTIVITY	116
4.1 INTRODUCTION	117
4.2 EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES	123
4.2.1 Cell culture	123
4.2.2 DNA constructs	123
4.2.3 Western Blot	124
4.2.4 Cell Surface Biotinylation	124
4.2.5 Co-immunoprecipitation	125
4.2.6 Luciferase assays	125
4.2.7 Mutation discovery	126
4.3 Results	127
4.3.1 IRSp53 increases surface expression and activity of ADGRB1	127
4.3.2 Proline-rich region deletion does not interrupt IRSp53 binding but drastically	biases
B1 signaling activity	131
4.3.3 ADGRB1 SZ-linked mutations	137
4.4 DISCUSSION OF ADGRB1 C TERMINAL DETERMINANTS OF SIGNALING ACTIVITY	145
CHAPTER 5. SUMMARY DISCUSSION AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS	149
5.1 SUMMARY OF ADVANCES	150
5.2 LIMITATIONS	154
5.3 FUTURE DIRECTIONS	155
5.3.1 Drug targeting opportunities in adhesion GPCRs	158
5.4 CONCLUSION	162
REFERENCES	163

List of Figures:

FIGURE 1. HISTORY OF RECEPTOR THEORY	6
FIGURE 2. REGULATION OF GPCR SIGNALING ACTIVITY	10
FIGURE 3. ADHESION GPCR STRUCTURE	19
FIGURE 4. ADHESION GPCR SUB-FAMILIES	24
FIGURE 5. MODELS OF ADHESION GPCR ACTIVATION	29
TABLE 1. TETHERED AGONIST-ACTIVATED ADHESION GPCRS	31
TABLE 2. AGPCR SIGNALING PATHWAYS	35
FIGURE 6. THE BAI SUB-FAMILY OF ADHESION GPCRS	47
FIGURE 7. B1-SL IS EXPRESSED ON THE CELL SURFACE	63
FIGURE 8. ADGRB1 N TERMINUS IS DISPENSABLE FOR SIGNALING ACTIVITY	64
FIGURE 9. ADGRB1 Δ NT and B1-SL bind to β -arrestin2	67
FIGURE 10. ADGRB1ΔNT AND B1-SL ARE HEAVILY UBIQUITINATED	69
FIGURE 11. ADGRB1 Δ NT and B1-SL bind to G α_{13}	72
Figure 12. $G\alpha_{12}$ and $G\alpha_{13}$ potentiate signaling activity to NFAT luciferase	73
FIGURE 13. ALLOSTERIC ANTAGONIST MODEL	75
FIGURE 14. ADGRB2 R1465W	89
FIGURE 15. ADGRB2 R1465W INCREASES SIGNALING ACTIVITY	91
FIGURE 16. B2 R1465W INCREASES SURFACE EXPRESSION	92
FIGURE 17. B2 Δ NT signals to NFAT-luciferase via Gbf and a calcium channel	l. 94
FIGURE 18. ADGRB2 INTERACTS WITH GAz	98
FIGURE 19. GAz-SPECIFIC INHIBITOR RGS20 AMPLIFIES B2ΔNT SIGNALING	. 100
FIGURE 20. B2 Δ NT-R1465W INTERACTS WITH GAI	. 101
FIGURE 21. B2 Δ NT INTERACTS WITH B-ARRESTIN2	. 104
FIGURE 22. B2 Δ NT-WT and B2 Δ NT-RW are each heavily ubiquitinated	. 105
FIGURE 23. R1465W MUTATION DISRUPTS INTERACTION WITH ENDOPHILIN A1	. 106
FIGURE 24. ENDOPHILIN A1 INHIBITS B2 Δ NT SIGNALING ACTIVITY	. 107
FIGURE 25. ENDOPHILIN A1 INTERACTS WITH B2 AND ADGRB3 IN MOUSE BRAIN	. 108
FIGURE 26. ADGRB2 SIGNALING PATHWAY MODEL	. 109
TABLE 3. ADHESION GPCR CYTOPLASMIC DOMAIN FEATURES	. 122

FIGURE 27. IRSp53 improves the surface expression of B1 Δ NT	128
FIGURE 28. IRSp53 selectively increases the activity of B1 Δ NT to NFAT-	
LUCIFERASE	129
FIGURE 29. LOSS OF PROLINE-RICH REGION DOES NOT ABROGATE IRSP53 BINDING	133
FIGURE 30. B1 Δ NT Δ PRR co-immunoprecipitates with endophilin A1	134
FIGURE 31. PRR LOSS SILENCES SRF BUT POTENTIATES NFAT ACTIVITY	135
FIGURE 32. B1 SCHIZOPHRENIA (SZ)-ASSOCIATED MUTATIONS	138
FIGURE 33. SURFACE EXPRESSION OF B1 SCHIZOPHRENIA (SZ)-ASSOCIATED MUTANTS	140
FIGURE 34. R1473W INCREASES B1 Δ NT SIGNALING ACTIVITY	141
FIGURE 35. B1 R1473W RETAINS INTERACTIONS WITH ENDOPHILIN A1	143
FIGURE 36. EFFECTS OF C-TERMINAL MUTATIONS ON B1 SIGNALING	144
FIGURE 37. ADHESION GPCR TARGETING STRATEGIES	161

Chapter 1. Introduction

1.1 Cell surface receptors

Cells need to sense their extracellular environment in order to survive and communicate with other cells. Signals from outside, such as neurotransmitters, hormones, ions, and sensory stimuli, must be received and the physiological messages they convey must be transduced inside the cell. The mammalian cell membrane is teeming with transmembrane proteins, including ion channels, adhesion molecules, and receptor proteins, which allow for the decoding of extracellular signals. Among these transmembrane proteins, one class of receptors is the largest gene family in the mammalian genome with 800 individual members in humans: G protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs).

Interestingly, the concept of a specific receptor for a biologically-active molecule was once very controversial (Lefkowitz 2004, Maehle, Prull, and Halliwell 2002). Today, we take for granted that cell membrane-impermeable molecules exert their action through integral membrane receptor proteins but early work on receptors met significant resistance. It was John N. Langley who in the early 20th century (Fig. 1) first described the idea of a "receptive substance" in an effort to understand how poisons such as curare and nicotine act on muscle preparations (Langley 1905). Paul Ehrlich, who initially studied "side chains" in the context of antibodies and immunology, expanded his thinking by 1907 to rename them as "chemoreceptors" and believed that both toxic substances and drugs could interact at these sites (Maehle, Prull, and Halliwell 2002, Parascandola 1980). In fact, Ehrlich formalized his ideas about specific receptors to explain his early observation of drug-resistance in microorganisms (Parascandola 1980). Working with

three different classes of chemical dyes that are toxic to parasitic trypanosomes, Ehrlich found that the organisms that were resistant to one dye were resistant to other dyes in that class, but not to those in a separate chemical class. His explanation for this phenomenon was that the drugs only act by combining with a chemoreceptor and that a trypanosome strain could display resistance to a class of drugs if it lacked a certain chemoreceptor or if that chemoreceptor had decreased affinity for that particular drug (Parascandola 1980).

By the early 1920's, Langley had postulated that there are at least two main classes of receptive substances which can either inhibit or induce muscle contraction (Maehle, Prull, and Halliwell 2002). Another key figure, A.J. Clark, rejected prominent pseudoscientific trends of the time and pushed the field toward more quantitative analysis. In the early 1930s, Clark proposed that drugs reversibly interact with receptors and that the effect is dependent in part on the number of receptors bound (Clark 1933, Kenakin 2004, Maehle, Prull, and Halliwell 2002). However, it was not until around 1950 that receptor pharmacology truly began to mature (Parascandola 1980). Ahlquist, building on Langley's two type of receptors concept described two separate, α - and β adrenergic (or adrenotropic) receptors (Ahlquist 1948). Ariens defined drug affinity at a receptor (Ariens 1954) and Stephenson developed a quantitative basis for receptor occupancy and drug efficacy (Stephenson 1956) among other significant milestones (Kenakin 2004).

The molecular era was heralded by a shift toward direct interrogation of receptor function, which began in the early 1970's (Lefkowitz 2004). Early work in the molecular pharmacology of GPCRs was aimed at finding the receptor that mediates an effect or is bound by a particular ligand. For example, the presence of a receptor that was specifically bound by opiates in the nervous system was discovered by Pert and Snyder in 1973 and soon thereafter Kosterlitz and Hughes demonstrated the existence of endogenous opioids that had differential affinities for three different receptors classes (Pert and Snyder 1973, Hughes et al. 1975, Lord et al. 1977). However, the genes for the opioid receptors were not identified by molecular cloning until the early 1990's and were only then matched to previously-described functions (Evans et al. 1992, Kieffer et al. 1992, Wang et al. 1993).

The first seven-transmembrane-spanning receptor was cloned from the retina, where rhodopsin, a GPCR activated by photons, is highly abundant (Nathans and Hogness 1983). Lefkowitz and colleagues found that the adrenergic receptors bore striking homology to rhodopsin (Dixon et al. 1986), and Buck and Axel discovered that hundreds of odorant receptors in the nose were also seven-transmembrane receptors (Buck and Axel 1991). It thus became clear to many physiologists and pharmacologists that these proteins are a prominent and extraordinarily diverse family of cell surface receptors. Indeed, it is now known that this superfamily of receptors can receive and transduce signals as diverse as large proteins (parathyroid hormone receptor), fatty acids (GPR120), sex hormones (GPR30), and neurotransmitters (adrenaline, dopamine, serotonin, glutamate, GABA, etc.) in addition to the aforementioned photons (rhodopsin) and odorant molecules at olfactory receptors (Bjarnadottir et al. 2006).

The completion of the human genome in 2003 shifted the classic GPCR research paradigm because now the sequence of the entire complement of human 7transmembrane receptor proteins is known (Vassilatis et al. 2003). GPCRs are currently grouped into five families under the GRAFS nomenclatures: <u>G</u>lutamate (class C, metabotropic glutamate receptors, GABA_B, Ca²⁺-sensing, several taste and pheromone receptors), <u>R</u>hodopsin-like (class A, 719 receptors including 329 non-olfactory GPCRs), <u>A</u>dhesion (33 human receptors, see below), <u>F</u>rizzled (10 Frizzled receptors and Smoothened), <u>S</u>ecretin-like (Class B, 15 receptors) (IUPHAR 2015).

The question now, for many GPCRs, is what role they serve in the body. Of the ~400 non-olfactory human GPCRs (Fredriksson et al. 2003), roughly 1/3rd remain orphan receptors without a known endogenous ligand (Roth and Kroeze 2015). These "pharmacologically dark" receptors represent enormous potential for improving our understanding of physiology and for drug discovery.



Figure 1. History of receptor theory

1.2 Key features of GPCRs

The members of this family of seven-transmembrane spanning proteins are typically referred to as G protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs) because of their ability to transduce external stimuli into cellular signaling pathways mediated by guanosine nucleotide-binding regulatory proteins (G proteins) (Hepler and Gilman 1992). G proteins are heterotrimers comprised of an alpha, beta, and gamma subunit. There are at least 16 different G protein alpha subunits in the human genome (nearly 20 different proteins counting splice variants) and they are grouped into four major classes: $G\alpha_s$, $G\alpha_{i/o/z}$, $G\alpha_{q/11}$, and $G\alpha_{12/13}$ (Milligan and Kostenis 2006). There nearly as many beta and gamma subunits, which can join their alpha counterparts in multiple combinations, adding an additional layer of complexity. The alpha-independent functions of the G $\beta\gamma$ subunits are only beginning to be understood and appreciated. Original work in this area is discussed in Chapter 3.

These components of G proteins have received far less attention but are nonetheless highly important for signaling activity as addressed in the present studies. The different subtypes of G α subunits were initially named for their effects on the effector protein adenylyl cyclase, an enzyme that cyclizes adenosine monophosphate (AMP) to turn it into a second messenger. G α_s stimulates adenylyl cyclase to increase local cAMP concentrations and G α_i inhibits the enzyme. In the outer segments of rod cells in the retina, the conformation of rhodopsin is shifted from inactive to active when light isomerizes the covalently linked vitamin molecule retinal from 11-*cis* to all-*trans*retinal. This new conformation allows the receptor to interact with transducin, the G protein of the retina, which has a similar function as G α_i and activates a phosphodiesterase which leads to the breakdown of a cyclical second messenger (cGMP in this case). Rhodopsin is atypical among GPCRs in that its agonist (retinal) is covalently linked to the receptor. Chapter 2 addresses a hypothesis in the field that adhesion GPCRs also have a tethered agonist.

Perhaps the most iconic feature of GPCRs is their serpentine, 7-transmembrane domain insertion in the phospholipid bilayer cell membrane with an extracellular amino (N) terminus and an intracellular carboxyl (C) terminus. Major advances in the understanding of the structure of these proteins has occurred in recent years as crystal structures have emerged for a number of GPCRs. In 2000, a 2.8 angstrom structure of bovine rhodopsin was solved by Palczewski and colleagues (Palczewski et al. 2000) but it took another 11 years for the first report of a GPCR in its active state in complex with a G protein, in this case the β 2-adrenergic receptor with G α_s (Rasmussen et al. 2011). This structure triggered an explosion in GPCR crystallography and, as of July 2015, the structures of more than 30 GPCRs have been experimentally solved (Piscitelli et al. 2015). Unfortunately, no adhesion receptors have been crystallized to this point, and given their tremendous size and structural complexity, it seems likely that a piecemeal approach will be utilized in the coming years.

1.3 Regulation of GPCR signaling activity

The signaling activity of G protein-coupled receptors must be tightly regulated, otherwise the signaling would be difficult for the cell to decode and could be toxic. Receptors need to be activated in response to certain stimuli and cells must have mechanisms to limit or stop signaling when the message has been received or prolonged signaling threatens cellular homeostasis. In the absence of an agonist, most GPCRs exist in inactive conformations. However, most GPCRs also exhibit some level of constitutive activity in the absence of ligands, with the extent of constitutive activity varying between receptors and being dependent on receptor expression levels.

When a GPCR adopts its active conformation, it is able to interact with heterotrimeric G protein alpha subunits (Fig. 2). The receptor acts as a guanine nucleotide exchange factor (GEF) for the alpha subunit, which is a GTPase. Interaction with the receptor catalyzes the exchange of GDP for GTP, which activates the G protein. Upon activation, the G protein alpha subunit can release its $\beta\gamma$ subunits, and the alpha and $\beta\gamma$ subunits can exert actions on effector proteins. As mentioned above, $G\alpha_s$ stimulates adenylyl cyclase and $G\alpha_i$ inhibits the same enzyme. Other alpha subunits ($G\alpha_{\alpha/11}$ subfamily) can stimulate calcium signaling, which is a critical signal at the presynapse for the release of neurotransmitter vesicles. The Rho pathway, activated by $G\alpha_{12/13}$ is known to initiate actin cytoskeletal remodeling, which is important in post-synaptic dendritic spines. Two other key G α subunits not shown in Figure 2 are G α_0 and G α_z . These are also members of the $G\alpha_i$ sub-family and are highly expressed in the brain and nervous system but do not inhibit adenylyl cyclase. $G\alpha_z$, unlike $G\alpha_{i/o}$, is insensitive to pertussis toxin, a common inhibitor of this pathway (Ho and Wong 2001). All three of these $G\alpha$ subunits are known to liberate their $\beta\gamma$ subunits for key functions including MAP kinase signaling and the modulation of ion channels (Khan et al. 2013). See Chapter 3 for further discussion of $G\alpha_z$ signaling.

Figure 2. Regulation of GPCR signaling activity

In the basal state, G proteins ($G\alpha/\beta\gamma$) are bound to GDP and do not readily interact with GPCRs. Once a receptor adopts its active conformation, it can serve as a guanosine nucleotide exchange factor (GEF) to activate G α subunits, which can liberate $\beta\gamma$ subunits. Depending on the subtype of G α , it can act on multiple effectors including adenylyl cyclase, phospholipase C β (PLC β), or RhoGEFs, which can then activate or inhibit a variety of second messenger molecules (cyclic-Adenosine Monophosphate, cAMP; Diacylglycerol, DAG; Inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate, IP3). G-protein-coupled receptor kinases (GRKs) can phosphorylate (P-) active receptors, which creates a binding site for β -arrestin. Arrestin binding to GPCRs typically occludes the G protein interaction site and therefore stops signaling activity to those pathways. Arrestins can then recruit adaptor proteins and clathrin coat proteins (not shown) to mediate the internalization of GPCRs. Receptors can then be recycled back to the cell surface for a second round of signaling or can be shuttled to the lysosome for degradation.

Figure 2. Regulation of GPCR signaling activity



Heterotrimeric G proteins are not the only cytoplasmic proteins that can recognize a GPCR in its active conformation. G-protein-coupled receptor kinases (GRKs) can phosphorylate intracellular serine and threonine residues on active GPCRs, which creates binding sites for β -arrestins (Premont, Inglese, and Lefkowitz 1995). However, there are also pathway-specific kinases such as protein kinase A or protein kinase C (not pictured), which can respond to increased concentrations of the second messengers cAMP or Ca²⁺, respectively, and phosphorylate intracellular regions of both active and inactive GPCRs (Ferguson 2001). Thus, desensitization – defined as cellular mechanisms to safeguard against overstimulation from active receptors – can be both specific and non-specific (Ferguson 2001).

When β -arrestins bind to activated and phosphorylated receptors they sterically occlude heterotrimeric G proteins and thereby uncouple the receptor from the G protein pathways (Ferguson 2001). However, β -arrestins can also serve as scaffolds for the activation of a separate set of kinase cascades like the MAP kinase pathway (Violin and Lefkowitz 2007). In fact, it is now known that some agonists possess functional selectivity such that certain molecules can bias the receptor either more toward a conformation that activates G protein pathways or arrestin signaling pathways (Violin and Lefkowitz 2007).

The functional selectivity of molecules at GPCRs is a very active area of research because the clinical consequences can be profound. For example, morphine is a powerful analgesic but its pain relieving effects are accompanied by a high risk of dependence and side effects such as respiratory suppression and constipation (Raehal, Walker, and Bohn 2005). Interestingly, these side effects have been disentangled from the primary analgesia in mice lacking β -arrestin-2. These animals do not develop the typical tolerance for morphine – their response to a second treatment with morphine is as robust as the first treatment – whereas wild-type animals respond only about half as well to the second dose (Bohn et al. 2000). In addition, mice lacking β -arrestin-2 are protected from two of the most clinically relevant side effects of morphine treatment, constipation and respiratory suppression (Raehal, Walker, and Bohn 2005). These data indicate that β -arrestin-2 is a key mediator of morphine tolerance and its unwanted side effects and that drugs that retain the ability to stimulate G protein signaling from the μ -opioid receptor but limit recruitment of and signaling by β -arrestin-2 could be safer analgesic agents (Raehal et al. 2011). This concept of functional selectivity or bias for a particular pathway will be discussed in Chapter 4, not based on a particular ligand but on mutations to the receptor itself. Fine tuning the functional selectivity of drugs such that they retain their primary function but are accompanied by less risk of dependence and fewer side effects is a major goal in this area.

In addition to mediating alternative signaling pathways downstream of GPCRs, β arrestins are also involved in receptor internalization. Upon binding by β -arrestins, many GPCRs are removed from the cell surface via the canonical clathrin-coat pathway (Ferguson 2001). β -arrestins can bind to both adaptor proteins and clathrin coat proteins to facilitate the formation of clathrin-coated vesicles which are then pinched off from the intracellular side of the membrane by dynamin. Endocytosis does not necessarily mean the end of a receptor's signaling activity. An emerging area of GPCR research focuses on intracellular GPCR signaling from endosomes, though the importance of this signaling may differ for specific GPCRs (Irannejad et al. 2013).

Recently, a new pathway has been identified which also may play a key role in GPCR internalization. In the late 1990's, it was reported that the intracellular scaffold protein endophilin bound to the β_1 -adrenergic receptor, but it was unclear exactly what function this interaction had (Tang et al. 1999). Endophilins are membrane-binding proteins with SH3 domains that can participate in a number of protein-protein interactions and perhaps modulate the clathrin GPCR endocytic pathway (Mousavi et al. 2004). However, in 2015, new data demonstrated that endophilins not only participate in the canonical clathrin-mediated endocytic pathway, but can mediate their own dynamindependent endocytic pathway without the help of clathrin (Boucrot et al. 2015). This new pathway is exciting because the kinetics appear to be faster than clathrin-mediated endocytosis, it is more dependent on the receptor's activity (clathrin endocytosis can be constitutive in some cellular compartments), and endophilin interactions were found with more than a dozen GPCRs including adrenaline, dopamine, serotonin, and histamine receptor subtypes (Boucrot et al. 2015). Much remains to be understood about this pathway including what role (if any) β-arrestins have in it. Original work presented in Chapter 3 discusses a potential role for endophilins in the regulation of ADGRB2.

Once internalized, GPCRs can either be recycled back to the cell surface or degraded by lysosomal and/or proteasomal pathways (Marchese et al. 2008). Some receptors such as protease-activated receptor 1 (PAR1) are not recycled back to the membrane (Trejo and Coughlin 1999). However, PAR1 is not a conventional GPCR. It is activated by a tethered cryptic agonist which is exposed when the protease thrombin cleaves the ectodomain of the receptor (Coughlin 2000). Clearly, due to the way this agonist induces a permanent modification of the receptor, it is unlike a reversibly-binding ligand that can diffuse away. Therefore, receptor degradation may be the most efficient regulatory process for a receptor like PAR1. This process is relevant for adhesion GPCRs as well because their activation mechanisms may also be irreversible (see below), so it is unclear how signaling could be quenched once activation has occurred. This concept will be discussed in further detail throughout this dissertation.

Some adhesion GPCRs including the ADGRB sub-family have unusually long intracellular C termini, which allow for a number of different protein-protein interactions including with small signaling GTPases like Rac1 and Cdc42, and PDZ domain proteins at the extreme C-terminus (see Table 3). How these non-heterotrimeric G protein signaling pathways are activated, regulated, and how their signaling may intersect with heterotrimeric G protein signaling from other regions of the same protein are not well understood and are active areas of investigation.

1.4 Mutations in GPCRs can cause human diseases

The cloning of the gene for the GPCR rhodopsin was followed shortly thereafter by the identification of mutations in that gene linked to retinitis pigmentosa, a degenerative disease of the retina (Dryja et al. 1990). The identification of these mutations in the protein also led to a better understanding of the basic functions of the receptor. For example, a mutation to lysine 296, the residue that binds the light sensitive vitamin molecule retinal, makes the receptor constitutively active (Robinson et al. 1992). Another mutation in rhodopsin that imparts constitutive activity, Glycine 90 to Aspartate, causes congenital night blindness (Rao, Cohen, and Oprian 1994). Similarly, substituting glycine 578 for aspartate in the luteinizing hormone receptor makes that protein constitutively active, which results in precocious puberty (Shenker et al. 1993). By the mid-2000's, more than 700 mutations had been found in GPCRs linked to more than 30 genes and the list continues to grow (Schoneberg et al. 2004). Adhesion GPCRs have also been linked to human disease and are discussed in detail in section 1.5. Chapter 3 will discuss a neuromuscular disease-associated human mutation in the adhesion GPCR ADGRB2/BAI2.

1.5 Adhesion GPCR family

Under the GRAFS organizational scheme, adhesion GPCRs are the second largest family of non-olfactory GPCRs. The adhesion G protein-coupled receptors (aGPCRs) are evolutionarily ancient proteins with paralogs in zebrafish (*Danio rerio*), as well as *Caenorhabditis elegans*, *Drosophila melanogaster*, and even *Dictyostelium discoideum* (Nordstrom et al. 2009). Interestingly, the much better-understood Secretin-like receptors appear to have diverged from the more ancient adhesion GPCRs (Nordstrom et al. 2009).

The aGPCR family itself – now comprised of 33 members – was only identified upon completion of the human genome.¹ Very recently, all 33 aGPCRs were renamed with the ADGR prefix, followed by a letter indicating the receptor subgroup, and number for the receptor within that group (Hamann et al. 2015). This new nomenclature has been adopted by IUPHAR and will be used as the primary identifier for receptors in this dissertation.

¹ Portions of this chapter have been submitted for publication in *Annual Review of Pharmacology and Toxicology* for an article entitled "Adhesion G protein-coupled receptors as drug targets", co-authored by Dr. Randy Hall.

The first adhesion GPCRs (aGPCRs) were identified in the area of immunology. A homolog of the mouse macrophage marker F4/80 was determined to be a seventransmembrane-spanning (7-TM) protein with unique structure and was named EMR1 (epidermal growth factor-like molecule containing mucin-like hormone receptor 1) as was the leukocyte activation marker CD97, both of which would later be grouped into the same subfamily and re-named ADGRE1 and ADGRE5 respectively (Baud et al. 1995, Hamann et al. 1995). Soon, the discovery of additional 7-TM proteins with long yet variable extracellular domains but with significant similarity in their transmembrane cores resulted in a grouping of the receptors to a family called LNB-TM7 for long Nterminal domain 7-TM receptors with similarity to family B (Secretin) receptors (Stacey et al. 2000).

When the first aGPCRs were discovered it was thought that these were hybrid proteins. Several of the receptors including ADGRL1 (a.k.a. latrophilin, CIRL, CL-1), ADGRE5/CD97, and ADGRC1-3/CELSR1-3 had extended extracellular regions with many of the eponymous adhesion domains followed by a linker region to the seven transmembrane-spanning (7-TM) domain (Fig. 3). This apparent linker region contained the GPCR Proteolysis Site (GPS) motif, where the protein is cleaved (Krasnoperov et al. 2002). The GPS motif and 7-TM bore substantial similarity between these proteins.

Later work identified the approximately 300 amino acid region N-terminal to the GPS motif reaching almost to the start of the first transmembrane domain as a novel protein domain found in almost every aGPCR as well as several other transmembrane proteins. This novel domain was crystallized from ADGRB3/BAI3 and ADGRL1 and called the GPCR autoproteolysis inducing (GAIN) domain (Arac et al. 2012). All

aGPCRs aside from ADGRA1/GPR123 have a GAIN domain (Lagerstrom et al. 2007). Even when aGPCRs undergo GAIN domain-mediated autoproteolysis in the endoplasmic reticulum (Krasnoperov et al. 2002), the N- and C-terminal protomers are known to traffic together to the cell membrane, bound to each other in a non-covalent manner (Stephenson et al. 2013). In fact, receptor cleavage is not necessary for aGPCRs to be expressed on the cell surface (Kishore et al. 2016, Promel, Waller-Evans, et al. 2012). Moreover, the aforementioned crystal structure of the GAIN domain showed that the post-cleavage stalk would be tightly bound inside a hydrophobic groove and would not be stable in an aqueous environment, suggesting that the NT would not be easily lost (Arac et al. 2012). Most likely, interaction with a large, extracellular binding molecule would be required to shift the conformation of the NT (or remove it entirely) and relieve its inhibitory action on the 7TM region (Paavola and Hall 2012).

Figure 3. Adhesion GPCR structure

Adhesion GPCRs are characterized by long extracellular amino termini (ectodomain, NTF), which include the GAIN domain. The GAIN domain can cleave the receptors at the GPCR Proteolysis Site (GPS), which results in the post-cleavage stalk (*stachel*) becoming the new N terminus of the GPCR. The NTF and CTF can remain non-covalently associated. The CTF contains both the classic 7-transmembrane (7-TM) domain as well as the intracellular C terminus which, in aGPCRs, can be several hundred amino acids long.



1.5.1 Adhesion GPCR structure

Many adhesion GPCRs are extraordinarily long proteins (Fig. 3). In comparison to other, more commonly-studied receptors like the β_2 -adrenergic receptor (413 amino acids) or the D2 dopamine receptor (443 a.a.), the BAI sub-family members are nearly four times as long at 1,522-1,585 amino acids. Among aGPCRs, the ADGRC/CELSRs (2,933-3,312 a.a.) and, of course ADGRV1 (formerly known as Very Large GPCR1 – 6,306 a.a.) are even longer. The 7TM domain typically takes up less than 300 a.a., so these receptors have very long extracellular and intracellular domains. Adhesion receptors were named as such due to the presence extracellular adhesion domains in early members of the family (McKnight and Gordon 1998, Stacey et al. 2000). However, the long amino termini of these proteins display a rich variety of protein domains with many properties beyond adhesion. For example, thirteen of the 33 human aGPCRs have a hormone-binding domain reminiscent of the Secretin family of GPCRs (Krishnan et al. 2016). It is currently unclear whether these domains might mediate ligand binding in aGPCRs.

Several of these N-terminal protein domains are restricted to single sub-families of aGPCRs (Fig. 4). For example, only the three ADGRBs (BAI1-3) have thrombospondin type-1 repeats (5 in ADGRB1 and 4 each in B2 and B3). In addition, only the ADGRCs (CELSR1-3) have cadherin or laminin-EGF domains. ADGRL1-3 each have a lectin and olfactomedin domain but ADGRL4/ELTD1 has neither. EGF-like domains are found in all of sub-family ADGRE as well as in ADGRL4 and ADGRC1-3, and ADGRF3 (Hamann et al. 2015). The GAIN domain is now largely considered to be the archetypal feature of aGPCRs. Only ADGRA1/GPR123 lacks a GAIN domain and outside of the aGPCR family, this domain is only found in polycystic kidney disease proteins PKD1-5 in humans (Arac et al. 2012). The rich diversity of extracellular domains presents enormous opportunity for interaction with potential ligands, which may fine tune aGPCR signaling activity. Moreover, these surfaces likely represent vast potential as drug targets (see Chapter 5). To date, the extracellular domains of aGPCRs have received the most attention due to the presence of a number of known protein domains and advances in domain crystallization. Sub-family E (EMR1-4, CD97) is characterized by N-terminal EGF-like domains, sub-family C by cadherin domains, and the BAIs (ADGRB1-3) have at least four type-I thrombospondin repeats in the N terminus of each receptor. Other domains such as pentraxin and hormone-binding motifs are found across multiple sub-groups of aGPCRs.

The GAIN domain is the most notable feature of aGPCR ectodomains. Early work on aGPCRs had described the hybrid nature of these receptors with 7-TM domains non-covalently linked to extracellular amino termini, but it was not clear that the GPCR proteolysis site was actually an integral component of a larger protein domain. In 2002, it was reported that ADGRL1 was actually a single gene product receptor that was thought of as a heterodimer of a cell adhesion protein and a GPCR, which are separated in the endoplasmic reticulum (Krasnoperov et al. 2002). In the aGPCRs ADGRL1/CL1 and ADGRB3/BAI3, crystal structures showed the GAIN domain to cut the protein near the start of the first transmembrane domain in a hydrophobic beta sheet that folds deep inside a bundle of beta strands (Arac et al. 2012). The exact mechanism of proteolysis was

actually described many years earlier (Lin et al. 2004). Briefly, most GPCRs have the sequence (-2)Arg/His, (-1)Leu/Ile/Met, cleavage site, (+1)Ser/Thr/Cys where the hydroxyl or sulfahydral group of the amino acid in the +1 position serves as a nucleophile and can attack the -1 residue resulting in hydrolysis to cleave the protein. It is worth noting that, in brain tissue, all three BAI receptors appear to readily undergo proteolysis with a substantial fraction of the protein running at the predicted size of the CTF. However, in HEK-239T cells all three receptors are essentially uncleaved, which suggests that either these receptors may be inefficient cleavers and require an additional factor that is not present in HEK cells or, alternatively, some factor in HEK cells might inhibit GAIN proteolysis. In ADGRG1, a receptor surface expression or signaling activity suggesting that GAIN cleavage is not necessary for receptor trafficking and some functions (Kishore et al. 2016).

The 7-TM core of aGPCRs most closely resembles that of the family B, Secretinlike receptors (de Graaf et al. 2016). Many rhodopsin family GPCRs have a DRY motif in the third intracellular loop that is important in G protein coupling but adhesion receptors do not adhere to this model (Rovati, Capra, and Neubig 2007). However, most (21 of 33) aGPCRs have an E-X-X-X-Y motif in the third intracellular loop where the position of the Y corresponds to that of the Y in the rhodopsin-like DRY motif (de Graaf et al. 2016). In the extracellular loops, aGPCRs resemble the metabotropic glutamate receptors with short first and third extracellular loops and conserved cysteine-tryptophan residues in the second extracellular loop (de Graaf et al. 2016). The functional contributions of these structural features are largely untested for aGPCRs.

Figure 4. Adhesion GPCR sub-families

The 9 adhesion GPCR sub-families listed alphabetically with key protein domains depicted for each group. Some sub-family members have slightly different structure from what is indicated in the figure: A1-3: A1-No GAIN, HRM, IG, LRR, A2-No Ig; B1-3: Pro in B1, B1-5xTSP1, B3-CUB; C1-3: Pro in C2; D1-2: PBM only in D1; E1-5: PBM only in E5; F1-5: SEA in F1 and F5, Ig in F5; G1-7: G1-PLL, G6-CUB, Laminin, PBM only in G1; L1-4: Pro only in L1, L4-Only EGF and GAIN in NT, no PBM. Abbreviations: GAIN: GPCR autoproteolysis-inducing domain; LRR: Leucine-rich repeat; Ig: Immunoglobulin-like; HRM: Hormone receptor motif; TSP: Type-1 thrombospondin repeat; Cad: Cadherin repeat; EGF: Epidermal Growth Factor-like (includes Calcium-binding EGF-like domains); Lam: Laminin; Pro: polyproline sequence; PBM: PDZ binding motif; SEA: Sperm protein/Enterokinase/Agrin domain; RBL: rhammose-binding lectin; OLMD; olfactomedin-like; EAR: Epilepsy-associated repeat.



Figure 4. Adhesion GPCR sub-families

1.6 Adhesion GPCR activation mechanisms

Without known endogenous ligands, and with relatively few specific tools such as receptor antibodies to work with, initial progress in understanding the signaling activity of aGPCRs was slow. One early idea was that the long, extracellular N termini could include ligand binding sites, analogous to Family C GPCRs such as the metabotropic glutamate receptors (Pin, Galvez, and Prezeau 2003). This hypothesis was tested in ADGRG1 and ADGRB1, two distantly-related aGPCRs. To determine if the NT is necessary for receptor activity, the receptors were truncated near the start of the first transmembrane domain. Surprisingly, instead of resulting in inactive receptors, the truncated (ΔNT) forms of both G1 (Paavola et al. 2011) and B1 (Stephenson et al. 2013) were found to be much more active than the full-length receptors. When over-expressed in HEK-293T cells, G1 Δ NT and B1 Δ NT dramatically increased GTP-bound active RhoA compared to empty vector controls. Moreover, the RGS domain of p115RhoGEF, a specific $G\alpha_{12/13}$ -inhibitor (Kozasa et al. 1998), blocked this activation in B1, demonstrating that it does indeed couple to G proteins – a concept that was not taken for granted with aGPCRs (Langenhan, Aust, and Hamann 2013).

Despite belonging to the same family, G1 and B1 are not closely related receptors. Therefore, these data, along with parallel studies on ADGRE5 (Ward et al. 2011) and ADGRB2 (Okajima, Kudo, and Yokota 2010), which also resulted in large increases in receptor signaling activity led to the proposal of a *disinhibition model* of signaling (Fig. 5) whereby the N terminus of aGPCRs may generally inhibit the intrinsic signaling potential of the 7-TM domain by locking the receptor in an inactive conformation (Paavola and Hall 2012). In addition to the receptors mentioned above, ADGRG2 (Demberg et al. 2015, Peeters et al. 2015, Balenga et al. 2016), ADGRG6 (Paavola et al. 2014), ADGRD1 (Liebscher et al. 2014), ADGRF1 (Stoveken et al. 2015), and ADGRV1 (Hu et al. 2014) have also been found to highly active when the N terminus is removed via truncation.

As early as 2002, the possibility was considered that aGPCR cleavage could play a role in receptor activation as it does in the protease-activated receptors (PARs) (Krasnoperov et al. 2002). However, it was not until 2014 that it was demonstrated that peptides derived from the post-cleavage stalk sequence could activate ADGRG6 and ADGRD1 (Liebscher et al. 2014). Soon thereafter, it was independently reported that ADGRG1 and ADGRF1 could also be activated in this manner (Stoveken et al. 2015). This mechanism can be thought of as the *tethered agonist model* of aGPCR signaling where the post-cleavage stalk acts as tethered agonist to push the receptor into an active conformation. This model would likely, but not necessarily, involve removal of the NTF following GAIN cleavage.

There are technical and theoretical challenges for the tethered cryptic agonist model that are being addressed in ongoing studies. One key hurdle for these experiments is that the stalk or "*stachel*" (German for "stinger") peptides are highly hydrophobic for almost all aGPCRs. Moreover, in some cases, only certain lengths of peptide can agonize the receptor whereas even peptides 1-2 amino acids longer can strongly inhibit activity acting as inverse agonists (Stoveken et al. 2015). This remains an exciting developing area for aGPCR research. The receptors for which a tethered agonist has been identified are shown in Table 1 (Liebscher and Schoneberg 2016). Some receptors can clearly be activated by the post-cleavage stalk peptide but it is not a requisite agonist for all
adhesion receptors. For example, a truncated version of ADGRB1 shows no signaling deficits compared to B1 Δ NT in gene reporter assays, and is recognized as an active conformation of the receptor by β -arrestins and G α_{13} (Chapter 2) (Kishore et al. 2016).

Another possibility, which has also gained experimental support, is that the stalk can act more like a lever within the cleaved but associated NTF-CTF complex to tune signaling activity based on its position. This has been termed the *tunable model* (Stoveken et al. 2015). Indeed, increasing evidence indicates that aGPCRs might generally act as metabotropic mechanosensors (Scholz et al. 2016). ADGRG5/GPR114 was found to be activated by mechanical stimulation *in vitro* in a manner that is dependent on a glutamine residue within the stachel sequence, which might be necessary for placing the stachel in the appropriate position (Wilde et al. 2016). In addition, ADGRG1 has been shown to respond to mechanical loads in mice (White et al. 2014) and the *Drosophila* homolog of the ADGRL receptors was shown to be a functional mechanoreceptor for multiple sensory modalities through the chordotonal organ (Scholz et al. 2015). The localization of ADGRV1 to auditory hair cell stereocilia suggests that this receptor might also have a mechanosensory function, but this concept has not been demonstrated to date (Scholz et al. 2016).

As a general rule, the activation state of adhesion GPCRs is governed by NTF-CTF interactions. It seems likely that most, if not all, aGPCRs express a combination of disinhibition and tethered agonist activation, which may have the potential to activate discrete downstream pathways (Kishore et al. 2016). The evidence suggesting that ADGRB1 does not seem to have tethered agonist mediated activity may be atypical among aGPCRs. Interestingly, one consequence of the high degree of sequence homology across the aGPCR family around the GAIN cleavage site is that the agonistic portion of tethered agonist ("*stachel*") peptides from one receptor closely or exactly match that of another receptor. Indeed, this situation has recently been reported – activating peptides derived from ADGRF1/GPR110 can activate F1 and also the closely-related receptor ADGRF5/GPR116 as well as ADGRG2/GPR64, which resides in a separate sub-group of aGPCRs (Demberg et al. 2017). Interestingly, it was also observed that there is some degree of pathway specificity when using peptides from one receptor to activate another. An obvious consequence of these findings is that if drugs were designed to mimic the agonistic portion of these peptides, then they may lack specificity but may, on the other hand, have broader use (Demberg et al. 2017).

Figure 5. Models of adhesion GPCR activation

Adhesion GPCR activation follows the general rule that activity state is governed by NTF-CTF interactions. The tethered agonist (stachel) can be unmasked when the NTF is completely removed. Alternatively, the stachel can act as a lever where, as its position is modulated by NTF movements, it tunes activity levels. Finally, disinhibition is a general model where the intrinsic activity of the 7-TM protomer (CTF) is unveiled when the NTF is pulled away from the CTF or shed completely from the protein complex.

Figure 5. Models of adhesion GPCR activation



Receptor	Evidence	Reference	
ADGRB1 (BAI1)	Putative tethered agonist removal does not disrupt signaling activity.	(Kishore et al. 2016)	
ADGRD1 (GPR133)	Cell-based assays, P12-15 best agonists.	(Liebscher et al. 2014)	
ADGRF1 (GPR110)	<i>In vitro</i> G protein coupling data only. P9-15, 17-18 activated, P16 and 21-23 inhibited.	(Stoveken et al. 2015)	
	Cell-based assays found P10- 19 generally activated both cAMP and NFAT.	(Demberg et al. 2017)	
ADGRF5 (GPR116)	P13 best activator of NFAT reporter.	(Demberg et al. 2017)	
ADGRG1 (GPR56)	<i>In vitro</i> G protein coupling and cell-based reporter assays. P7 peptide activated by P10-15 inhibited.	(Stoveken et al. 2015)	
	Tethered agonist is not required for all signaling pathway outputs.	(Kishore et al. 2016)	
ADGRG2 (GPR64)	P15 best peptide among 11-20. Cell-based cAMP assay.	(Demberg et al. 2015, Balenga et al. 2016)	
ADGRG5 (GPR114)	P18-20 best activators in cAMP assay. Activity also dependent on Q230 in agonist sequence.	(Wilde et al. 2016)	
ADGRG6 (GPR126)	Development was disrupted in zebrafish with mutated tethered agonist sequence, peptide treatment rescued phenotype.	(Liebscher et al. 2014)	
ADGRL1 (LPHN1)	Functional effects of peptide on <i>C. elegans</i> homolog LAT-1 <i>in vivo</i> .	(Muller et al. 2015)	

Table 1. Tethered agonist-activated adhesion GPCRs

1.6.1 Adhesion GPCR Signaling Pathways and Ligands

Understanding the signaling pathways downstream of aGPCRs is critical for drug discovery as well as a fundamental understanding of receptor function. In addition, as the activation mechanisms of aGPCRs have received increasing scrutiny in recent years, detecting the intracellular transduction of the signal has become increasingly important. The ability to couple to heterotrimeric G proteins was not always presumed for the adhesion family of GPCRs. However, seminal signaling studies on ADGRL1 (Lelianova et al. 1997, Rahman et al. 1999) demonstrated clear G protein coupling and now many aGPCRs have been found to couple to G proteins. The currently-known G protein pathways activated by each aGPCR, both of the heterotrimeric and small GTPase variety, are listed in Table 2 and summarized here.

ADGRG1 is one of the most intensively-studied aGPCRs due to its involvement in human disease (discussed below) and several studies have investigated its G protein coupling. A polyclonal antibody directed at the ectodomain of G1 was found to activate $G\alpha_{12/13}$ signaling downstream of the receptor as evidenced by inhibition with the RGS domain of p115RhoGEF, C3 exoenzyme, and dominant negative RhoA (Iguchi et al. 2008). Later work established that a version of G1 truncated to the GPS strongly activates the Rho pathway (Paavola et al. 2011), can be co-immunoprecipitated with $G\alpha_{13}$ (Kishore et al. 2016), and can directly stimulate $G\alpha_{13}$ in reconstitution assays (Stoveken et al. 2015). Others have found that G1 can associate with $G\alpha_q$ (Little, Hemler, and Stipp 2004) although G1-mediated activation of $G\alpha_q$ has not been observed (Stoveken et al. 2015). Another ADGRG sub-family member, GPR126/ADGRG6 has been shown to couple to both $G\alpha_s$ and $G\alpha_i$ (Liebscher et al. 2014, Mogha et al. 2013, Paavola et al. 2014). It is possible that G6 may couple differentially to these distinct G proteins in a manner that is dependent on the mechanism of receptor of activation and/or cellular context. Other aGPCRs have also exhibited the capacity to couple to multiple G proteins, as for example studies on ADGRG2 have provided evidence of coupling to $G\alpha_s$, $G\alpha_i$, $G\alpha_{12/13}$ and $G\alpha_q$ (Demberg et al. 2015, Peeters et al. 2015). Many traditional GPCRs can couple to multiple proteins, with coupling often strongly regulated by factors such as receptor phosphorylation (Daaka, Luttrell, and Lefkowitz 1997) or association with scaffold proteins (Mahon et al. 2002), and in future studies it will be interesting to explore whether such regulation also occurs for aGPCRs.

Two BAI subfamily members were have been demonstrated to couple to G proteins. ADGRB1 was found to activate the Rho pathway in a manner that was sensitive to the RGS domain of p115RhoGEF (Stephenson et al. 2013). Furthermore, B1 can be co-immunoprecipitated in complex with $G\alpha_{13}$ (Kishore et al. 2016). Despite a high degree of similarity with the 7-TM structure of B1, ADGRB2/BAI2 has a unique signaling profile and its activity to the NFAT luciferase reporter was found to be potentiated by the addition of $G\alpha_{16}$, a promiscuous G protein (Okajima, Kudo, and Yokota 2010). This result demonstrates the receptor's capacity for G protein coupling but not necessarily its specificity. Chapter 3 discusses the identification of a G protein that couples to B2. The cognate G protein(s) for ADGRB3 have not yet been identified.

The pharmacology of the ADGRA1-3 sub-family is poorly understood without any description of G protein coupling for any of these three receptors. Nonetheless, ADGRA2/GPR124 can be co-activated (with Frizzled) by WNT7A to stimulate β -catenin signaling and, unlike G protein signaling via many other aGPCRs, this activation is dependent on the presence of an intact N terminus, presumably to participate in WNT or Frizzled binding (Posokhova et al. 2015). ADGRC2 and 3 (CELSR2 and 3) have been found to activate Ca²⁺ signaling in a phospholipase C and ER-calcium store dependent manner but it is unclear whether a heterotrimeric G protein mediates this signaling activity (Shima et al. 2007). The largest aGPCR, ADGRV1, has been found to constitutively couple to Ga_i (Hu et al. 2014), and also to signal to protein kinase A and C by way of Ga_s and Ga_q (Shin et al. 2013).

As displayed by Table 2, there are still many aGPCRs for which G protein coupling has not been established. This lack of fundamental understanding for so many adhesion receptors is indicative of the enormous potential for basic discovery that these receptors represent.

Table 2. aGPCR signaling pathways

Receptor	Pathway(s)	References
ADGRA1 (GPR123)	unknown	
ADGRA2 (GPR124)	β-catenin, Cdc42	(Posokhova et al. 2015, Kuhnert et al. 2010)
ADGRA3 (GPR125)	unknown	
ADGRB1 (BAI1)	$G\alpha_{12/13}$, Rac1	(Duman et al. 2013, Park et al. 2007, Stephenson et al. 2013)
ADGRB2 (BAI2)	$G\alpha_{16}$	(Okajima, Kudo, and Yokota 2010)
ADGRB3 (BAI3)	unknown	
ADGRC1 (CELSR1)	Rho kinase	(Nishimura, Honda, and Takeichi 2012)
ADGRC2 (CELSR2)	Ca ²⁺	(Shima et al. 2007)
ADGRC3 (CELSR3)	Ca ²⁺	(Shima et al. 2007)
ADGRD1 (GPR133)	$G\alpha_s$	(Bohnekamp and Schoneberg 2011, Gupte et al. 2012)
ADGRD2 (GPR144)	unknown	
ADGRE1 (EMR1)	unknown	
ADGRE2 (EMR2)	$G\alpha_{15}$	(Gupte et al. 2012)
ADGRE3 (EMR3)	unknown	
ADGRE4 (EMR4)	unknown	
ADGRE5 (CD97)	$G\alpha_{12/13}$	(Ward et al. 2011)
ADGRF1 (GPR110)	$G\alpha_{a}$	(Gupte et al. 2012, Stoveken et al. 2015)
ADGRF2 (GPR111)	unknown	
ADGRF3 (GPR113)	unknown	
ADGRF4 (GPR115)	$G\alpha_{15}$	(Gupte et al. 2012)
ADGRF5 (GPR116)	Gα _a	(Tang et al. 2013)
ADGRG1 (GPR56)	$G\alpha_{12/13}, G\alpha_q$	(Little, Hemler, and Stipp 2004, Paavola et al. 2011, Stoveken et al. 2015)
ADGRG2 (GPR64)	$G\alpha_s, G\alpha_i, G\alpha_{12/13}, G\alpha_n$	(Demberg et al. 2015, Peeters et al. 2015)
ADGRG3 (GPR97)	$G\alpha_0$	(Gupte et al. 2012)
ADGRG4 (GPR112)	unknown	
ADGRG5 (GPR114)	Gαs	(Gupte et al. 2012)
ADGRG6 (GPR126)	Ga. Ga:	(Liebscher et al. 2014, Mogha et al. 2013,
		Paavola et al. 2014)
ADGRG7 (GPR128)	unknown	
ADGRL1 (LPHN1)	Gao, Gaq	(Lelianova et al. 1997, Rahman et al. 1999)
ADGRL2 (LPHN2)	unknown	
ADGRL3 (LPHN3)	unknown	
ADGRL4 (ELTD1)	unknown	
ADGRV1 (VLGR1)	Gα _i	(Hu et al. 2014)

1.6.2 Adhesion GPCR Ligands

While most aGPCRs are still considered to be orphan receptors, a number of extracellular interacting proteins have been identified, and some of these interacting partners may represent authentic endogenous agonists for the receptors. Early on, ADGRL1 was found to be the calcium-independent receptor for the black widow spider venom neurotoxin α -latrotoxin (Krasnoperov et al. 1997, Lelianova et al. 1997, Sugita et al. 1998) but the ADGRLs have been also associated with endogenous ligands. Presynaptic neurexins (Boucard, Ko, and Sudhof 2012), post-synaptic FLRT proteins (O'Sullivan et al. 2012), and teneurins (Boucard, Maxeiner, and Sudhof 2014, Silva et al. 2011) have all been found to bind with high affinity to ADGRL extracellular regions and are thought to promote intercellular and perhaps transsynaptic adhesion. Furthermore, ADGRL3 was recently found to engage in a ternary complex with the transmembrane cell guidance protein Unc5 and FLRT2 (Jackson et al. 2016). Binding of Lasso/teneurin-2 was found to stimulate Ca^{2+} signaling in hippocampal neurons expressing ADGRL1 (Silva et al. 2011) but α -latrotoxin also induces Ca²⁺ influx in a heterotrimeric G proteinindependent manner (Sugita et al. 1998) and it is largely unknown how these extracellular ligands modulate receptor signaling activity.

Similarly, a number of interacting partners have been identified for the ADGRB/BAI sub-family of aGPCRs, but their effects on signaling still remain elusive. The N-terminal type-1 thrombospondin repeats of ADGRB1 bind to phosphatidylserine, thereby allowing the receptor to recognize and mediate the internalization of apoptotic cells (Park et al. 2007). Moreover, this function has been linked to intracellular signaling via the RacGEF ELMO/DOCK180. The role of B1 in macrophages has been further

extended to include the recognition of Gram-negative bacteria, also via surface lipopolysaccharide (LPS) interaction with the thrombospondin repeats (Billings et al. 2016, Das et al. 2011). Like the ADGRL1-3 receptors, which share similar ectodomain structures, all three ADGRB proteins have at least 4 N-terminal type-1 thrombospondin repeats but it is unclear if ADGRB2 and B3 also bind phosphatidylserine and LPS. In the brain, ADGRB3 is a target of the C1ql proteins, which are secreted proteins bearing the complement pathway-like C1q globular domain. B3 was first reported to bind to C1qL3 (Bolliger, Martinelli, and Sudhof 2011) and subsequently was shown to bind to C1ql1 in the cerebellum in a manner that regulates synaptogenesis (Sigoillot et al. 2015).

Another complement cascade protein, CD55/decay accelerating factor was found to be a ligand for ADGRE5/CD97 (Hamann et al. 1996), though with relatively low affinity (Lin et al. 2001). The EGF-like domains of ADGRE2 and the longest form of ADGRE5 are nearly identical and both bind the glycosaminoglycan chondroitin sulfate (Stacey et al. 2003). However, despite this high degree of ectodomain similarity, ADGRE2 only weakly interacts with CD55 (Lin et al. 2001) suggesting that even aGPCRs with very similar ectodomains may nonetheless have highly specific interactomes (Stacey et al. 2003).

The members of ADGRG sub-family of receptors have been found to bind to multiple extracellular proteins. G1 was shown to inhibit melanoma growth and metastasis by interacting with a component of the extracellular matrix (ECM), tissue transglutaminase (TG2), which binds to the extracellular N terminus of G1 (Xu et al. 2006). Further work on this interaction revealed a unique paradigm where G1 prevents excess TG2-mediated ECM crosslinking by internalizing TG2 and degrading it, thereby retarding melanoma growth and progression (Yang et al. 2014). Additionally, G1 has been found to bind to collagen III in a manner that stimulates $G\alpha_{12/13}$ -mediated signaling to the Rho pathway (Luo et al. 2011).

The N terminus of ADGRG6 has been found to bind to collagen IV (Paavola et al. 2014) and laminin-211 (Petersen et al. 2015), both of which may be key developmental signals that can stimulate receptor activation and increased cAMP levels. Interestingly, ADGRG6 expressed in Schwann cells was also found to be a target of the prion protein (Kuffer et al. 2016). The flexible tail of the prion protein contains a domain that is very similar in amino acid sequence to the G6-interacting motif of collagen IV, and indeed the prion protein was also found to stimulate cAMP signaling through interaction with G6 (Kuffer et al. 2016).

To date, ADGRF1/GPR110 and ADGRF5/GPR116 are the only receptors in the ADGRF sub-group for which extracellular interacting molecules have been identified. ADGRF1 was reported to be activated by synaptamide, a metabolite of the omega-3 fatty acid docosahexaenoic acid in brain tissue (Lee et al. 2016). Mice lacking ADGRF5 and surfactant protein D phenocopy each other in lung tissue and it has been found that surfactant protein D can interact the with ectodomain of F5 (Ludwig, Seuwen, and Bridges 2016). However, as for many of the interactions described in this section, it is not yet clear what effect this interactions may have on G protein signaling or other signaling downstream of F5 (Fukuzawa et al. 2013).

1.7 Adhesion GPCRs in disease

Adhesion GPCRs have been found to be fundamentally important in normal physiology and have also been linked to a growing list of diseases. The following section is divided into three of the most consistent disease categories that aGPCRs have been implicated in: neuropsychiatric disorders, cancer, and immune/cardiac/pulmonary disorders. The aim of this section is to highlight emerging evidence for these receptors as potential therapeutic targets.

1.7.1 Neuropsychiatric disorders

The most intensively-studied adhesion GPCR in neurological dysfunction has been ADGRG1, mutations of which cause a brain developmental disorder known as bilateral frontoparietal polymicrogyria (BFPP, mentioned above) (Piao et al. 2004).² G1 is highly expressed in neural progenitor cells (NPCs) and plays a key role in inducing NPCs to stop migrating at their appropriate position in the brain (Iguchi et al. 2008). Disease-associated mutations of G1 typically interfere with receptor folding, trafficking and/or signaling, and a number of distinct disease-causing mutations have been described (Chiang et al. 2011, Jin et al. 2007). Patients with BFPP also exhibit myelination deficits (Piao et al. 2005, Piao et al. 2004), and indeed more recent work in mice has revealed that G1 is expressed in oligodendrocytes during development and loss of G1 function results in deficient myelination (Ackerman et al. 2015, Giera et al. 2015).

Another prominent disease-associated aGPCR is ADGRV1. Mutations to this receptor cause Usher syndrome type 2C, which is characterized by deafness and

² Portions of this chapter have been submitted for publication in *Annual Review of Pharmacology and Toxicology* for an article entitled "Adhesion G protein-coupled receptors as drug targets", co-authored by Dr. Randy Hall.

blindness (McMillan and White 2010). V1 is expressed at high levels in the stereocilia in the cochlea as well as the ciliary membrane of photoreceptors (McGee et al. 2006, van Wijk et al. 2006). This receptor appears to be important for key aspects of ciliary function. Many distinct disease-causing mutations have been identified on the receptor's massive (>5,000 amino acid) N-terminus (Weston et al. 2004). Some of these mutations introduce stop codons, meaning that the expressed receptor would be devoid of the seventransmembrane region that is necessary for signaling (Weston et al. 2004). However, at least one disease-associated mutation is found on the receptor's cytoplasmic C-terminus and has been shown to modulate V1 coupling to G proteins (Hu et al. 2014).

Mouse, zebrafish, and human studies have established that ADGRC1 is required for neural tube closure (Curtin et al. 2003, Robinson et al. 2012). Similarly, the other two CELSR/ADGRC receptors are critical in neuronal migration and axon guidance (Tissir and Goffinet 2013). Other aGPCRs that are important in distinct aspects of nervous system development include ADGRG6/GPR126, which is required for peripheral nervous system myelination (Mogha et al. 2013, Monk et al. 2009, Monk et al. 2011), and ADGRA2/GPR124, which regulates CNS angiogenesis. Knockout of A2 has been shown to result in embryonic death due to disruption of angiogenesis in the CNS and resultant hemorrhaging (Anderson et al. 2011, Cullen et al. 2011, Kuhnert et al. 2010). A2 is widely expressed in the vasculature (Kuhnert et al. 2010), where it can promote Wnt signaling to regulate angiogenesis (Posokhova et al. 2015, Vanhollebeke et al. 2015, Zhou and Nathans 2014).

The latrophilins/ADGRL1-3 and BAIs/ADGRB1-3 appear to be critical for synapse formation and strengthening. ADGRL1-3 receptors are found in both pre- and

post-synaptic compartments (Meza-Aguilar and Boucard 2014). Members of the ADGRL sub-family have been linked to both autism spectrum disorder (ASD) and schizophrenia (SZ), though mostly due to their extra- and intracellular interactions. As mentioned above, ADGRL1 binds with high affinity to neurexins (Boucard, Ko, and Sudhof 2012), which have been genetically linked to both SZ and ASD (Reichelt, Rodgers, and Clapcote 2012). Interestingly, L1 can compete for neurexin binding with neuroligins (Boucard, Ko, and Sudhof 2012), which have also been linked to ASD (Jamain et al. 2003). Across the cell membrane, the cytoplasmic domain of ADGRL receptors can interact with the SHANK scaffold proteins (Kreienkamp et al. 2000, Tobaben, Sudhof, and Stahl 2000), which have been associated with ASD (Guilmatre et al. 2014). Human studies have consistently linked ADGRL3 to attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) (Arcos-Burgos et al. 2010, Ribases et al. 2011) and animal studies have supported this finding. Studies in mice have revealed that targeted deletion of L3 results in hyperactivity and disrupted dopamine and serotonin transport (Wallis et al. 2012), as well as significant changes in the relative strengths of connections between different layers of the neocortex (O'Sullivan et al. 2014). Moreover, deletion of L3 in zebrafish also results in hyperlocomotor behavior and other changes consistent with changes in synaptic connections (Lange et al. 2012).

Meanwhile, ADGRB1 and B3 have been shown to be critical for dendritic maturation and stability. Knockdown of B1 in cultured neurons results in drastically altered dendritic spine morphology (Duman et al. 2013), and genetic deletion of B1 induces perturbations to the post-synaptic density (PSD) regions of excitatory synapses in vivo as well as impairments in synaptic plasticity and spatial memory (Zhu et al. 2015).

While less is known about the signaling properties of ADGRB3 relative to B1, it has been genetically linked to schizophrenia (DeRosse et al. 2008) and several studies have identified B3 as an important component of hippocampal and cerebellar synapses. In cultured neurons, C1ql3 was found to decrease spine density through actions at B3 (Bolliger, Martinelli, and Sudhof 2011). Additional experiments have shown that B3 is critical for dendritic development in vitro (Lanoue et al. 2013) and through interactions with C1ql proteins (discussed above) B3 is a necessary component of excitatory synapses on cerebellar Purkinje neurons (Sigoillot et al. 2015). Interestingly, both B1 and B3 have two RacGEF interaction sites in their C termini. The ELMO/DOCK-binding RKR motif was found to mediate the dendritic spine effects of B3 (Lanoue et al. 2013) but was not important for these functions dependent on B1 (Duman et al. 2013). Instead, B1 was shown to activate Rac1 through its C-terminal PDZ-binding motif where it interacts with the RacGEF Tiam1 (Duman et al. 2013). While ADGRB2 is also enriched in the nervous system (Kee et al. 2004, Shiratsuchi et al. 1997), and also contains these same RacGEFbinding motifs, it does not appear to be required for spine maturation and synaptic function. Mice lacking B2 were found to have no gross behavioral or anatomical defects but, surprisingly, were found to increased hippocampal neurogenesis and improved resilience compared to wild-type animals in mood disorder related behavioral tests (Okajima, Kudo, and Yokota 2011).

1.7.2 Cancer

Adhesion receptors are increasingly associated with cancer (Aust et al. 2016). Whole genome analysis found that *ADGRB3* and *ADGRL3* were among the most extensively mutated genes in tumors (Kan et al. 2010). In the late 1990s, ADGRE5 and ADGRG1 were found to be differentially expressed in tumor cells: G1 was downregulated in the most highly metastatic melanoma cell line in comparison to lines with less metastatic potential (Zendman et al. 1999) and E5 was found to be undetectable in normal thyroid tissue but to be expressed in thyroid carcinomas with its expression level highest in aggressive tumors (Aust et al. 1997). ADGRG1 was later shown to constrain melanoma growth and metastasis (Xu et al. 2006) by inhibiting angiogenesis through VEGF suppression (Yang et al. 2011) and internalization of the tumor-promoting extracellular matrix enzyme tissue transglutaminase TG2 (Yang et al. 2014).

Angiogenesis is critical for tumor growth and, in addition to ADGRG1 mentioned above, several other aGPCRs may regulate angiogenesis in multiple ways. Among these, ADGRB1 may be the most important as it is known to be lost in glioblastoma due to epigenetic silencing by methyl-CpG-binding domain protein 2 (MBD2) (Zhu et al. 2011). ADGRB1 inhibits angiogenesis through the release of N-terminal type-1 thrombospondin repeat fragments termed vasculostatins (Cork et al. 2012). The most N-terminal fragment is liberated by matrix metalloproteinase-14 cleavage to result in a 40 kDa protein (vasculostatin-40) whereas the entire N terminus (containing four additional thrombospondin repeat domains) can be released due to GAIN domain proteolysis.

By contrast to ADGRB1, ADGRE5 is upregulated in glioblastoma (GBM) and increases the invasiveness of GBM cells (Safaee et al. 2013). Moreover, rather than inhibit angiogenesis, the NT of ADGRE5 has been found to promote angiogenesis through chemotactic recruitment of endothelial cells, which is initiated by binding to integrins (Wang et al. 2005). In fact, ADGRE5 expression is induced in a wide range of cancer cell lines and correlates with metastatic aggressiveness (Aust et al. 2016). One possible mechanism linking ADGRE5 to invasiveness in prostate and thyroid cancer involves heterodimerization with the LPA receptor and signaling via $G\alpha_{12/13}$ and the Rho pathway (Ward et al. 2013, Ward et al. 2011). ADGRF5 has been found to drive breast cancer metastasis through Rho pathway signaling but via $G\alpha_q$ /p63RhoGEF rather than $G\alpha_{12/13}$ (Tang et al. 2013). Interestingly, it was hypothesized that ADGRF5 may be involved in metastasis due to its N terminal adhesion domains but, similar to ADGRE5, rather it appears to be G protein signaling that promotes tumor metastasis. However, this effect could be difficult to disentangle as ectodomain shedding may disrupt cell adhesion but it also activates ADGRE5 and very likely activates ADGRF5 as well.

ADGRL4/ELTD1 has also been found to be a pro-angiogenesis adhesion GPCR that is upregulated in GBM tumors and endothelial cells (Dieterich et al. 2012, Masiero et al. 2013, Towner et al. 2013). Very little is known about this receptor's signaling activity but it was reported that ADGRL4 expression was regulated by multiple pro-angiogenic factors including the Notch ligand DLL4, VEGF, and bFGF (basic Fibroblast Growth Factor) (Masiero et al. 2013). Importantly, siRNA knockdown of ADGRL4 attenuated vascular endothelial cell sprouting *in vitro* and inhibited tumor growth *in vivo* indicating that this receptor may also be a therapeutic target for multiple human cancers.

Recently, ADGRD1/GPR133 was implicated in GBM as well (Bayin et al. 2016). ADGRD1 was found to be expressed in hypoxic GBM cells and its expression levels in patients were inversely correlated with survival. In addition, it was reported that knockdown of D1 in mouse brain limited tumor growth and improved survival. These data suggest that ADGRD1 inhibitors could provide a new therapeutic avenue for GBM by limiting the ability of GBM cells to survive in a hypoxic environment (Bayin et al. 2016).

1.7.3 Immune, Cardiac, and Pulmonary

Adhesion GPCR research essentially began in immunology and aGPCRs remain highly relevant to the field. Expression in immune tissue is a common feature for all five members of the ADGRE family (EMR1-4, CD97), two ADGRG receptors (GPR56, GPR97), and ADGRB1 (Hamann et al. 2016). ADGRE2/EMR2 is widely expressed in myeloid tissue including macrophages, monocytes, and mast cells. A recent study found that a missense mutation that switches a cysteine to tyrosine upstream of the cleavage site in ADGRE2 cosegregated with vibratory urticaria, a condition where hives develop on the skin from typically innocuous stimuli, in two large families (Boyden et al. 2016). This study concluded that the loss of this cysteine residue destabilized the interactions between the extracellular NTF and the 7-TM domain, which lowered the threshold of mechanical stimulation that was necessary to induce mast cell degranulation. As mentioned above, ADGRE5 can bind to CD55 on T-cells (Capasso et al. 2006), and ADGRB1 can recognize phosphatidylserine (Park et al. 2007) and lipopolysaccharide (Das et al. 2011). In the CNS, ADGRB1 was shown to play a key role in the microglial clearance of dying neurons in collaboration with TIM-4 (Mazaheri et al. 2014) and may also have a role in astrocytic phagocytosis (Sokolowski et al. 2011). In general, while aGPCRs have been found to be involved in myriad immune functions, in most situations it is not yet clear how receptor adhesion and/or G protein signaling contribute.

The hybrid protein conceptualization of aGPCRs is epitomized by ADGRG6. Complete loss of G6 in mice results in embryonic lethality due to cardiovascular failure (Waller-Evans et al. 2010) and G6 is also required for myelination (Monk et al. 2011). However, in zebrafish, reintroduction of the G6 ectodomain up to the GPS rescued the cardiac defect but not myelination, indicating that the NT fragment alone is sufficient for cardiac functions but that the 7-TM GPCR domain is required for myelination (Patra et al. 2013). Mice lacking ADGRL4/ELTD1 displayed exaggerated cardiac hypertrophy following pressure overload (Xiao et al. 2012), which suggests that this receptor could be targeted in hypertrophic cardiomyopathy (Musa, Engel, and Niaudet 2016). Another ADGRL receptor, ADGRL2 may be involved in the epithelial-mesenchymal transition in heart valve development (Doyle et al. 2006).

Several aGPCRs are expressed in the lung (Ludwig, Seuwen, and Bridges 2016) but only ADGRF5/GPR116 has been studied in detail. Loss of functional ADGRF5 dramatically disrupts lung surfactant homeostasis in multiple mouse models (Bridges et al. 2013, Yang et al. 2013). In mice lacking F5, pulmonary surfactant, which is required for air breathing, accumulates in lung tissue (Bridges et al. 2013, Ludwig, Seuwen, and Bridges 2016). Mice lacking surfactant protein D have a similar phenotype to F5-null mice, and these proteins were found to interact in a co-immunoprecipitation, but it is unclear if surfactant protein D is an endogenous ligand for ADGRF5 (Fukuzawa et al. 2013).

Figure 6. The BAI sub-family of adhesion GPCRs

The domain and motif structure layout of ADGRB1-3. All three receptors contain Nterminal type-1 thrombospondin repeats ("TSP Repeats" B1: a.a. 264-575, B2: a.a. 314-528, B3: a.a. 206-508) a hormone-binding domain ("HBD" B1: a.a. 577-643, B2: a.a. 531-595, B3: a.a. 510-576) and GPCR autoproteolysis inducing domains ("GAIN" B1: a.a. 662-938, B2: a.a. 615-919, B3: a.a. 595-867) with the putative cleavage site marked by a break and first amino acid after cleavage in red. 7TM domains (B1: a.a. 948-1188, B2: a.a. 937-1174, B3: a.a. 881-1146) are followed by long intracellular C terminal tails ending in identical PDZ-binding motifs ("PDZ" B1: a.a. 1581-1584, B2: a.a. 1582-1585, B3: a.a. 1519-1522). B1 is characterized by a unique integrin-binding motif ("In" a.a. 231-233) and a C-terminal proline-rich region ("Pro" a.a. 1393-1437). B3 is unique among the three receptors in having an N-terminal CUB domain (a.a. 30-159).



1.8 The BAI sub-family of adhesion GPCRs

Brain-specific angiogenesis inhibitor 1 (BAI1/ADGRB1) (Nishimori et al. 1997) and shortly thereafter BAI2/ADGRB2 and BAI3/ADGRB3 were identified by molecular cloning (Shiratsuchi et al. 1997). These receptors are 45% identical at the amino acid level and are very similar in domain structure: all three contain at least four type-1 thrombospondin repeats in their distal N-termini, a juxtamembrane GAIN domain, similar 7-TM structures, and an identical C-terminal PDZ binding motif (Stephenson, Purcell, and Hall 2014). However, there are subtle differences in key domains that may underlie some of their unique functions. For example, only B1 contains an N-terminal integrin-binding motif and an extended proline-rich region in its C-terminus whereas B3 contains an N-terminal CUB domain.

The BAI receptors are enriched in the central nervous system but not limited to it. In fact, two seminal early reports on the function of B1 focused on its role in macrophages (Park et al. 2007) and skeletal muscle (Hochreiter-Hufford et al. 2013). Using a yeast two-hybrid screen in search for a receptor protein upstream of the Rac1 guanine-nucleotide exchange factor (GEF) complex ELMO1/DOCK180, B1 was identified (Park et al. 2007). A C-terminal RKR (arginine-lysine-arginine a.a. 1489-1491) motif was found to be the site of this interaction. This result suggested that the long Cterminus of B1 can function in signaling pathways beyond canonical heterotrimeric G protein signaling. This study also found that the N-terminal thrombospondin repeats of B1 can bind to phosphatidylserine, a marker of cellular apoptosis. Moreover, it was demonstrated that expression of B1 improved phagocytosis and together the results suggested that B1 may function in the recognition and initiation of phagocytosis against apoptotic cellular targets. Interestingly, apoptosis is also an important part of the myoblast fusion process in skeletal muscle and mice lacking the receptor were reported to have smaller myofibers and impaired muscle regeneration following injury (Hochreiter-Hufford et al. 2013).

Even in the nervous system, B1 expression is not restricted to neuronal cell types. Studies have demonstrated its role in phagocytosis both in the astrocytes (Sokolowski et al. 2011) and microglia (Mazaheri et al. 2014) indicating that the receptor likely has a complex role in neural tissue. However, the most salient functions of B1 identified thus far may be at the synapse (Stephenson, Purcell, and Hall 2014). In the brain, mRNA transcripts of B1, B2, and B3 all peak within the first 10 postnatal days, a period of robust synaptic growth (Kee et al. 2004). Moreover, data from genetic knockdown and knockout studies have revealed the importance of B1 at the synapse.

In 2013, B1 was identified in another yeast two-hybrid screen, this time using the PDZ domain of the Rac1GEF Tiam1 as bait (Duman et al. 2013). B1 was found to recruit Tiam1 and the neuronal polarity protein Par3 to the post-synaptic density in dendritic spines. Knockdown of B1 in cultured neurons resulted in mislocalization of the Tiam1 complex, less activated Rac1 in spines, and aberrant spine morphology. Importantly, these defects could be rescued by re-introducing B1, suggesting that the receptor is necessary for these processes. It is also worth noting that these effects were independent of the C-terminal RKR ELMO1 interacting motif, further evidence that there are multiple non-redundant signaling pathways downstream of the receptor. The relative importance of these pathways may differ in different cellular contexts depending on the complement

of signaling proteins expressed in the cell and the type of extracellular signal the receptor receives.

Concurrent with these findings were biochemical data, which buttressed the case for B1 as an important synaptic protein. In a screen against an array containing PDZ domains of multiple proteins, B1 mostly interacted with those that are known to be found at the synapse (Stephenson et al. 2013). Indeed, Percoll fractionation of mouse brain lysates demonstrated that B1 is highly enriched in the post-synaptic density (PSD) and genetic deletion of *adgrb1* resulted in a significant reduction in the key PSD protein PSD-95 (Zhu et al. 2015).

Further study of mice completely lacking B1 revealed a significant cognitive deficit and dramatically altered synaptic physiology. *Adgrb1^{-/-}* mice performed significantly worse in the Morris water maze, indicating a deficit in spatial learning and memory (Zhu et al. 2015). Based on this finding, it was hypothesized that the knockout animals may have a deficit in hippocampal synaptic plasticity. A common technique for measuring synaptic plasticity is to induce long-term potentiation (LTP) with a short burst of high frequency stimulation, or alternatively, long-term depression (LTD) with low frequency stimulation. Following LTP protocols, synapses are typically strengthened for a short period of time so that further stimulation of any kind will result in a more robust post-synaptic response. LTD leads to the opposite situation – it subsequently becomes more difficult to achieve the same response in the post-synaptic cell after the synapse is weakened. Intriguingly, in hippocampal slice preparations from *adgrb1^{-/-}* mice, LTP was intact but synapses apparently lacked the capacity for LTD and, in fact, demonstrated a

paradoxical synaptic potentiation in response to LTD stimulation protocols (Zhu et al. 2015).

In light of the dramatic effects of reducing or removing ADGRB1 from synapses, it is somewhat surprising that the gene has not been implicated in neurological or psychiatric disorders to date. However, the B1-interacting PDZ protein DLG1/SAP97 is one of 19 genes lost in 3q29 microdeletion syndrome, which is among the highest known genetic risk factors for schizophrenia (Mulle et al. 2010). Based on the hypothesis that disruption of a receptor upstream of DLG1 might mediate some of the risk for schizophrenia (SZ), *ADGRB1* was sequenced in multiplex SZ families and several potential mutations were identified. One of these mutations is in a very similar region to the disease-associated R1465W ADGRB2 mutation (Chapter 3) and appears to also lead to a gain of function in terms of receptor signaling. These data will be presented and discussed in Chapter 4.

1.9 Research aims

Non-olfactory G protein-coupled receptors are exquisite therapeutic targets yet the adhesion family of GPCRs remains the largest family of orphan, "pharmacologically dark" receptors in the human genome. The members of the BAI sub-family (ADGRB1-3) possess enormous potential as brain-enriched receptors that can modulate dendritic morphology and synaptic function. In the absence of an identified endogenous ligand, it is therefore important that progress is made in understanding the activation, regulation, and function of these enigmatic receptors. Given the shared domain structure of many aGPCRs, it is likely that insights from one member of the family will inform studies of at least several others.

The findings included in this dissertation are the result of three aims:

- I. Determine if ADGRB1 is activated by a tethered agonist.
- Investigate the effects of a disease-linked C-terminal mutation in ADGRB2.
- III. Examine the contribution of the ADGRB1 cytoplasmic proline-rich region for protein-protein interactions and receptor signaling activity.

The initial aim of my dissertation research was to determine what role if any the post-cleavage stalk of ADGRB1 has in receptor activation. Previous work in our laboratory had demonstrated that B1 is in fact a G protein-coupled receptor and activates the Rho pathway (Stephenson et al. 2013). The BAI sub-family, however, is in the minority of adhesion receptors in that they are not readily cleaved in heterologous cells (Stephenson, Purcell, and Hall 2014). We sought to take advantage of this trait, which allowed us to study the signaling activity of the full-length, cleavage-mimetic, and further truncated forms in isolation. These data are discussed in Chapter 2.

The second aim of my project was to extend our investigation to ADGRB2, which was catalyzed by the discovery of a disease-associated mutation in the receptor in a human patient. The initial results of these studies led to more questions about how the signaling pathways downstream of B2 differ from B1, and how the receptors are regulated. The C-terminal tails of both B1 and B2 extend almost 400 amino acids into the cell from the end of the 7th transmembrane domain but very little is understood about the structure and function of this region. Chapter 3 will focus on B2.

Finally, we investigated the role of the extended proline-rich region (PRR) in B1. This compositionally biased region is unique to B1 among the ADGRB receptors and we hypothesized that it is a key site of protein-protein interaction. We found that loss of the PRR dramatically biases the signaling output of B1.

In addition, we examined other cytoplasmic features of B1. The R1465W mutation in B2 led us to investigate three new mutations in B1 that have been linked to schizophrenia. These studies have directed our attention to new regions of the proteins that were not previously identified as critical loci of signaling and regulatory activity. Chapter 4 is devoted to the presentation of these data and a broader discussion of the C-terminal determinants of ADGRB1 signaling activity.

Ultimately, our aim has been to gain a deeper understanding of the structure and function of these receptors in ways that may be generalizable to additional aGPCR family members and may have clinical relevance for understanding and treating human disease.

Chapter 2. ADGRB1 activation – is there a tethered agonist?

2.1 Introduction

Adhesion G protein-coupled receptors (aGPCRs) are an unusual group of 33 seven-transmembrane-spanning (7TM) proteins that form the second largest family of GPCRs in humans (Langenhan, Aust, and Hamann 2013).³ As described in Chapter 1, aGPCRs are widely distributed and critical for many physiological processes, including cell adhesion, neural development, angiogenesis and immune system function (Hamann et al. 2015, Promel, Langenhan, and Arac 2013). Despite their essential roles, the activation and signaling mechanisms aGPCRs are poorly understood, with most members still considered orphan receptors with no known ligands.

Nearly all aGPCRs have an N-terminal juxtamembrane GPCR Autoproteolysis-Inducing (GAIN) domain, which can cleave the receptor into two non-covalently associated protomers (Arac et al. 2012). As reviewed in Chapter 1, N-terminal cleavage is thought to be a critical activation step because a number of groups have reported that aGPCR mutants that mimic post-cleavage receptors exhibit enhanced constitutive activity; these include BAII/ADGRB1 (Stephenson et al. 2013), BAI2/ADGRB2 (Okajima, Kudo, and Yokota 2010), GPR56/ADGRG1 (Paavola et al. 2011, Stoveken et al. 2015), GPR126/ADGRG6 (Paavola et al. 2014) CD97/ADGRE5 (Ward et al. 2011), GPR110/ADGRF1 (Stoveken et al. 2015) and VLGR1/ADGRV1 (Hu et al. 2014). These data prompted the proposal of a *disinhibition model* of aGPCR activation. In this model, the N-terminal fragment (NTF) inhibits the constitutive signaling ability of the 7TM protomer until the NTF is engaged by a large extracellular ligand, which results in a

³ Portions of the text of this chapter, and much of the data presented in it, were published in the *Journal of Biological Chemistry* in 2016 (Kishore et al. 2016).

conformational change and/or removal of the NTF to relieve inhibition and unleash maximal receptor activity (Paavola and Hall 2012).

The disinhibition model is a general model that leaves open the mechanistic question of precisely *how* aGPCR NTF regions inhibit receptor signaling. At least two more mechanistically specific models have been discussed, one in which the NTF acts as a tethered allosteric antagonist to suppress signaling by the 7TM region and another model in which the NTF lacks antagonist activity *per se* but instead masks a cryptic agonist that becomes unveiled upon cleavage and removal of the NTF (Hamann et al. 2015). Multiple recent reports have provided evidence in support of the cryptic tethered agonist model (Table 1). Peptides mimicking the remaining post-cleavage NT stalk (also known as the "stachel") can activate GPR126/ADGRG6 and GPR133/ADGRD1 (Liebscher et al. 2014). Similarly, GPR110/ADGRF1 and GPR56/ADGRG1 can also be activated by stalk-mimetic peptides (Stoveken et al. 2015). These findings have raised the question of whether signaling by all aGPCRs is dependent upon agonistic sequences in the receptors' N-terminal stalk regions.

In the studies described here, we performed a series of tests of the cryptic agonist model for BAI1/ADGRB1, hereafter referred to as "B1". B1 is a receptor of great physiological interest because it has been shown to play a critical role in regulating macrophage phagocytosis (Park et al. 2007), muscle development (Hochreiter-Hufford et al. 2013) and synaptic plasticity in the brain (Duman et al. 2013, Zhu et al. 2015, Stephenson, Purcell, and Hall 2014).

To explore the importance of the stalk region of this aGPCR for receptor signaling, we created a mutant form of B1 that lack almost the entire NT, including the

stalk region. According to the cryptic agonist model, these deletions should render the receptor completely inactive due to a lack of the tethered agonist that is necessary for receptor activation. Since most if not all GPCRs can couple to multiple downstream pathways that may be differentially activated by distinct receptor active conformations (Kenakin 2011), the signaling activities of the B1 stalkless mutant was assessed in a battery of different assays to provide a panoramic view of the importance of the stalk region for receptor signaling.

Our aim in these studies was to determine whether the juxtamembrane stalk region of the ADGRB1 – that which would be left over after GAIN domain autoproteolytic cleavage – could serve as a tethered agonist as suggested by two early reports on other aGPCRs (Liebscher et al. 2014, Stoveken et al. 2015). Our 2016 publication addressed the activity of the potential tethered agonist in both ADGRG1 and ADGRB1 (Kishore et al. 2016). For ADGRG1, the findings were somewhat mixed and, in agreement with Stoveken and colleagues, the stalk peptide is necessary for some signaling pathways downstream of the receptor (Stoveken et al. 2015). The findings related to B1 are presented below.

2.2 Experimental procedures

2.2.1 Cell culture

HEK293T/17 cells (ATCC, Manassas, VA) were maintained in a humid, 5% CO₂, 37°C incubator with standard growth medium (DMEM (Gibco), 10% FBS (Atlanta Biologicals), 1% penicillin/streptomycin (Sigma)). Transfections utilized Mirus TransIT-LT1 (Madison, WI).

2.2.2 DNA Constructs

Full-length BAI1/ADGRB1 was provided by Dr. Erwin Van Meir (Emory University) and has been described previously (Kaur et al. 2003). B1ΔNT (927-1584) and B1-SL (944-1584) were sub-cloned into pcDNA3.1+ between 5' *EcoRI* (B1ΔNT: AGA CCA GAA TTC ATG TCC ACC TTC GCC ATC TTA GCC CAG CTC) or *HindIII* (B1-SL: AGA CCA AAG CTT ATG GCG ACT CTG CCG TCG GTG ACG CTC) and 3' *XbaI* (AGA CCA TCT AGA TCA GAC CTC GGT CTG GAG GTC GAT GAT GTC).

HA-ubiquitin was a gift from Keqiang Ye (Emory University), and HA- β arrestin2 (Luttrell et al. 1999) was a gift from Robert Lefkowitz (Addgene plasmid # 14692). EE-G α_{13} was purchased from the cDNA Resource Center (cdna.org).

2.2.3 Western Blot

Protein samples were reduced in 1x Laemmli buffer, electrophoresed in 4-20% Tris-glycine gels and transferred to nitrocellulose membranes (Bio-rad, Hercules, CA). Non-specific binding was blocked with 5% milk (in 50mM NaCl, 10mM HEPES pH 7.3, 0.1% Tween-20 (Sigma)) and incubated with primary antibodies for 1 h at room temperature or overnight at 4°C. The B1 C-terminal antibody was generously provided by Dr. Erwin Van Meir (Emory) and has been described previously (Stephenson et al. 2013), mouse monoclonal EE antibody from Abcam (Cambridge, MA), and Flag-HRP from Sigma. Blots were then washed, incubated with HRP-conjugated secondary antibodies (GE Healthcare) and visualized with Thermo Scientific SuperSignal West solutions on a Li-Cor Odyssey Imager.

2.2.4 Cell Surface Biotinylation

Twenty-four hours following transfection with 2-4ug of receptor DNA, balanced with pcDNA3.1, HEK-293T cells were washed in cold PBS+Ca²⁺ and incubated with 5mM Sulfo-NHS-Biotin (Thermo Scientific) or vehicle (PBS+Ca²⁺) for 1hr on ice. Biotinylation was quenched with 100mM Glycine and cells were harvested in cold PBS. Membranes were ruptured with a rapid freeze-thaw and pelleted at 17,000xg for 15 min at 4°C. The membrane pellet was then re-suspended in 1% Triton X-100 buffer (25mM HEPES, 150mM NaCl, 10mM MgCl₂, 1mM EDTA, 1x HALT protease and phosphatase inhibitor (Thermo)) and rotated end-over-end for 45 min to solubilize membrane proteins. The insoluble fraction was then pelleted at 17,000xg for 15min at 4°C and solubilizates were incubated with streptavidin agarose (Thermo) for 30 min to precipitate biotinylated proteins. Agarose was washed with 1% Triton buffer and proteins were eluted in 2x Laemmli buffer. Biotinylated proteins were detected via Western Blot (above).

2.2.5 Co-immunoprecipitation

Cells were transfected with 1-4ug of receptor DNA (balanced with empty vector (EV) pcDNA3.1) and 1ug of G protein, arrestin, or ubiquitin. The following day, cells were harvested and membrane proteins were solubilized in 1% Triton X-100 buffer. Solubilizates were separated (above) and incubated with anti-HA agarose (Sigma), magnetic anti-Flag (Sigma), or protein A/G agarose (Thermo) beads with the indicated primary antibody for 1 hr end-over-end at 4°C. Samples were then washed, eluted, and Western blotted as described above.

2.2.6 Luciferase assays

HEK-293T cells were seeded in clear-bottom white 96-well plates 20-24 hours prior to transfection. Each well was transfected with 10ng of empty vector (EV) or receptor DNA, 50ng NFAT-luciferase (pGL4.30, Promega, Madison, WI), 1ng Renilla luciferase (pRL-SV40, Promega). Dual-Glo luciferase assays (Promega) were performed 48hr post-transfection and plates were read on a BMG Omega plate reader. The ratio of firefly:Renilla was calculated for each well and normalized to the mean of the EVtransfected controls.

2.3 Results

2.3.1 Removal of the NT does not impair receptor expression or signaling

To begin these studies, we first sought to determine whether an extremely truncated form of BAII/ADGRB1 (B1) would be expressed and trafficked to the cell surface. When over-expressed in HEK-293T cells, B1 does not readily undergo autoproteolysis and most of the receptor is detected around 200 kDa, which corresponds to the full-length protein (Stephenson et al. 2013). The cleavage mimetic form of the receptor (B1 Δ NT) is found near 75kDa and has been shown to reside on the cell surface (Stephenson et al. 2013). Thus, we expressed full-length B1 (a.a. 1-1584), and B1 Δ NT (927-1584) alongside B1-SL (944-1584) and used a surface biotinylation-streptavidin pull-down approach to determine whether the receptors are abundantly expressed in the cells and if they are adequately trafficked to the cell membrane. We found that all three forms of the receptor are found at relatively abundant levels in both total cell lysates and on the cell surface, indicating that they are suitable for comparison in side-by-side signaling assays (Fig. 7).

Previous work in our laboratory has characterized B1 as a $G\alpha_{12/13}$ -coupled receptor that activates the Rho pathway (Stephenson et al. 2013). Serum Response Factor (SRF) and Nuclear Factor of Activated T cells (NFAT) are transcription factors that can be activated downstream of many different upstream signaling events including $G\alpha_{12/13}$ (Nishida et al. 2007). We therefore utilized these outputs as luciferase reporters to further evaluate the signaling activity of B1. Advantages of the gene reporter approach included increased signal-to-noise ratio, higher capacity to screen multiple conditions, and improved replicability.

Initially, the NFAT assay was meant to test the hypothesis that B1 Δ NT might also have some G α_q activity, because NFAT is typically thought of as being downstream of G α_q , phoshoplipase C, and Ca²⁺ signaling (Hill, Baker, and Rees 2001). However, what we found with this reporter aligns much closer with our initial hypothesis – only the cleavage mimetic B1 Δ NT receptor activates NFAT-luciferase. The full-length receptor has no activity to this pathway.

We sought to test the tethered cryptic agonist hypothesis in ADGRB1 by truncating this stalk region away from the B1 Δ NT receptor. We utilized a forward primer which placed a new start methionine before amino acid 944 to engineer a new B1-SL (stalk-less) receptor. Hydropathy plots and reference sequences suggested that the first TM domain of B1 begins around amino acid 946-7, so this B1-SL receptor essentially lacks the entire N terminus.

We hypothesized that full-length B1 would have some activity to SRF but that B1 Δ NT would be much stronger in its activation. Surprisingly, we found B1 full-length, Δ NT, and B1-SL all strongly activated SRF, revealing the first major difference between the SRF-luciferase assay and the RhoA pull-down approach (Fig. 8A). Additionally, we found that only the two truncated forms of B1 – Δ NT and B1-SL – significantly activated the NFAT-luciferase reporter (Fig. 8B).
Figure 7. B1-SL is expressed on the cell surface

B1 receptor isoforms were over-expressed in HEK-293T cells. The next day, cells were washed, treated with a membrane impermeable biotinylation reagent, and biotinylated surface proteins were isolated by streptavidin agarose pull-down (bottom). Samples of total cell lysates were also blotted (top). All three forms of B1 – full-length, Δ NT, and SL were abundant in the cell surface fraction.



Figure 8. ADGRB1 N terminus is dispensable for signaling activity

B1, B1ΔNT, and B1-SL were expressed in HEK cells along with luciferase reporters (NFAT or SRF and *Renilla* control). All three forms of B1 significantly activated SRF-luciferase (n=5) but only the N-terminally truncated B1ΔNT, and B1-SL activated NFAT-luciferase (n=4). Data are expressed as a ratio of firefly:*Renilla* counts normalized to EV reporter alone controls (One-way ANOVA, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001 vs EV).



2.3.2 B1 Δ NT and B1-SL bind to β -arrestin2 and are ubiquitinated

One potential weakness of gene reporter assays is that there can be many mechanistic steps between G protein activation at the cell membrane and the induction of gene expression in the nucleus. Therefore, we sought to perform assays that were more membrane proximal to alleviate doubts that the signaling we observed was, in fact, the result of constitutively active receptors. One way to assess the activity state of a receptor is to test whether it interacts with β -arrestin. The β -arrestins are regulatory proteins that, as their name suggests, can bind to active receptors and arrest their G protein signaling activity (Luttrell and Lefkowitz 2002). Most GPCRs can only be observed interacting with β -arrestins in the presence of the receptor's agonist and perhaps also with the help of chemical crosslinking agents to stabilize the interaction. Nonetheless, we have previously shown that B1 Δ NT (but not full-length B1) strongly interacts with β -arrestin2 (Stephenson et al. 2013). Similarly, we found that in addition to B1 Δ NT, B1-SL strongly co-immunoprecipitated with β -arrestin2 when co-expressed in HEK-293T cells (Fig. 9).

An additional proxy measure for receptor activity can be its ubiquitination state. Ubiquitin is a small polypeptide that is added to lysine residues by E3 ubiquitin ligases and highly active receptors are often ubiquitinated to mark them for proteasomal degradation as a mechanism of downregulation (Marchese and Trejo 2013). Stephenson and colleagues had previously reported that similar to the β -arrestin2 results above, B1 Δ NT is heavily ubiquitinated but the full-length receptor is not (Stephenson et al. 2013). Likewise, we replicated this result and found that B1-SL is also ubiquitinated in cells (Fig. 10).

Figure 9. ADGRB1ΔNT and B1-SL bind to β-arrestin2

All three isoforms of B1 were expressed with Flag- or HA-tagged β -arrestin2 or with EV DNA as a mock control. Experimental results with alternate forms of B1 Δ NT (929-1584) and B1-SL (941-1584) were indistinguishable and were thus pooled. Only B1 Δ NT and B1-SL were found to significantly interact with β -arrestin2, suggesting that these are both active forms of the receptor (One-way ANOVA, n=3, *p<0.05, **p<0.01).

Figure 9. ADGRB1 Δ NT and B1-SL bind to β -arrestin2



Figure 10. ADGRB1ΔNT and B1-SL are heavily ubiquitinated

The three isoforms of B1 – full-length (B1), B1 Δ NT, and B1-SL were transfected into HEK-293T cells with empty vector control DNA or with HA-tagged ubiquitin. Tagged ubiquitin was immunoprecipitated on HA-agarose resin and interacting proteins were eluted and immunoblotted. Despite higher expression in total cell lysates, B1 was scarcely ubiquitinated. By contrast, B1 Δ NT and B1-SL were heavily ubiquitinated (A, example blots, B, quantification, p<0.0001 for B1 Δ NT and B1-SL vs full-length B1, n=3).



2.3.3 G α_{13} binds to B1 Δ NT and B1-SL and potentiates their signaling activity

Ubiquitination and interaction with β -arrestins are useful proxy measures for receptor activity but do not definitively demonstrate receptor activity. Therefore, we next attempted to directly assess whether B1-SL does indeed adopt an active conformation by attempting to co-immunoprecipitate the receptors with G α_{13} . Receptor – G protein interactions can be fleeting and, similar to β -arrestin binding, typically require an abundance of agonist and biochemical tools such as cross-linking agents to be visualized on Western blots. However, since cleavage mimetic aGPCRs do not behave like prototypical GPCRs in β -arrestin binding, we reasoned that we might also be able to observe a relatively stable complex forming with their cognate G proteins. Indeed, using the internal Glu-Glu (EE) tag on G α_{13} , we immunoprecipitated the G protein and found B1 Δ NT and B1-SL but not full-length B1 in the IP fraction (Fig. 11).

To further demonstrate that B1 is a $G\alpha_{12/13}$ -coupled receptor, we co-expressed $G\alpha_{12}$, $G\alpha_{13}$, and $G\alpha_q$ with the receptors in NFAT-luciferase assays. Here, we found that both $G\alpha_{12}$ and $G\alpha_{13}$ significantly boosted the signaling activity of B1 Δ NT (Fig. 12). Interestingly, $G\alpha_q$ significantly inhibited B1 Δ NT NFAT activity, which may indicate that an overabundance of $G\alpha_q$ can act as a dominant negative and inhibit the receptor's activity by obstructing $G\alpha_{12/13}$ from interacting with the receptor.

Figure 11. ADGRB1ΔNT and B1-SL bind to Gα13

To determine if B1 Δ NT and B1-SL represent active forms of the receptor, all three DNA plasmids (B1, B1 Δ NT, and B1-SL) were transfected into HEK-293T cells with EE-tagged G α_{13} or with control (EV) DNA. Receptors were co-immunoprecipitated with monoclonal anti-EE antibody and protein A/G agarose beads and immunoblotted. Only B1 Δ NT and B1-SL were found in the co-IP fraction suggesting that both of these isoforms are recognized by G α_{13} as active conformations of the receptor (B, quantification of Western blots, B1 Δ NT *p<0.05 and B1-SL **p<0.01 vs full-length B1, n=4).



B



Figure 12. Ga12 and Ga13 potentiate signaling activity to NFAT luciferase

 $G\alpha_{12}$, $G\alpha_{13}$, and $G\alpha_q$ were co-expressed with all three isoforms of B1 in NFAT luciferase assays. Only $G\alpha_{12}$ and $G\alpha_{13}$ potentiated signaling by B1 Δ NT and $G\alpha_q$ significantly inhibited it suggesting that $G\alpha_{12}$ and $G\alpha_{13}$ are the cognate G proteins for B1 (*p<0.05, n=5).



Figure 13. Allosteric antagonist model

From left to right, a depiction of three states of receptor activity. In the unstimulated state, some aGPCRs including ADGRB1 have constitutive activity to certain pathways (SRF in the case of B1). A ligand can bind (center) and stimulate stalk-dependent activity by subtly shifting the conformation of the receptor without relieving the inhibitory constraint of the NTF on the 7TM. If the NTF is completely removed, than the intrinsic, stalk-independent activity of the receptor is expressed along with any stalk-dependent activity.



2.4 Discussion of ADGRB1 activation mechanisms

Substantial recent progress has been made in understanding the mechanisms of aGPCR activation. These mechanisms are important to understand given the association of these receptors with several human diseases and the potential value of these receptors as pharmaceutical targets (Langenhan, Aust, and Hamann 2013). Specifically, it has been found for a number of aGPCRs that truncation of the receptors' N termini up to the point of predicted GAIN domain cleavage leads to increased constitutive activity (Hu et al. 2014, Okajima, Kudo, and Yokota 2010, Paavola et al. 2011, Stephenson et al. 2013, Stoveken et al. 2015). These observations led to the proposal of the disinhibition model of aGPCR activation, which posits that the NTF exerts an inhibitory constraint on signaling by the 7TM region, with this inhibitory constraint being removed following engagement of the NTF with a large extracellular ligand that results in either dissociation of the NTF from the 7TM and/or a conformational change that reduces NTF-mediated inhibition (Paavola and Hall 2012). Subsequently, more mechanistically specific variations of the disinhibition model have been proposed, including the cryptic agonist model (Liebscher et al. 2014, Stoveken et al. 2015), wherein GAIN domain cleavage and NTF dissociation result in the unveiling of a cryptic agonist peptide on the post-cleavage stalk in a manner analogous to protease-activated receptors (Coughlin 2000).

In the studies described in this Chapter, we tested the cryptic agonist model in the aGPCR ADGRB1 by deleting the stalk region and broadly assessing receptor activity using a variety of downstream outputs. Our results provide evidence that the stalk region is not a requisite agonist for this aGPCR, as we observed that deleting the stalk does not affect signaling in any pathway measured. For ADGRB1/BAI1 ("B1"), removal of the

stalk region made no difference whatsoever for any assessment of receptor activity. In contrast, parallel studies on ADGRG1/GPR56 ("G1") resulted in mixed findings, with removal of the stalk region largely abrogating the receptor's ability to stimulate SRF luciferase but having no effect on the other readouts examined (data not shown, see Kishore et al. 2016). Based on these findings, we propose that aGPCRs can mediate both stalk-dependent and stalk-independent signaling, with the relative contribution of the stalk to receptor activity varying substantially between different receptors as well as between different outputs examined.

In addition, these results provide more support for the $G\alpha_{12/13}$ coupling of B1. This coupling was first posited in 2013 based on the ability of the transfectable $G\alpha_{12/13}$ inhibitor RGSp115 to block B1 Δ NT signaling to the Rho pathway (Stephenson et al. 2013) and we replicated this result (Kishore et al. 2016). We also showed that both B1 Δ NT and B1-SL interact with $G\alpha_{13}$ and that $G\alpha_{12}$ or $G\alpha_{13}$ can potentiate B1 Δ NT signaling to NFAT. Interestingly, $G\alpha_q$, a G α subunit that would be expected to potentiate the NFAT signal disrupted B1 Δ NT signaling, which may indicate that an overabundance of this G α can interfere with endogenous $G\alpha_{12/13}$ coupling to the receptor.

A recent study suggested that the NT stalk of G1 is necessary for signaling activity (Stoveken et al. 2015). This study reported signaling data from SRE luciferase experiments in transfected cells and GTP loading experiments in a reconstitution system. Our data are in agreement with the findings of Stoveken et al., as we found that the activity of G1-SL was sharply reduced compared to G1 Δ NT in the SRF luciferase assay, which is very similar to the SRE luciferase assay (Kishore et al. 2016). However, in other assays in which we assessed G1 activity (TGF α shedding, NFAT luciferase, β -arrestin recruitment and receptor ubiquitination), we found G1-SL to be in an active conformation and capable of mediating receptor signaling to a similar extent as G1 Δ NT. These results suggest that the stalk region of G1 is necessary for certain aspects of receptor signaling activity but dispensable for others.

There have been prior indications that the cryptic agonist model may represent an incomplete description of aGPCR activation. For example, studies on the *C. elegans* aGPCR lat-1 demonstrated that mutations blocking cleavage of the receptor's GAIN domain exerted no effect on the *in vivo* function of the receptor (Promel, Frickenhaus, et al. 2012). These *in vivo* data find a parallel in the *in vitro* findings reported here regarding the non-cleaving G1-T383A mutant, which we found to exhibit no change in signaling activity relative to wild-type G1 (Kishore et al. 2016). According to the cryptic agonist model, GAIN-mediated cleavage should be essential for exposure of the agonistic peptide portion of the stalk region. Thus, observations that the activity of at least some aGPCRs is not modulated by GAIN cleavage obviously run counter to this model. Moreover, there is convincing evidence that some aGPCRs do not undergo GAIN-mediated cleavage (Promel, Waller-Evans, et al. 2012), an observation that needs to be taken into account in general models of aGPCR activation.

Another challenge faced by the cryptic agonist model is the uncertainty surrounding how aGPCR NTF regions become dissociated from their cognate 7TM regions. In the cryptic agonist model, it is envisioned that the N-terminal portion of a cleaved GAIN domain can be released from the receptor's stalk region in a regulated manner, thereby exposing the agonistic stalk peptide sequence (Liebscher et al. 2014, Stoveken et al. 2015). However, descriptions of the first crystal structures of GAIN

domains have cast doubt on whether GAIN domains can actually exist as stable folded protein units in the absence of the hydrophobic stalk peptides (Arac et al. 2012). Thus, while it is clear that aGPCR NTF regions can become dissociated from their cognate 7TM regions (Hamann et al. 2015), it is uncertain whether dissociated GAIN domains leave the stalk behind or take the stalk with them. Interestingly, studies on ADGRL1/CIRL/latrophilin-1 provided evidence that the release of this receptor's NTF region is dependent on two proteolytic steps, with GAIN domain cleavage followed by a second cleavage event that cleaves the receptor's stalk region to release the GAIN domain and stalk together (Krasnoperov et al. 2009). According to the cryptic agonist model, the resultant 7TM region of such a twice-cleaved aGPCR would be devoid of signaling activity, as the stalk region containing the agonistic peptide would have been lost with the second cleavage event. However, our studies on stalkless versions of G1 and B1 demonstrate that stalkless receptors can still exert significant downstream signaling, albeit signaling that is altered in some cases (as in the case of G1) relative to receptors that possess an intact stalk (Kishore et al. 2016).

Understanding the natural mechanism(s) of aGPCR activation is a critical step toward facilitating drug development efforts aimed at these receptors. For example, the elucidation of agonistic peptide sequences on the N-terminal stalks of certain aGPCRs (Liebscher et al. 2014, Stoveken et al. 2015) has provided insights that may lead to the development of peptidomimetic small molecules with agonistic activity at these receptors. Similarly, the findings reported here that cryptic agonist sequences on aGPCR stalks do not account for the entirety of aGPCR signaling are important because these observations suggest an additional antagonistic effect of tethered GAIN domains on aGPCR activity beyond the simple masking of the stalk region. Therefore, we propose an allosteric antagonist model of aGPCR activation, in which the NTF can antagonize receptor activity in two distinct ways: *i*) by masking the stalk region and *ii*) by directly antagonizing the inherent stalk-independent constitutive activity of the 7TM region (Fig. 13). This model is consistent with the data presented here as well as in previous studies (Liebscher et al. 2014, Stoveken et al. 2015) and furthermore is consistent with the possibility that aGPCRs may still signal even if they are not cleaved at the GAIN domain or lose their stalk following GAIN cleavage.

Further insights into the structural determinants of the antagonistic relationship between aGPCR NTF and 7TM regions may help to facilitate discovery of distinct classes of small-molecule aGPCR modulators that either block or potentiate NTFmediated suppression of aGPCR 7TM signaling. Additionally, a model in which aGPCRs can mediate both stalk-dependent and stalk-independent signaling has clear implications for the future development of biased agonists targeting these receptors (Luttrell, Maudsley, and Bohn 2015). In many cases, it is therapeutically desirable for a molecule to have functional selectivity and target some but not all pathways downstream of a given receptor. Thus, it will be of interest going forward to study the various members of the aGPCR family on a receptor-by-receptor basis in order to understand the structural determinants of receptor coupling to different downstream signaling pathways in order to facilitate the discovery of biased ligands possessing therapeutic potential.

Chapter 3. A disease-associated C-terminal mutation in ADGRB2 potentiates receptor signaling activity

3.1 Introduction

Genomic approaches are increasingly utilized as clinical strategies to detect genetic variants that underlie pathologies. These approaches are valuable for developing targeted therapeutics and have also yielded a wealth of information related to the function of unfamiliar genes and proteins (Hamburg and Collins 2010). To date, very little is known about most of the adhesion family of GPCRs but genetic data has been useful in ascribing functions to several of these receptors. For example, mutations in ADGRG1/GPR56 result in the cortical malformation bilateral frontoparietal polymicrogyria (Piao et al. 2004), mutations in ADGRG6/GPR126 severely disrupt peripheral myelination (Ravenscroft et al. 2015), and mutations to ADGRV1/VLGR1 cause deafness and retinitis pigmentosa (Weston et al. 2004).

As described in the previous chapters, much of the focus of adhesion GPCR research has been concentrated on their strikingly long extracellular amino (N) termini. These regions contain multiple domains – including adhesion folds – and nearly all of the more than 30 human aGPCRs contain a juxtamembrane GPCR Autoproteolysis Inducing (GAIN) domain. This hallmark aGPCR feature has autoproteolytic ability and can sever the receptors into two non-covalently associated protomers – an extracellular N-terminus and a C-terminal portion containing the archetypal seven transmembrane (7-TM) domain (Arac et al. 2012).

ADGRB2 (B2) is one of three ADGRB sub-family receptors, which were previously known as Brain-specific Angiogenesis Inhibitor 1-3 (BAI1-3) (Stephenson, Purcell, and Hall 2014). As was reviewed in Chapter 1, these receptors are expressed in (not limited to) brain tissue and ADGRB1 and ADGRB3 have been shown to have important roles at synapses (Bolliger, Martinelli, and Sudhof 2011, Duman et al. 2013, Sigoillot et al. 2015). At this point, much less is known about the function of ADGRB2. In fact, mice lacking B2 were found to have no gross deficits but had increased hippocampal neurogenesis and displayed a resilience to learned-helplessness behavior (Okajima, Kudo, and Yokota 2011).

While most aGPCRs remain orphan receptors with no known endogenous ligands, substantial progress has been made in understanding the activation mechanisms and signaling activity of many of these receptors. As discussed in Chapter 2, the extraordinarily long N-termini have an inhibitory effect on the constitutive signaling activity of the 7-TM domain in most aGPCRs studied thus far. For many aGPCRs, including ADGRB1 (Stephenson et al. 2013) and ADGRB2 (Okajima, Kudo, and Yokota 2010), and at least six other aGPCRs from five different sub-families (Kishore and Hall 2016), removal of the NT results in a constitutively active receptor. One of the earliest reports of this phenomenon demonstrated that removing the N-terminus of B2 unveils the constitutive activity of the receptor, as measured by the NFAT luciferase reporter (Okajima, Kudo, and Yokota 2010) but it remains unclear which G protein alpha subunit (Gα) primarily couples to the receptor.

Despite substantial progress in understanding how aGPCRs are activated, at this point, very little is known about how these receptors are regulated. Previous reports from our lab have shown C-terminal interactions with many different proteins containing PDZ domains (Kreienkamp et al. 2000, Tobaben, Sudhof, and Stahl 2000) and have demonstrated that with the constitutively-active forms of ADGRB1 and ADGRG1 co-immunoprecipitate with β-arrestins (Paavola et al. 2011, Stephenson et al. 2013).

However, it remains unclear whether these interactions can fully explain how the receptors are internalized and undergo post-endocytic trafficking.

The present deeper investigation into the signaling activity and regulation of B2 was spurred by the discovery of a *de novo* mutation in a human patient suffering from progressive spastic paraparesis among other symptoms (Arg1465Trp), by the NIH Undiagnosed Diseases Program. We engineered this Arg to Trp substitution into B2 expression constructs and studied the effect of this mutation on receptor signaling, trafficking and protein-protein interactions. Our data reveal that this mutation increases B2 signaling activity and surface expression, and also disrupts interaction with the regulatory protein endophilin A1. Moreover, our results provide evidence that B2 predominantly couples to $G\alpha_z$, with the mutation promoting improved $G\alpha_i$ coupling.

3.2 Experimental procedures

3.2.1 Cell culture

HEK293T/17 cells (ATCC, Manassas, VA) were maintained in a humid, 5% CO₂, 37°C incubator with standard growth medium (DMEM (Gibco), 10% FBS (Atlanta Biologicals), 1% penicillin/streptomycin (Sigma)). Transfections utilized Mirus TransIT-LT1 (Madison, WI).

3.2.2 DNA constructs

Human ADGRB2 wild-type and R1465W plasmids were synthesized in pcDNA3.1 vectors (Genscript, Piscataway, NJ). B2ΔNT and B2ΔNT-RW (912-1584) were sub-cloned into pcDNA3.1+ between 5' KpnI (AGA CCA TCT ACA TTT GCT GTA CTA GCT CAA CCT CCT) and 3' EcoRI (AGA CCA GAA TTC TCA AAC TTC TGT CTG GAA GTC ACC ATC AGG) from each of these templates and sequences were verified (Eurofins Genomics, Louisville, KY). In a separate set of plasmids, the Flag epitope (DYKDDDDK) was added to the C terminus of each receptor by an additional round of PCR in order to differentiate between transfected and endogenous B2.

GFP-EndophilinA1 was a gift from Kozo Kaibuchi (Nagoya University), GST-EndoA1-SH3 was provided by Harvey McMahon (Cambridge University), EE-tagged G protein α subunits were a gift from John Hepler (Emory University) and RGS20 (splice variant 2) were purchased from the cDNA Resource Center (cdna.org), HA-ubiquitin was a gift from Keqiang Ye (Emory University), and HA-βarrestin2 (Luttrell et al. 1999) was a gift from Robert Lefkowitz (Addgene plasmid # 14692).

3.2.3 Western Blot

Protein samples were reduced in 1x Laemmli buffer, electrophoresed in 4-20% Tris-glycine gels and transferred to nitrocellulose membranes (Bio-rad, Hercules, CA). Non-specific binding was blocked with 5% milk (in 50mM NaCl, 10mM HEPES pH 7.3, 0.1% Tween-20 (Sigma)) and incubated with primary antibodies for 1 h at room temperature or overnight at 4°C. The B2 C-terminal antibody was purchased from Mab Technologies (Stone Mountain, GA), mouse monoclonal EE antibody from Abcam (Cambridge, MA), and Flag-HRP from Sigma. Blots were then washed, incubated with HRP-conjugated secondary antibodies (GE Healthcare) and visualized with Thermo Scientific SuperSignal West solutions on a Li-Cor Odyssey Imager.

3.2.4 Cell Surface Biotinylation

Twenty-four hours following transfection with 2ug of receptor DNA, HEK-293T cells were washed in cold PBS+Ca²⁺ and incubated with 5mM Sulfo-NHS-Biotin (Thermo Scientific) or vehicle (PBS+Ca²⁺) for 1hr on ice. Biotinylation was quenched with 100mM Glycine and cells were harvested in cold PBS. Membranes were ruptured with a rapid freeze-thaw and pelleted at 17,000xg for 15 min at 4°C. The membrane pellet was then re-suspended in 1% Triton X-100 buffer (25mM HEPES, 150mM NaCl, 10mM MgCl₂, 1mM EDTA, 1x HALT protease and phosphatase inhibitor (Thermo)) and rotated end-over-end for 45 min to solubilize membrane proteins. The insoluble fraction was then pelleted at 17,000xg for 15min at 4°C and solubilizates were incubated with

streptavidin agarose (Thermo) for 30 min to precipitate biotinylated proteins. Agarose was washed with 1% Triton buffer and proteins were eluted in 2x Laemmli buffer. Biotinylated proteins were detected via Western Blot (above).

3.2.5 Co-immunoprecipitation

Cells were transfected with 2ug of receptor and 1ug of G protein, arrestin, or ubiquitin DNA. The following day, cells were harvested and membrane proteins were solubilized in 1% Triton X-100 buffer. Solubilizates were separated (above) and incubated with anti-HA agarose (Sigma), magnetic anti-Flag (Sigma), or protein A/G agarose (Thermo) beads with the indicated primary antibody for 1 hr end-over-end at 4°C. Samples were then washed, eluted, and Western blotted as described above.

3.2.6 Luciferase assays

HEK-293T cells were seeded in clear-bottom white 96-well plates 20-24 hours prior to transfection. Each well was transfected with 50ng of empty vector (EV) or receptor DNA, 50ng NFAT-luciferase (pGL4.30, Promega, Madison, WI), 1ng Renilla luciferase (pRL-SV40, Promega). Dual-Glo luciferase assays (Promega) were performed 48hr post-transfection and plates were read on a BMG Omega plate reader. The ratio of firefly:Renilla was calculated for each well and normalized to the mean of the EVtransfected controls.

3.3 Results

3.3.1 ADGRB2 R1465W

The NIH Undiagnosed Diseases Program (UDP) performed whole exome sequencing on a 46-year-old female who presented with spastic quadriparesis. This patient's symptoms began with visual disturbances at age 16, followed by a progressive spastic paraparesis that necessitated a wheelchair at age 21. Other symptoms included atrophy of the cervical and thoracic spinal cord, with reflexes intact, and an abnormal EMG suggestive of length-dependent motor neuropathy or neuronopathy with signs of chronic denervation. Somatosensory-evoked potentials were also abnormal and pulmonary function was decreased, with significant reductions in maximal inspiratory and expiratory pressures. Whole exome sequencing of the patient and her parents by the NIH-UDP revealed a *de novo* mutation in ADGRB2/BAI2 (B2) in the patient: NM 001703.2(BAI2):c.4393C>T, Arg1465Trp. This R1465W mutation is located in the middle of the B2 C-terminus (Fig. 14A) and has a CADD score of 22.7, indicating a high likelihood that the mutation is deleterious. Thus, given that the whole exome sequencing did not reveal any other mutations that might plausibly account for the observed pathology, we engineered this mutation into human B2 expression plasmids and explored whether the R1465W mutation might alter B2 function.

Figure 14. ADGRB2 R1465W

The NIH Undiagnosed Diseases Program discovered a missense mutation in ADGRB2/BAI2 by whole exome sequencing of a patient presenting with an unexplained neuromuscular disorder. The exchange of cytosine for thymine at position 4393 (NM_001703.2) results in a substitution of tryptophan for arginine at amino acid 1465 as indicated by the topological diagram (A, red arrow). B, Family pedigree, patient indicated by black arrow. C, Region surrounding R1465 is highly conserved.





3.3.2 ADGRB2 R1465W increases signaling activity and surface expression

To investigate the role of the R1465W mutation on ADGRB2 (B2) signaling activity, we over-expressed full-length and cleavage-mimicking (Δ NT) forms of the wildtype (WT) and mutant receptors and assessed activation of a panel of luciferase reporters. Serum response factor (SRF) and nuclear factor of activated T cells (NFAT) were the most likely outputs based on homology to ADGRB1/BAI1 (Stephenson et al. 2013) and a previous report about B2 (Okajima, Kudo, and Yokota 2010). We found that transfection of full-length B2 into HEK-293T cells did not result in activation of either reporter, either for the WT or mutant forms of the receptor (Fig. 15). However, we found that B2 Δ NT robustly activates NFAT-luciferase (One-way ANOVA, F (4, 15) = 66.61, Sidak *post-hoc* test vs EV, p<0.0001, n=4), consistent with previous findings (Okajima, Kudo, and Yokota 2010). Furthermore, we observed that the R1465W mutation significantly potentiates this signaling activity to NFAT luciferase (p=0.0001 vs B2 Δ NT, n=4).

To test potential effects of the B2 R1465W mutation on receptor insertion in the plasma membrane, we assessed cell surface expression of the WT and mutant forms of the receptor using a surface biotinylation approach. These studies revealed that the B2 Δ NT R1465W mutation exhibited significantly increased surface expression over WT B2 Δ NT (Fig. 16; one sample t test of surface expression normalized to WT B2 Δ NT: B2 Δ NT-RW=2.06 ±0.15, p=0.0019, n=5).

Figure 15. ADGRB2 R1465W increases signaling activity

WT and R1465W mutant forms of full-length (B2) and cleavage-mimicking (Δ NT) forms of the receptor were transfected into HEK-293T cells along with luciferase reporter plasmids. Assays were performed 48hrs post-transfection. The full-length WT receptor (B2) had no observable activity in this assay but B2 Δ NT strongly activated the NFAT reporter (****p<0.0001 vs EV, n=4). The RW mutation did not increase signaling of the full-length receptor (B2-RW) but significantly augmented signaling by B2 Δ NT (### p<0.001 vs WT B2 Δ NT, n=4).



Figure 16. B2 R1465W increases surface expression

Cells were treated with a plasma membrane-impermeable biotinylation reagent to label all free amines on the cell surface and then these biotinylated proteins were purified out of soluble cell lysates with streptavidin beads. The R1465W mutation significantly increased the amount of B2 Δ NT found in the surface fraction approximately two-fold (Inset, **p<0.01 normalized to WT B2 Δ NT, n=5).



3.3.3 B2ΔNT signals to NFAT luciferase via Gβy and a calcium channel

To shed light on the signaling pathway by which B2 Δ NT activates NFAT luciferase, a number of different inhibitors were deployed. The B2 Δ NT signal to NFAT luciferase was strongly inhibited by the G $\beta\gamma$ subunit inhibitor gallein (Lehmann, Seneviratne, and Smrcka 2008) (Fig. 17; Two-way ANOVA, main effect of inhibitor treatment, F (3, 56) = 10.06, Holm-Sidak *post-hoc* test B2 Δ NT p<0.001 vs vehicle for gallein, B2 Δ NT-RW p<0.0001 vs vehicle for gallein, n=4). Signaling by neither WT nor mutant B2 Δ NT was inhibited by the PLC β inhibitor U73122, which blocks signaling by G α_q -coupled receptors, and only signaling by the mutant receptor B2 Δ NT-RW was sensitive to pertussis toxin (PTX) (Fig. 17A; B2 Δ NT-RW p<0.01 vs vehicle, n=4), which inhibits G $\alpha_{i/o}$ -mediated signaling.

To further test the possibility that the B2 Δ NT signal to NFAT luciferase is largely mediated by G $\beta\gamma$, we co-expressed GRK2-CT (β ARKct), which can bind to and inhibit the activity of G $\beta\gamma$ subunits (Koch et al. 1993). Indeed, GRK2-CT also inhibited the activity of both B2 Δ NT and B2 Δ NT-RW (Fig. 17B; one sample t test of percent inhibition: B2 Δ NT = -51.75 \pm 7.41%, p=0.0060 vs. 0.00%; B2 Δ NT-RW = -64.75 \pm 11.69%, p=0.0116 vs. 0.00%, n=4). The activation of NFAT luciferase by both WT and R1465W mutant B2 Δ NT was almost completely blocked by the calcium channel inhibitor SKF96365 (Fig. 17C; B2 Δ NT p<0.05 vs vehicle, B2 Δ NT-RW p<0.001 vs vehicle). These results indicate that the NFAT reporter activation by B2 Δ NT is almost entirely due to G $\beta\gamma$ signaling and the activation of a calcium channel.

Figure 17. B2ΔNT signals to NFAT-luciferase via Gβγ and a calcium channel

The NFAT signal from B2 Δ NT and B2 Δ NT-RW is abolished by G $\beta\gamma$ inhibitor gallein (A, **p<0.01 vs B2 Δ NT-vehicle condition, ****p<0.0001 vs B2 Δ NT-RW vehicle n=4). The mutant receptor is sensitive to pertussis toxin (PTX, 100ng/ml) but WT is not (***p=0.001 vs B2 Δ NT-RW vehicle condition, n=4). Neither receptor is inhibited by 10uM U73122. A transfectable G $\beta\gamma$ inhibitor, GRK2-CT, significantly inhibited the NFAT signal from B2 Δ NT and B2 Δ NT-RW (B, One-sample t test, B2 Δ NT **p<0.01 and B2 Δ NT-RW *p<0.05 compared to 0.00% inhibition, n=4). Calcium channel inhibitor SKF96365 (50 μ M) completely blocks the NFAT signal from both receptors (C, Onesample t test B2 Δ NT ***p=0.0001, B2 Δ NT-RW ****p<0.0001 compared to 0.00% inhibition, n=5).



Figure 17. B2ΔNT signals to NFAT-luciferase via Gβγ and a calcium channel

3.3.4 B2 is linked to Ga_z

NFAT-luciferase is a common readout of $G\alpha_q$ activity (Hill, Baker, and Rees 2001) but can also report activity from $G\alpha_{12/13}$ (Nishida et al. 2007). In addition, $G\beta\gamma$ activity is most typically due to $G\alpha_i$ activation (Smrcka 2008). We have previously reported that ADGRB1/BAI1, a $G\alpha_{12/13}$ -coupled receptor, activates NFAT and therefore, given a high degree of similarity in the 7TM region, considered $G\alpha_q$, $G\alpha_{12/13}$, and $G\alpha_i$ as the most likely candidates to be the cognate G protein for B2 (Kishore et al. 2016). However, we observed no interaction between B2 Δ NT and $G\alpha_q$ or $G\alpha_{13}$ in co-immunoprecipitation experiments (Fig. 18A). In contrast, we observed that the $G\alpha_{i/o}$ -family member $G\alpha_z$ robustly co-immunoprecipitated with B2 Δ NT, with WT and R1465W mutant B2 Δ NT immunoprecipitating $G\alpha_z$ to a similar extent (Fig. 18B).

To further test the possibility that Ga_z might be the cognate G protein for ADGRB2, we assessed B2 Δ NT signaling to NFAT luciferase in the presence of cotransfection with the Ga_z -specific regulator of G protein signaling RGS20 (RGSZ1) (Glick et al. 1998). As a control, we co-expressed a related RGS protein, RGS2, which acts specifically on Ga_q (Heximer et al. 1997). RGS2 had no effect on B2 Δ NT or B2 Δ NT-RW signaling to NFAT, whereas RGS20 strongly increased the activity of B2 Δ NT and B2 Δ NT-RW (Fig. 19; Two-way ANOVA F (3, 36) = 54.56, p<0.0001 n=4, Tukey *post-hoc* test B2 Δ NT vs mock p<0.0001, B2 Δ NT-RW vs mock p<0.001).

Based on the findings described above showing that signaling by the R1465W mutant but not WT B2 Δ NT was significantly inhibited by the G $\alpha_{i/o}$ -inhibitor pertussis toxin (PTX), we hypothesized that R1465W mutant B2 Δ NT might possess an enhanced ability to couple to G $\alpha_{i/o}$ in addition to G α_z . To test this hypothesis, we performed co-

immunoprecipitation experiments assessing WT B2 Δ NT and B2 Δ NT-RW interactions with G α_{i1} . No interaction was observable between WT B2 Δ NT and G α_{i1} , but in contrast substantial co-immunoprecipitation of G α_{i1} was observed with the B2 Δ NT R1465W mutant (Fig. 20).

Figure 18. ADGRB2 interacts with Gaz

Among a panel of G protein α subunits, only G α z co-immunoprecipitated with B2 Δ NT (A, representative of 4 independent experiments). Both WT and R1465W forms of B2 Δ NT co-immunoprecipitated with G α z (B) and there was no significant difference in their ability to interact (n=5).
Β





Figure 19. Gα_z-specific inhibitor RGS20 amplifies B2ΔNT signaling

Co-expression of the Gaq-specific RGS protein RGS2 had no effect on WT or RW signaling but the Gaz-specific RGS20 increased both B2 Δ NT and B2 Δ NT-RW activity (Two-way ANOVA, Tukey test B2 Δ NT-RGS20 ****p<0.0001 vs B2 Δ NT-mock, B2 Δ NT-RW ***p=0.001 vs B2 Δ NT-RW-mock, n=4).



Figure 20. B2ANT-R1465W interacts with Gai

Co-immunoprecipitation experiments revealed that mutant B2 Δ NT-RW interacts with G α i1 but an interaction with the WT receptor was undetectable (n=3).



3.3.5 R1465W mutation disrupts B2 interaction with Endophilin A1

The activity and surface expression of GPCRs can be regulated by β -arrestins, which bind to active receptors and often mediate their internalization and desensitization (Reiter and Lefkowitz 2006). Moreover, we have previously found that cleavagemimicking forms of ADGRB1 and the unrelated adhesion receptor ADGRG1 strongly interact with β -arrestins (Paavola et al. 2011, Stephenson et al. 2013). Indeed, we found that B2 Δ NT binds robustly to β -arrestin2, but the R1465W mutation did not have any effect on this interaction (Fig. 21, n=3). An additional hallmark of constitutively-active aGPCRs is that they are heavily ubiquitinated (Paavola et al. 2011, Stephenson et al. 2013). We hypothesized that the B2-R1465W mutation might impair ubiquitination, which might slow receptor degradation and prolong surface residence. However, no differences in ubiquitination were observed between WT and R1465W forms of B2 Δ NT (Fig. 22).

The β -arrestin-mediated pathway is not the sole mediator of GPCR internalization (Ferguson 2001). The membrane-binding BAR- and SH3-domain-containing protein endophilin A1 (SH3-GL2) has been shown to interact with GPCRs (Tang et al. 1999) and can mediate GPCR internalization in a rapid, clathrin-independent manner (Boucrot et al. 2015). Therefore, we tested whether endophilins could interact with B2 by performing pull-down assays using the SH3 domain of endophilin A1 fused to glutathione-S-transferase (GST), or GST alone as a control, to pull down B2 Δ NT. We found that WT B2 Δ NT robustly interacted with the endophilin A1 SH3 domain, whereas interaction with B2 Δ NT-RW was significantly reduced relative to WT (Fig. 23; unpaired T test, WT binding=6.46±0.59 vs RW=0.48±0.22, p<0.0001, n=4).

We hypothesized that if endophilin A1 is in fact an important regulator of B2 signaling, then co-transfection should limit the signaling activity of B2 Δ NT. Indeed, we found that in 96-well format NFAT luciferase assays, as little as 2ng of endophilin A1 DNA significantly reduced the signaling of B2 Δ NT and B2 Δ NT-RW (Fig. 24; Two-way ANOVA, main effect of endo1transfection F(1, 12)=22.45, p=0.0005, Sidak *post-hoc* test B2 Δ NT and B2 Δ NT-RW not significantly different from EV with endo1 co-transfection, n=3). Interestingly, both B2 Δ NT WT and RW receptors were inhibited by endophilin A1 over-expression, suggesting that even low levels of endophilin over-expression are sufficient to overcome the binding deficit of the mutant receptor.

The members of the brain-specific angiogenesis inhibitor (BAI1-3/ADGRB1-3) sub-family of receptors are highly enriched in brain tissue. Among the three endophilin A proteins, endophilin A1 has the most brain-enriched expression (Kjaerulff, Brodin, and Jung 2011). To determine whether endophilin A1 can interact with endogenous ADGRB2 from brain tissue, we incubated GST-endoA1-SH3 domain with mouse brain lysates and probed pull-down fractions for B2. We observed a robust interaction with ADGRB2 (Fig. 25, n=3).

Figure 21. B2ΔNT interacts with β-arrestin2

Based on the increased surface expression of B2 Δ NT-RW, we assessed the association of B2 Δ NT and B2 Δ NT-RW with β -arrestin2 by co-immunoprecipitation but found both receptors to associate equally well (n=3).



Figure 22. B2ANT-WT and B2ANT-RW are each heavily ubiquitinated

An additional possible explanation for the increased surface expression of B2 Δ NT-RW is that it has a deficit in ubiquitination. Therefore, we tested this hypothesis by coexpressing B2 Δ NT and B2 Δ NT-RW with HA-ubiquitin and performed a coimmunoprecipitation. However, both forms of the receptor were found to be heavily ubiquitinated (n=3).



Figure 23. R1465W mutation disrupts interaction with endophilin A1

Endophilin A1 is another protein that can mediate the endocytosis of GPCRs. We produced the SH3 domain of endophilin A1 as a GST-fusion protein and performed a pull-down assay with B2 Δ NT and B2 Δ NT-RW using GST-agarose as a control condition. We found that B2 Δ NT robustly interacted with the endophilin A1 SH3 domain but that B2 Δ NT-RW scarcely did (t test, ****p<0.0001 RW vs WT, n=4).



Figure 24. Endophilin A1 inhibits B2ANT signaling activity

To test whether the interaction of endophilin A1 with B2 has a functional consequence, we co-expressed endophilin with B2 Δ NT and B2 Δ NT-RW in NFAT luciferase assays. Surprisingly, we found that even a small amount of endophilin (2ng per well) strongly inhibited both the signal of B2 Δ NT and B2 Δ NT-RW such that neither receptor was significantly active over baseline (EV, n=3).



Figure 25. Endophilin A1 interacts with B2 and ADGRB3 in mouse brain

To begin to understand whether the interaction between endophilin A1 and the ADGRB sub-family receptors may be important in the brain, we performed the same endophilin A1-SH3 domain fusion protein pull-down experiment with tissue samples from mouse brain. We found that both B2 and ADGRB3 were pulled-down by the Endo1-SH3 domain suggesting that they may be able to interact in the brain *in vivo* (n=3).



Figure 26. ADGRB2 signaling pathway model

Shedding of the N terminus results in a constitutively active form of ADGRB2 (B2 Δ NT). B2 Δ NT couples to G α z, which liberates G $\beta\gamma$ subunits leading to calcium influx and activation of the NFAT-luciferase reporter. However, the R1465W mutation in B2 Δ NT confers an additional ability to couple to G α i. The mutation also disrupts interaction with endophilin A1 (EndoA1). These differences may explain why B2 Δ NT-RW is found at higher levels on the cell surface and is significantly more active than the WT receptor.



3.4 Discussion of ADGRB2 R1465W

The aim of the present study was to investigate the signaling activity and regulation of the aGPCR ADGRB2 (B2) and assess the potential functional effects of a de novo disease-associated B2 mutation (R1465W) found in a human patient. We determined that this mutation in the C-terminal region of B2 potentiates the receptor's signaling activity and enhances receptor surface expression. In agreement with a previous study, we found that a truncated form of B2, corresponding to the predicted B2 polypeptide after GAIN domain autoproteolysis and NT shedding, robustly activates the NFAT luciferase reporter (Okajima, Kudo, and Yokota 2010). Most GPCRs that activate NFAT luciferase do so via coupling $G\alpha_{q}$ (Hill, Baker, and Rees 2001), but the signaling to NFAT by B2 was found in the present study to be almost entirely dependent on $G\beta\gamma$ mediated activity. In terms of the G α subunit involved, WT B2 exhibited a preferential coupling to the $G\alpha_{i/0}$ -family member $G\alpha_z$, whereas the R1465W mutant exhibited significant coupling to both $G\alpha_z$ and $G\alpha_i$. Thus, the data presented here suggest two mechanisms by which the R1465W mutation increases signaling activity: enhancement of receptor surface expression and increased flexibility of G protein coupling to encompass other $Ga_{i/o}$ family proteins.

Gain-of-function mutations in other GPCRs have been informative in understanding critical residues for receptor activation. For example, any substitution at position 293 in the α_{1b} -adrenergic receptor results in constitutive activity (Kjelsberg et al. 1992). There are clinical consequences as well; missense mutations in the retinal-binding lysine-296 of rhodopsin can result in a constitutively active receptor and lead to the deterioration of rod cells in retinitis pigmentosa (Robinson et al. 1992) and the substitution of aspartate for glycine at residue 578 in the luteinizing hormone receptor imparts constitutive activity, which can induce precocious puberty (Shenker et al. 1993). Thus, the investigation of these mutations has been informative for clinicians as well as for receptor biologists.

In our model (Fig. 26), removal or rearrangement of the 911-amino-acid Nterminus of B2 relieves an inhibitory constraint on the 7TM region, which allows the receptor to adopt its active conformation and associate with heterotrimeric G proteins. Our data indicates that the B2ANT signal to the NFAT luciferase reporter is almost entirely mediated by $G\beta\gamma$ subunits because co-expressing the GRK2-CT or treating cells with gallein abolishes the signal. We also found that B2 can be co-immunoprecipitated with $G\alpha_z$, and furthermore observed that the $G\alpha_z$ -specific RGS protein, RGS20, significantly increased B2 Δ NT signaling. Thus, these data implicate G α_z as a mediator of B2 signaling, although the findings are somewhat paradoxical in that a $G\alpha_z$ -specific RGS protein should inhibit $G\alpha_z$ -mediated signaling rather than potentiate it. However, it is important to point out that B2 Δ NT is a highly constitutively-active receptor and thus is presumably highly desensitized. It may be the case that toning down the $G\alpha_z$ -mediated signal downstream of B2 results in less desensitization and therefore more sustained signaling, resulting in a paradoxical increase in the 48-hour luciferase reporter assay. Without an identified ligand or any other tool to activate B2 in a temporally-controllable manner, overexpression of the cleavage-mimetic ΔNT form of B2 is the most effective way we have at present to study its signaling activity, so this represents a limitation of the present study.

There are several other potential explanations of the paradoxical effect of RGS20 on B2 Δ NT signaling. One possibility is that activated G α_z may have unknown functions that limit signaling to NFAT, such that RGS20 relieves this inhibition and thereby potentiates the G $\beta\gamma$ -mediated NFAT activation. We demonstrated that nearly all of the activity that we observed to the NFAT reporter was dependent on calcium influx. A previous study found that G α_z can modulate ion channel function including that of N-type calcium channels in a pertussis toxin-insensitive manner (Jeong and Ikeda 1998). Therefore, inhibiting G α_z with RGS20 may relieve inhibition on calcium channels and thereby increase activity to NFAT.

Alternatively, it appears that RGS20 was found to increase the signaling activity of the WT receptor somewhat more than for the B2 Δ NT R1465W mutant such that the baseline difference in their signaling activity evaporates in the presence of RGS20. It is possible that inhibiting G α_z activity via RGS20 promotes somewhat more G $\alpha_{i/o}$ coupling to WT B2, which normally does not couple strongly to G α_i . It is conceivable that G $\alpha_{i/o}$ activation results in liberation of pools of G $\beta\gamma$ subunits that are more effective at activating the pathway to NFAT luciferase than G $\beta\gamma$ released from G α_z . Since the B2 Δ NT R1465W mutant already couples efficiently to G α_i (as indicated by coimmunoprecipitation and sensitivity to pertussis toxin), signaling by the mutant receptor would not be expected to change as much as WT if the balance was shifted from G α_z to G α_i . Further studies will be required to differentiate between these possibilities and to determine what role(s) G α_z might have once it is activated downstream of B2 in native cell types *in vivo*. In the studies reported here, B2 activation was found to provoke a $G\beta\gamma$ -dependent influx of Ca²⁺ through an as-yet-unidentified calcium channel, leading to the activation of the NFAT luciferase reporter. SKF 96365 is most commonly used as an antagonist of transient receptor potential canonical type (TRPC) channels, but at the concentration we utilized (50µM) it can block several other types of calcium channels as well (Singh et al. 2010). Interestingly, the *Drosophila* homolog of the adhesion GPCR ADGRL1/latrophilin (*dCIRL*) was recently found to modulate the action of a TRP

channel to influence mechanosensation (Scholz et al. 2015). Further studies will be required to determine how exactly B2 activation impacts calcium channel function and whether this regulation depends on direct channel association with $G\beta\gamma$ subunits.

We observed that expression of B2 Δ NT-R1465W is significantly higher than WT B2 Δ NT on the cell surface, with the magnitude of this effect being comparable to the extent by which the mutation increases receptor signaling activity. Additionally, we found that association with β -arrestins and the levels of receptor ubiquitination were unchanged by the R1465W mutation, which suggested other mechanisms may play a role in dictating B2 surface expression. Endophilin A1 was recently found to bind to a number of GPCRs and mediate their internalization via a pathway independent of β -arrestins, ubiquitination or clathrin coat proteins (Boucrot et al. 2015). We found that the SH3 domain of endophilin A1 avidly interacts with WT B2 Δ NT, but interacts less robustly with the B2-R1465W mutant. However, the mutation does not completely abrogate binding, and overexpression of endophilin A1 in heterologous cells can overcome the binding deficit and inhibit receptor signaling activity similar to its effect on the WT receptor.

Src homology 3 (SH3) domains (like that in endophilin A1) typically interact with proline-rich sequences and the classic P-X-X-P motif (where X can be any amino acid) (Li 2005). However, while there are six distinct P-X-X-P motifs in the long C terminus of B2, there are none in the vicinity of R1465. If the endophilin A1 SH3 domain binds directly to the B2 CT, then there are two apparent explanations for why the R1465W mutation disrupts the interaction: 1. The tertiary structure of B2 positions R1465 in close proximity to a classic P-X-X-P site but the substitution of a W disrupts this structure, or 2. The endophilin A1 SH3 domain actually interacts with a string of positive charges. Arginine 1465 is found in a highly conserved region of positive charges in B2 and K-K-L-R (where R=1465) could in fact be an atypical SH3 binding sequence (Li 2005). In B1 and ADGRB3, the matching sequence is R-K-S-R (B1: 1473-6, B3: 1415-8), which could also mediate SH3 domain binding. We found that both B2 and B3 can be precipitated out of mouse brain lysates with the same endophilin A1 SH3 domain fusion protein, indicating that endophilin A1 may in fact associate with B2 and B3 in the brain. However, the apparent lack of binding to ADGRB1 does not necessarily mean that endophilin does not interact with this receptor (further data on this topic can be found in Chapter 4). It is plausible that in mouse brain tissue, the C-termini of most B1 receptors are bound to other proteins (possibly including endophilins) which occlude the site where the endophilin A1-SH3 fusion protein would interact. Thus, the present studies identify endophilin A1 as a novel binding partner of B2, even though it is uncertain whether the reduced binding of endophilin A1 by the B2 R1465W contributes to the altered trafficking and activity of this receptor. A complicating factor in these studies is that there are three closely-related endophilins (A1-3) that are all widely expressed, so further

studies will be needed to dissect the potential regulation of B2 by the various members of the endophilin family.

Mutations to GPCRs that increase constitutive activity are frequently toxic (Parnot et al. 2002). Our data indicate that the B2 R1465W mutation, which was discovered in a patient with a progressive neuromuscular disorder, significantly increases B2 signaling activity. Given the preferential expression of B2 in the nervous system, it is conceivable that heightened or prolonged activity from B2 could lead to neuromuscular disease. Deletion of B2 in mice has been reported to have no obvious negative consequences, with B2 null animals actually displaying increased hippocampal neurogenesis and exhibiting resistance to learned helplessness behavior (Okajima, Kudo, and Yokota 2011). Together, these data suggest that B2 may be an attractive target for the development of antagonists, and a recent report regarding the development of a small molecule antagonist for another adhesion receptor (ADGRG1/GPR56) demonstrates the feasibility of this approach (Stoveken et al. 2016). Future studies will also be needed to shed further light on the function(s) of B2 *in vivo* and the mechanisms by which B2 signaling is regulated.

Chapter 4. C-terminal determinants of ADGRB1 activity

4.1 Introduction

Adhesion GPCRs are exceptionally large receptors, and the massive ectodomains have received far more attention than their intracellular counterparts due to their adhesion and GPCR-activating functions. The post-7TM cytoplasmic domains of aGPCRs range from 13 (ADGRF2/GPR111) to more than 500 (ADGRC3/CELSR3) amino acids with 9 aGPCRs, including ADGRB1-3, having C termini longer than 300 amino acids. These cytoplasmic C-termini are much larger than the C-termini of most other GPCRs. ADGRB1/BAI1 (B1) has a nearly 400 amino acid intracellular C terminus (CT) with several interesting sites of potential protein-protein interaction including an extended polyproline region and an extreme C-terminal PDZ (PSD95/Discs-large, ZO-1) domain. These features are not unique among the ADGRB receptors, as 13 aGPCRs end in class I PDZ-binding motifs and three other receptors have poly-proline sequences (Table 3).

The first report on the role of the B1 CT in the regulation of signaling pathways was related to its effects on small GTPases rather than heterotrimeric G protein signaling (Park et al. 2007). B1 was found to recruit the RacGEF complex ELMO1/DOCK180 dependent on a cytoplasmic RKR motif (a.a. 1489-91). More recently, B1 was reported to interact with another RacGEF, Tiam1, via its C-terminal PDZ binding motif. In addition to activation of the Rac pathway, it was demonstrated that B1 recruits the neuronal polarity protein par3, which is critical for normal dendritic spine development (Duman et al. 2013). Concurrent with these data, another report showed that the B1 CT interacted with a number of PDZ-domain containing proteins, many of which are enriched in the post-synaptic density (Stephenson et al. 2013).

One of the first proteins that was described to interact with B1, IRSp53, is also known to be an important factor at the post-synaptic density (PSD). However, since its initial discovery, there have been no descriptions of its functional relationship to B1. The human form of IRSp53 or BAI-associated protein 2 (BAIAP2) was discovered in 1999 due to its SH3 domain interaction with the C-terminal tail of BAI1/ADGRB1 (Oda et al. 1999). At the time, very little was known about either of these proteins, but IRSp53 was subsequently shown to be enriched in the PSD (Abbott, Wells, and Fallon 1999). Since then, the BAI-associated protein IRSp53 has been found to be a key regulator of actin dynamics and a critical PSD protein in complex with PSD-95 and Shank scaffold proteins (Soltau et al. 2004). It was presumed that IRSp53 interacts with the extensive C-terminal proline-rich region of B1 due to the propensity for SH3 domains to bind to proline-rich sequences (Li 2005), though this was never formally tested.

Importantly, IRSp53 has been associated with several neuropsychiatric conditions. One study found that the *BAIAP2* gene (which codes for IRSp53) is asymmetrically expressed in the cortex of individuals with ADHD (Ribases et al. 2009) and another reported several single nucleotide polymorphisms in this gene that are also significantly associated with ADHD (Liu et al. 2013). Others have found that asymmetric expression (Toma et al. 2011) and copy-number variation (Levy et al. 2011) in *BAIAP2* are linked to autism spectrum disorders. Lastly, IRSp53 protein levels were found to be significantly reduced in post-synaptic density fractions from post-mortem Alzheimer's disease brain tissue (Zhou et al. 2013). Together, these data strongly suggest that IRSp53 is a key synaptic protein that may be a common link underlying a number of neuropsychiatric disorders.

Interestingly, mice lacking IRSp53 strongly resemble *Adgrb1*^{-/-} mice in several key areas. First, both IRSp53 and B1 null animals were found to have smaller PSDs than WT animals and to display paradoxical increases in hippocampal LTP (Sawallisch et al. 2009, Zhu et al. 2015, Kim et al. 2009). Behavioral studies found that both IRSp53 and B1 knockout mice have deficits in spatial learning as assessed by the Morris water maze (Zhu et al. 2015, Kim et al. 2009), and additionally IRSp53 KO mice exhibit impaired fear conditioning (Sawallisch et al. 2009) and social learning (Chung et al. 2015). Based on these data, we hypothesized that B1 and IRSp53 are functionally connected in post-synaptic dendrites and that some of the behavioral and physiological deficits in IRSp53 KO animals could be due to a loss of regulation or modulation of B1.

While the respective literatures on B1 and IRSp53 have grown substantially since these two proteins were originally identified as binding partners, there have been no studies whatsoever of the functional consequences of this interaction since its discovery aside from a report that protein levels of IRSp53 are unchanged in *adgrb1* null mice (Zhu et al. 2015). Therefore, we hypothesized that IRSp53 is a key regulator of B1 signaling and sought to test that hypothesis in the present study. Furthermore, we investigated the role of the proline-rich region in the cytoplasmic domain of B1 based on the hypothesis that this region mediates the interaction with IRSp53 as well as other SH3 domain containing proteins.

Finally, we report initial work on three putative mutations that were identified in *ADGRB1* with a potential link to schizophrenia. Alterations in gene dosage (such as copy number variants – CNVs) at the synapse have emerged as an important and consistent risk factor for neuropsychiatric conditions such as autism and schizophrenia (Kirov

2015). The 3q29 microdeletion is rare but is one of the strongest known risk factors for schizophrenia (SZ) and is also associated with autism spectrum disorders (ASD) and intellectual disability (Mulle 2015, Mulle et al. 2010). Thus far, the biological mechanisms underlying the increased risk for SZ and ASD associated with this microdeletion have not been elucidated. However, of the 20 annotated genes in this chromosomal region, two stand out as having great potential for involvement in these mechanisms: *DLG1* and *PAK2*. DLG1 (aka SAP97) is a synaptic PDZ-domain containing protein that our laboratory has previously identified as a B1 interacting protein (Stephenson et al. 2013). PAK2 (p21-activated kinase 2) is ubiquitously expressed and known to be activated by Rac1 downstream of GPCRs (Knaus et al. 1995). As described above, B1 can activate Rac1 in at least two separate ways – via an RKR motif midway into its CT (Park et al. 2007) and also via recruitment of the RacGEF Tiam1 at its C-terminal PDZ-binding motif (Duman et al. 2013). Thus, as a common link between these proteins, we hypothesized that B1 might be an upstream mediator of the neuropathology.

ADGRB1 was sequenced in multiplex SZ families and three mutations with high CADD scores were identified: Pro947Leu, Arg1473Trp, and Ser1566Leu. The location of each of these mutations was immediately interesting. First, Proline 947 is located right at the junction of the extracellular stalk region and first transmembrane domain. We hypothesized that this mutation could alter stalk-dependent signaling by changing the orientation of the stalk peptide with respect to the rest of the 7TM protomer. Arginine 1473 is found a homologous region to ADGRB2 R1465 (but is not exactly equivalent to this arginine in B2) and therefore could drastically alter the signaling and regulation of B1. Lastly, Serine 1566 is near the extreme CT and we postulated that this residue could be an important phosphorylation site, which would be disrupted by the substitution of a leucine residue. In the final section of this chapter, we report initial results from the study of the effect of these three mutations on B1 Δ NT.

	PDZ-binding	Poly-proline	A.A. length of
Receptor	Motif	Region (a.a. number)	cytoplasmic domain
ADGRA1	- TTV		255
ADGRA2	-TTV		270
ADGRA3	-TTV		276
ADGRB1	-TEV	1411-1422, 1425-30	397
ADGRB2	-TEV	1425-30	411
ADGRB3	-TEV		376
ADGRC2		2878-84	311
ADGRD1	-SAV		69
ADGRE5	-SGI		46
ADGRG1	-SRI		36
ADGRL1	-TSL	1303-14, 1410-20	378
ADGRL2	-TSL		376
ADGRL3	-TSL		343
ADGRV1	-THL		152

Table 3. Adhesion GPCR cytoplasmic domain features

4.2 Experimental procedures

4.2.1 Cell culture

HEK293T/17 cells (ATCC, Manassas, VA) were maintained in a humid, 5% CO₂, 37°C incubator with standard growth medium (DMEM (Gibco), 10% FBS (Atlanta Biologicals), 1% penicillin/streptomycin (Sigma)). Transfections utilized Mirus TransIT-LT1 (Madison, WI).

4.2.2 DNA constructs

Human ADGRB1 provided by Dr. Erwin Van Meir was used as a template to delete the C-terminal proline-rich region (del. a.a. 1393-1437) (Genscript, Piscataway, NJ). ADGRB1ΔNTΔPRR (927-1393,1437-1584) was subsequently sub-cloned from this template into pcDNA3.1 between EcoRI and XbaI as described above.

B1 schizophrenia-linked (SZ) mutations were introduced into the B1ΔNT plasmid by site-directed mutagenesis using the Quikchange XL kit (Agilent) and primers P947L (5'-AAG GCG ACT CTG CTG TCG GTG ACG CTC-3', 5'-GAG CGT CAC CGA CAG CAG AGT CGC CTT-3'), R1473W (5'-CCC TGG AGC GGT GGA AGT CGC GG-3', 5'-CCG CGA CTT CCA CCG CTC CAG GG-3'), S1566L (5'-GTG GCG CCC AAC CTC TCC CAC TCC AC-3', 5'-GTG GAG TGG GAG AGG TTG GGC GCC AC-3') and verified by Sanger sequencing (Eurofins Genomics).

GFP-EndophilinA1 was a gift from Kozo Kaibuchi (Nagoya University), GST-EndoA1-SH3 was provided by Harvey McMahon (Cambridge University), EE-G α_z and HA-RGS20 were purchased from the cDNA Resource Center (cdna.org), HA-ubiquitin was a gift from Keqiang Ye (Emory University), and HA-βarrestin2 (Luttrell et al. 1999) was a gift from Robert Lefkowitz (Addgene plasmid # 14692).

4.2.3 Western Blot

Protein samples were reduced in 1x Laemmli buffer, electrophoresed in 4-20% Tris-glycine gels and transferred to nitrocellulose membranes (Bio-rad, Hercules, CA). Non-specific binding was blocked with 5% milk (in 50mM NaCl, 10mM HEPES pH 7.3, 0.1% Tween-20 (Sigma)) and incubated with primary antibodies for 1 h at room temperature or overnight at 4°C. Two primary C-terminal rabbit polyclonal antibodies to B1 were utilized with minor differences. The first antibody was provided by Dr. Erwin Van Meir (Emory University) and has been described previously (Stephenson et al. 2013). The second was found to be slightly better at detecting mouse ADGRB1, and had less nonspecific background in GST pull-down experiments (Thermo Scientific). The mouse monoclonal EE antibody from Abcam (Cambridge, MA), and Flag-HRP from Sigma. Blots were then washed, incubated with HRP-conjugated secondary antibodies (GE Healthcare) and visualized with Thermo Scientific SuperSignal West solutions on a Li-Cor Odyssey Imager.

4.2.4 Cell Surface Biotinylation

Twenty-four hours following transfection with 2ug of receptor DNA, HEK-293T cells were washed in cold PBS+ Ca^{2+} and incubated with 5mM Sulfo-NHS-Biotin (Thermo Scientific) or vehicle (PBS+ Ca^{2+}) for 1hr on ice. Biotinylation was quenched with 100mM Glycine and cells were harvested in cold PBS. Membranes were ruptured

with a rapid freeze-thaw and pelleted at 17,000xg for 15 min at 4°C. The membrane pellet was then re-suspended in 1% Triton X-100 buffer (25mM HEPES, 150mM NaCl, 10mM MgCl₂, 1mM EDTA, 1x HALT protease and phosphatase inhibitor (Thermo)) and rotated end-over-end for 45 min to solubilize membrane proteins. The insoluble fraction was then pelleted at 17,000xg for 15min at 4°C and solubilizates were incubated with streptavidin agarose (Thermo) for 30 min to precipitate biotinylated proteins. Agarose was washed with 1% Triton buffer and proteins were eluted in 2x Laemmli buffer. Biotinylated proteins were detected via Western Blot (above).

4.2.5 Co-immunoprecipitation

Cells were transfected with 2ug of receptor and 1ug of IRSp53 or GEF-endophilin A1 DNA. The following day, cells were harvested and membrane proteins were solubilized in 1% Triton X-100 buffer. Solubilizates were separated (above) and incubated with anti-HA agarose (Sigma), magnetic anti-Flag (Sigma), or protein A/G agarose (Thermo) beads with the indicated primary antibody for 1 hr end-over-end at 4°C. Samples were then washed, eluted, and Western blotted as described above.

4.2.6 Luciferase assays

HEK-293T cells were seeded in clear-bottom white 96-well plates 20-24 hours prior to transfection. Each well was transfected with 10ng of empty vector (EV) or receptor DNA, 50ng NFAT-luciferase (pGL4.30, Promega, Madison, WI), 1ng Renilla luciferase (pRL-SV40, Promega). Dual-Glo luciferase assays (Promega) were performed 48hr post-transfection and plates were read on a BMG Omega plate reader. The ratio of firefly:Renilla was calculated for each well and normalized to the mean of the EVtransfected controls.

4.2.7 Mutation discovery

Multiplex SZ families were ascertained as previously described (Blouin et al. 1998). In each of 245 multiplex families, the two most distantly-related affected members of the pedigree were selected for whole-exome sequencing at the Broad Institute. Target sequences were generated as described (Fromer et al. 2014) using either Agilent hybrid capture or Nimblegen array-based capture, and libraries were then subjected to pairedend sequencing. Sequence variants were annotated using the SeqAnt annotater developed by and housed at Emory University (Shetty et al. 2010). Variants were prioritized by Combined Annotation-Dependent Depletion (CADD) scores (Kircher et al. 2014), which takes multiple sources of sequence annotation into account to measure the likely deleteriousness of a given genetic variant.

4.3 Results

4.3.1 IRSp53 increases surface expression and activity of ADGRB1

To initially assess a functional connection between IRSp53 and B1, we expressed the two proteins in HEK-293T cells. Interestingly, co-expression of IRSp53 significantly increased the amount of B1 Δ NT found on the cell surface but had no significant effect on B1 (Fig. 27, Two-way ANOVA F(1, 8) = 6.925, p<0.05, Sidak *post-hoc* test surface B1 Δ NT *p<0.05, n=3).

Next, we tested the hypothesis that the addition of IRSp53 would increase the signaling activity of B1 Δ NT. Indeed, we found that co-expressing IRSp53 significantly augmented the activity of B1 Δ NT to the NFAT reporter but had no effect on full-length B1 (Fig. 28, Two-way ANOVA F(1, 24) = 6.692, p=0.0162, Sidak *post-hoc* test mock vs IRSp53 B1 Δ NT ***p<0.001, n=5). Interestingly, despite the increased surface expression, we found no evidence for an increase in activity of either receptor isoform to SRF luciferase (n=3) indicating that the effect of IRSp53 on B1 signaling is at least somewhat pathway specific.

Figure 27. IRSp53 improves the surface expression of B1ΔNT

A cell-surface biotinylation approach revealed that the addition of IRSp53 significantly increases the amount of B1 Δ NT found on the cell surface (*p<0.05 vs mock, n=3).



Figure 28. IRSp53 selectively increases the activity of B1ΔNT to NFAT-luciferase

B1 and B1 Δ NT were expressed alone or in combination with IRSp53 in HEK cells along with NFAT- or SRF-luciferase and *Renilla* reporters. The addition of IRSp53 significantly increased the signaling activity of B1 Δ NT to NFAT luciferase (A) but had no effect of full-length B1 (B1 Δ NT-IRSp53 ***p<0.001 vs mock-B1 Δ NT, n=5). Additionally, IRSp53 had no effect on either isoform of the receptor's activity to SRFluciferase (B, n=3).



Figure 28. IRSp53 selectively increases the activity of B1ΔNT to NFAT-luciferase

4.3.2 Proline-rich region deletion does not interrupt IRSp53 binding but drastically biases B1 signaling activity

The original report of the identification of IRSp53 as a B1-binding partner indicated that its interaction with the cytoplasmic domain of B1 was dependent on the Src homology 3 (SH3) domain of IRSp53 (Oda et al. 1999). SH3 domain interactions often depend on polyproline sequences (Li 2005), and thus we hypothesized that the interaction between B1 and IRSp53 could be disrupted by deleting the extensive proline-rich region found on the C-terminus of B1.

We engineered B1 expression plasmids lacking amino acid 1393-1437, which removes 28 proline residues. Surprisingly, though, we found that B1ΔNTΔPRR retains its ability to interact with IRSp53 in a co-immunoprecipitation experiment (Fig. 29). Next, we tested whether this mutant for the B1 lacking the main proline-rich region could interact with endophilin A1 in a co-immunoprecipitation experiment. In the case of WT B1 and B2, a co-immunoprecipitation experiment with endophilin A1 is not technically feasible because co-expression of endophilin dramatically reduces receptor protein levels such that the interaction is not observable. Interestingly, the same phenomenon was observed in this experiment (Fig. 30) where WT B1ΔNT is essentially absent from whole cell lysate input samples (as is GFP-endophilin A1). However, B1ΔNTΔPRR is not noticeably reduced and strongly co-immunoprecipitates with GFP-endophilin A1. This result suggests that endophilin is not sufficient for the down-regulation and degradation of the receptor and that perhaps loss of the PRR abrogates binding to an additional, as yet unidentified protein, that mediates this process. Next, we tested what effect the loss of the PRR has on receptor signaling in NFAT and SRF luciferase assays. Surprisingly, deletion of this polyproline region eliminated signaling activity to SRF luciferase (Fig. 31, One-way ANOVA F(4, 5) = 19.86, p=0.0029, Sidak *post-hoc* test B1 vs B1 Δ PRR *p<0.05, B1 Δ NT vs B1 Δ NT Δ PRR **p<0.01, n=5) and strongly amplified the NFAT reporter pathway in the active form of the receptor B1 Δ NT Δ PRR (One-way ANOVA F(4, 27) = 33.09, p<0.0001, Sidak *post-hoc* test B1 Δ NT vs B1 Δ NT Δ PRR ****p<0.0001, n=4-7). These results suggest that this key cytoplasmic protein-protein interaction region strongly influences receptor signaling activity.

Figure 29. Loss of proline-rich region does not abrogate IRSp53 binding

B1 Δ NT and B1 Δ NT Δ PRR were expressed alone or with Flag-IRSp53 in HEK cells. IRSp53 was immunoprecipitated with Flag resin and blotted with B1-CT antibody. Both B1 Δ NT and B1 Δ NT Δ PRR immunoprecipitated specifically and to a similar extent with IRSp53.



Figure 30. B1ANTAPRR co-immunoprecipitates with endophilin A1

B1ΔNT and B1ΔNTΔPRR were co-expressed with GFP-endophilin A1 in HEK cells. A monoclonal anti-GFP antibody and protein A/G beads were utilized to immunoprecipitate endophilin A1 and this fraction was probed with a B1-CT antibody. Co-expression of Endo1 dramatically reduced protein levels of B1ΔNT but not B1ΔNTΔPRR. B1ΔNTΔPRR robustly co-immunoprecipitated with endophilin A1.


Figure 31. PRR loss silences SRF but potentiates NFAT activity

Full-length (B1) and truncated forms (Δ NT) of WT and Δ PRR mutant receptors were expressed in HEK cells and assayed for NFAT and SRF reporter activity. Deletion of the proline-rich region significantly increased the activity of B1 Δ NT (A, B1 Δ NT vs B1 Δ NT Δ PRR ****p<0.0001, n=7) but did not change the activity of B1 (n=4). This deletion reduced the activity of full-length B1 and B1 Δ NT to SRF luciferase (B, B1 vs B1 Δ PRR *p<0.05, B1 Δ NT vs B1 Δ NT Δ PRR **p<0.01, n=5).





4.3.3 ADGRB1 SZ-linked mutations

Sequencing *ADGRB1* in multiplex SZ families resulted in the initial identification of three *ADGRB1* variants with relatively high combined annotation-dependent depletion (CADD) scores (Fig. 32). We engineered these substitutions into B1 expression plasmids and assessed their ability to express on the plasma membrane using cell surface biotinylation (Fig. 33). All three mutant receptors were found to be robustly expressed on the cell surface.

Next, we sought to test the hypothesis that these mutations may affect receptor signaling activity (Fig. 34). We expressed all three mutants alongside WT B1 Δ NT and found that the activity of B1 Δ NT-R1473W was dramatically increased over WT to the NFAT reporter (A, One-way ANOVA, F(5, 18) = 19.24 p<0.0001, *post-hoc* Holm-Sidak multiple comparison B1 Δ NT-R1473W vs B1 Δ NT ****p<0.0001, n=4) but P947L and S1566L did not have a significant effect. Interestingly, none of the mutations significantly altered activity to the SRF pathway (n=6).

The B1-R1473W signaling activity finding described above was similar to the result reported in Chapter 3 describing the effect of an $R \rightarrow W$ substitution at site 1465 of ADGRB2. These two arginine residues are not exactly homologous, but are located in the same stretch of positive residues. Based on the finding the Chapter 3 that B2 Δ NT-R1465W has a reduced ability to interact with endophilin A1, we tested whether this effect also applied to B1 Δ NT-R1473W (Fig. 35). Interestingly, we found that all three forms of B1 – WT full-length and B1 Δ NT, as well as B1 Δ NT-R1473W strongly interacted with the SH3 domain of endophilin A1 in the GST pull-down assay.

Figure 32. B1 schizophrenia (SZ)-associated mutations

Three missense mutations were initially identified in a cohort of individuals with SZ: P947L at the junction of the juxtamembrane stalk and the first transmembrane domain, R1473W in a very similar location in the C terminus as ADGRB2 R1465W, and S1566L in the distal C terminus (Abbreviations: TSP – thrombospondin repeat; GAIN – GPCR autoproteolysis inducing; PRR – proline-rich region; PBM – PDZ-binding motif). Figure 32. B1 SZ mutations



Figure 33. Surface expression of B1 schizophrenia (SZ)-associated mutants

WT and SZ mutant forms of $B1\Delta NT$ were expressed in HEK cells. Receptors that were expressed on the cell surface were biotinylated with a cell membrane-impermeable biotinylation reagent and isolated on streptavidin resin. Whole cell lysates and surface pull-down fractions were probed with a B1 CT antibody. All three mutant forms of the receptor were found to be expressed at least as well as WT on the cell surface.



Figure 34. R1473W increases B1ΔNT signaling activity

Analyses of all three B1 schizophrenia-linked mutants in terms of signaling activity in NFAT (A) and SRF (B) luciferase assays revealed a selective effect of the R1473W mutation on signaling to NFAT luciferase (A, ****p<0.0001, n=4). None of the mutations significantly altered signaling to SRF luciferase (B, n=6).



Figure 35. B1 R1473W retains interactions with endophilin A1

Lysates from cells expressing EV, B1, B1 Δ NT, or B1 Δ NT-R1473W were split and incubated with either control GST or GST-Endophilin A1-SH3 domain fusion protein beads. Input lysates and pull-down fractions were probed with a B1 CT antibody. The R1473W mutation did not impair the ability of B1 Δ NT to interact with the SH3 domain of endophilin A1.



Figure 36. Effects of C-terminal mutations on B1 signaling

B1ΔNT activated both SRF and NFAT-luciferase reporters. The schizophrenia-linked R1473W mutation strongly increased signaling to NFAT but had no significant effect on signaling to the SRF pathway. Deletion of the proline-rich region (PRR) biased the receptor's activity such that SRF tone was completely eliminated but activity to NFATluciferase was strongly potentiated.



4.4 Discussion of ADGRB1 C terminal determinants of signaling activity

These studies began with an investigation into the functional relationship between IRSp53 and ADGRB1. IRSp53 was originally discovered as a protein that interacts with the cytoplasmic C terminus of B1, but since then there has been no examination of the functional implications of this interaction. We found that IRSp53 increases the surface expression of the active form of B1 (B1 Δ NT) and also strongly increases the receptor's signaling activity to the NFAT but not SRF reporter. Interestingly, co-expression of IRSp53 had no effect on the full-length receptor either in cell surface trafficking or signaling activity.

One notable feature of the C terminus of B1 that is absent in ADGRB2 and ADGRB3 is the polyproline region. Poly-proline sequences are often key sites of proteinprotein interaction, specifically with WW and SH3 domains (Li 2005). Moreover, the interaction between B1 and IRSp53 was shown to occur via the SH3 domain of IRSp53, but the region of interaction on the receptor has not been characterized (Oda et al. 1999). We hypothesized that deleting the proline-rich region (PRR) of B1 would abolish this interaction, but surprisingly found that IRSp53 retained the ability to interact with B1 Δ NT Δ PRR. Perhaps even more surprising was the effect on the interaction between B1 and endophilin A1. As shown in Figure 26, B1 Δ NT Δ PRR co-immunoprecipitates with full-length endophilin A1. We had been unable to observe this interaction with B1 Δ NT in cells because when endophilin is co-expressed with B1, the receptor is rapidly degraded. This result suggests that *i*) the interaction between B1 and the SH3 domain of endophilin A1 does not require the polyproline region of B1 and *ii*) endophilin alone might not be sufficient to degrade the receptor. It could be that an additional protein (perhaps a protein that binds the B1 PRR) is involved. Results from Chapter 3 indicate that endophilin binding might not depend on polyproline sequences because endophilin binds robustly to ADGRB2 despite many fewer prolines than B1, and moreover the mutation of a positively charged residue in B2 (R1465) disrupts the receptor's interaction with endophilins.

While deleting the PRR did not result in disruption of B1 interaction with IRSp53, the effects of this manipulation on receptor signaling were nonetheless striking. Removal of the PRR in full-length B1 eliminated its signaling ability. Full-length B1 ordinarily exhibits no activity to the NFAT reporter but strongly activates SRF luciferase. Our results indicate that this signaling activity to SRF is in some way dependent on the PRR, which suggests that a RhoGEF might be recruited to this region of the receptor to activate signaling to the Rho pathway. A previous study found that the SRF activity of B1 Δ NT was only inhibited ~50% by RGSp115, a G $\alpha_{12/13}$ inhibitor, but the ability of this inhibitor to block signaling by the full-length receptor was not tested (Kishore et al. 2016). This leaves open the possibility that a significant portion of signaling in this pathway is not mediated solely by heterotrimeric G proteins and could also be driven by small GTPases, particularly from the full-length receptor.

The effect of PRR removal on the NFAT pathway was even more profound. This manipulation had no effect on full-length B1 but dramatically increased the activity of B1 Δ NT. This finding could be related to the discussion of endophilin binding above. While we did not observe a striking increase in the levels of B1 Δ NT Δ PRR relative to B1 Δ NT, it is possible that removing the PRR disrupts regulatory mechanisms and allows for each receptor to signal longer or more efficiently. The mechanisms underlying this

strong bias in receptor signaling induced by removal of the PRR will require further investigation to thoroughly understand.

In the final portion of this chapter, initial findings are shown from the study of three recently identified variants of B1, which may be linked to schizophrenia (SZ). Each of these substitutions are in receptor locations that may be functionally important – P947L is at the interface of the extracellular stalk and first transmembrane domain, R1473W mirrors the positioning of the ADGRB2 R1465W mutation (Chapter 3), and S1566L is a potential phosphorylation site on the distal C terminus of the receptor. Our studies on these mutations indicate that all three mutants are efficiently expressed on the cell surface and exert no significant effects on SRF signaling. However, reminiscent of B2-R1465W, B1-R1473W strongly increased activity to NFAT-luciferase in the cleaved, constitutively-active form of the receptor (B1 Δ NT). We hypothesized that this could be due to a loss of binding to endophilin A1, as we observed with B2, but that was not the case. It is perhaps more likely that this mutation increases the flexibility of G protein coupling to B1, similar to the case for B2, and perhaps allows B1 to couple to $G\alpha_i$ or $G\alpha_n$ in addition to coupling to $G\alpha_{12/13}$. Further studies will be needed to assess these possibilities.

In summary, the studies described in this chapter have highlighted how specific portions of the long cytoplasmic C terminus of B1 can powerfully modulate the receptor's signaling activity. It is striking how three separate manipulations – co-expression of IRSp53, deletion of the PRR, and a SZ-linked mutation – all significantly increase the receptor's signaling to the NFAT pathway. The present characterization of these mutant receptors provides the basis for further work in native cells and *in vivo* with

147

these tools to better dissect the effects of the mutations on the signaling pathways downstream of B1. Additionally, future studies should be aimed at functional analyses of the B1-IRSp53 interaction in a more native context. Further work will be required to fully understand the functional consequences of this interaction between two key synaptic proteins. Chapter 5. Summary Discussion and Future Directions

5.1 Summary of advances

Rapid progress has been made in the adhesion GPCR field over the past decade in terms of understanding the physiological functions and pharmacology of many receptors across the family. This progress has been catalyzed by three recent breakthroughs: (1) reports in 2010-2013 that multiple receptors from distantly-related subfamilies become constitutively active when the NT is removed (Okajima, Kudo, and Yokota 2010, Paavola and Hall 2012, Paavola et al. 2011, Stephenson et al. 2013, Ward et al. 2011); (2) the crystal structure of the GAIN domain (Arac et al. 2012); and (3) the discovery that several receptors have cryptic tethered agonists (Liebscher et al. 2014, Stoveken et al. 2015). The work presented here has focused on the pharmacology of two closely-related receptors that have surprisingly different downstream signaling activities.

Initial reports of the *stachel* cryptic tethered agonist suggested that this may be a general phenomenon that applies to all receptors in the family. However, there was already evidence that several receptors have GAIN domain cleavage deficiencies (Promel, Waller-Evans, et al. 2012), suggesting that a tethered agonist might not be necessary for the activation of some aGPCRs. The first aim of this project was to determine whether ADGRB1 has a tethered agonist (Chapter 2). We deleted the putative tethered agonist stalk region in B1 and found that this sequence is not required for activation of ADGRB1. The stalk-less receptor was at least as active as B1 Δ NT in each signaling assay that we performed and we found that β -arrestin2 and G α_{13} each co-immunoprecipitated with B1-SL, as they do with the constitutively active form of the receptor, B1 Δ NT. Parallel studies on ADGRG1 found that this receptor, and that G

protein alpha subunits and β -arrestins recognized the stalk-less G1 as an active conformation of the receptor (Kishore et al. 2016).

These data have led us to propose a more inclusive model of aGPCR activation whereby the intrinsic activity of aGPCRs is inhibited by the N-terminal fragment (NTF), which holds the receptor in an inactive conformation. A ligand could cause a subtle rearrangement of the orientation of the tethered agonist such that it could activate the stalkdependent portion of receptor activity or a larger ligand could cause a more drastic shift in the conformation of the NTF, which could relieve its inhibition and activate the receptor without exposing a tethered agonist. Alternatively, complete removal of the NTF could produce full activity of the receptor both by relieving an inhibitory constraint on the 7-TM and by allowing the tethered agonist to physically push the receptor into an active conformation (Fig. 5, p. 29). This receptor would then likely be internalized and degraded because it is unlikely that the NTF could re-form the original heterodimer conformation.

The second aim of this project was to investigate the functional effects of a disease-associated mutation in ADGRB2 (Chapter 3). We created expression plasmids of wild type and mutant B2 and our data provide a basis for understanding the potential implications of aGPCR signaling gone awry. The NIH Undiagnosed Diseases Program found this *de novo* missense mutation in *ADGRB2* in a patient who had been suffering from an unexplained, degenerative neuromuscular condition for several decades. The mutation was predicted to be highly deleterious based on the residue's extreme conservation and the drastic substitution of a bulky, hydrophobic tryptophan residue in place of a basic arginine. We found that this substitution of a single amino acid out of

nearly 400 in the C terminus of the receptor doubled the surface expression and signaling activity of B2 Δ NT. In addition, we were able to dissect the signaling pathway and found that the majority of the signaling we observed occurred via G $\beta\gamma$ liberation. Moreover, contrary to previous assumptions, these studies revealed that B2 predominantly couples to the G protein alpha subunit G α_z . This work also identified endophilin A1 as a regulator of B2 and revealed that this interaction is compromised by the R1465W mutation. B2 is the first aGPCR that has been shown to interact with either G α_z or endophilin.

Both of these novel interactions will require further investigation. One aspect of this work that was surprising was that the $G\alpha_{z}$ -inhibitor RGS20 substantially increased the activity of B2 Δ NT. We proposed that this could be because active G α_z is engaged in activity that limits the signal to NFAT-luciferase and thus inhibiting $G\alpha_z$ relieves this inhibition. $G\alpha_z$ has been shown to inhibit N-type calcium channels in neurons (Jeong and Ikeda 1998) and therefore inhibiting $G\alpha_z$ could promote calcium influx and more NFAT activity, as we observed. Understanding the functions of $G\alpha_z$ will be critical to fully understanding the physiological role of ADGRB2. Additionally, while the R1465W mutation appeared to drastically disrupt the B2 Δ NT interaction with endophilin A1 in a pull-down assay, both WT and mutant receptors appeared to be equally inhibited by coexpression of endophilin. It could be that even slight over-expression of endophilin is able to overcome this binding deficit, or there may be additional proteins involved in a cellular context. For example, data from Chapter 4, demonstrating that deletion of the proline-rich region of ADGRB1 preserves the ability for the receptor to bind to endophilin in cells but prevents its degradation, suggest that an additional polyprolinebinding protein may be involved in the functional interaction of endophilin and these receptors.

The third aim of this project was to test the effects of deleting the cytoplasmic proline-rich region in ADGRB1 (Chapter 4). We hypothesized that, due to the wellknown affinity of proteins with WW and SH3 domains to polyproline sequences, that this region is a key site of protein-protein interactions. One of the most notable proteins known to interact with ADGRB1 is IRSp53, but the function of this interaction has not been investigated. Therefore, we explored the functional connection between IRSp53 and ADGRB1 and tested its dependence on the proline-rich region. In addition, we investigated the functional consequences of three mutations in B1 that were discovered in individuals with schizophrenia. This work is still fairly preliminary in nature but suggests exciting future avenues of research. IRSp53 and B1 do indeed appear to have a functional connection, but their physical association does not occur via the conspicuous polyproline sequence on the B1 C-terminus and further work will be required to identify the structural determinants of this interaction. Intriguingly, we found that removing the PRR of B1 dramatically biased the active form of the receptor from the baseline situation where the receptor displays relatively equal activity to both SRF and NFAT pathways to exclusively and robustly activating NFAT luciferase. Finally, we found that one of the B1 SZ-linked mutations that is adjacent to the residue mutated in B2-R1465W also strongly potentiates the receptor's signaling to the NFAT pathway but does not disrupt binding to endophilin A1. The apparent functional importance of this highly positively-charged region of the CT of both B1 and B2 is striking and worthy of further investigation.

5.2 Limitations

These studies have several inherent limitations. First, the vast majority of these experiments were conducted in heterologous cells using protein over-expression to produce effects. Given the dearth of tools to study these proteins, including a lack of pharmacological agents to alter receptor activity in a temporally-controlled manner, this approach has been necessary. Nonetheless, HEK cells have the advantage of expressing a number of neural proteins and among highly-transfectable heterologous cell lines provide a useful vehicle for studying neural receptors (Shaw et al. 2002). In addition, HEK cells provide an excellent model system for interrogating different isoforms of B1 because the receptor is not found to be expressed endogenously in this line and remains uncleaved when over-expressed via transfection. By contrast, endogenous expression of B2 in HEK cells made it somewhat challenging to differentiate between WT B2 Δ NT and B2 Δ NT-R1465W, so for many experiments we used C-terminally tagged versions of these proteins. However, this approach has its own limitations in that adding an epitope tag to the C terminus compromises the PDZ-binding motif and may substantially alter the receptor interactome. Therefore, future studies should certainly move into primary tissues in order to better evaluate the function of these receptors in a more native environment and in specific cellular compartments such as the synapse.

Similarly, the lack of temporal control over signaling activity in an overexpression gene reporter assay is an extremely limiting factor. It is possible that some results such as the paradoxical increase in signaling that we observed with RGS20 coexpression (Fig. 19, p. 97) could be an artifact of a 48-hour overexpression assay rather than a true biological phenomenon. Over-expression of constitutively-active forms of the receptors was the only option available to study their downstream signaling but, in some cases, the results of this approach may not accurately reflect the way these receptors signal in response to endogenous ligands.

Finally, our studies fall short of demonstrating causality between any of the mutations under investigation and the diseases that they were initially linked to. We cannot be certain that B2 R1465W causes the neuromuscular symptoms experienced by the patient and do not fully understand how the effects of this mutation on the receptor's expression and activity may underlie these clinical signs. Moreover, the B1 SZ mutations were discovered in a preliminary sequencing effort and control populations have not been assessed for the presence of these mutations. However, even if these mutations are not causally linked to these diseases, they have catalyzed our efforts to understand key regions of these receptors that affect signaling activity.

5.3 Future Directions

The study of the ADGRB sub-family of aGPCRs will likely continue to flourish based on emerging evidence of the important functions of these receptors at synapses and their links to human disease. It will remain important to dissect the signaling pathways downstream of adhesion receptors and determine the relative importance of a tethered agonist for each pathway.

One of the conclusions from this study (Chapter 3) is that an increase in B2 signaling may, over time, lead to human disease – in this case a devastating degenerative neuromuscular condition. However, a previous study suggests that eliminating ADGRB2 signaling may not have any deleterious effects and may, in fact, be beneficial (Okajima,

Kudo, and Yokota 2011). These researchers reported that *adgrb2* null mice exhibited no gross physical or cognitive deficits but displayed an antidepressant-like phenotype based on a resilience to the induction of learned-helplessness behavior. Moreover, post-mortem analysis revealed that the mice lacking ADGRB2 had increased neurogenesis in the hippocampus. Therefore, an exciting possibility for a future aim based on this work would be the development of an antagonist or inverse agonist for ADGRB2ΔNT. Our NFAT luciferase assay would be an efficient platform to screen for an antagonist with its high signal-to-noise ratio and medium to high-throughput capacity. It is unclear how many patients would benefit from a compound that would normalize or reduce ADGRB2 signaling activity, but at the very least such a compound could be a very useful experimental tool. As mentioned above, a similar study recently found an antagonist for ADGRG1, which indicates that this approach is feasible (Stoveken et al. 2016).

If overexpression of ADGRB2 is at the root of the R1465W patient's symptoms, then another approach would be to find a way to reduce receptor expression. We recently found that *ADGRB2* contains an estrogen receptor response element in its promoter and it was reported to be a female biased gene after puberty in a genome-wide study (Shi, Zhang, and Su 2016). Interestingly, *ADGRB2* is also one of the most down-regulated genes when tadpoles are exposed to an estrogen-disrupting chemical (Crump, Lean, and Trudeau 2002). Finally, in a pilot experiment, we found significantly higher levels of ADGRB2 in brain lysates from female compared to male mice (data not shown). Taken together, these data suggest that reducing estrogen levels could be a way to reduce ADGRB2 expression and potentially slow the progression of the disease in the patient. Further *in vitro* work would be required to definitively establish that *ADGRB2* responds to estrogen levels and a mouse model could be used to test the efficacy of currentlyapproved estrogen receptor antagonists such as tamoxifen.

Perhaps the most surprising result from our studies has been the finding that deleting the proline-rich region of the intracellular domain of B1 dramatically biases the receptor to the NFAT pathway. However, we do not fully understand the functional implications of the differences between B1 signaling to the SRF and NFAT pathways *in vitro*, and thus do not know what effect this deletion would have in neurons *in vivo*. The finding that one of the SZ-linked mutations in B1 (R1473W) solely increases activity to the NFAT pathway suggests that signaling bias in this direction may have important physiological consequences, but further studies will be required to assess this possibility. This hypothesis could be initially tested by reintroducing B1 Δ PRR or B1 Δ NT Δ PRR into cultured neurons from *adgrb1*^{-/-} mice (Zhu et al. 2015) and assessing effects on dendritic spine number and spine morphology. A similar approach could also be used to assess the functional relationship between IRSp53 and B1.

A notable omission from the studies described here is ADGRB3. Recent work has identified a potential endogenous ligand for B3 (Bolliger, Martinelli, and Sudhof 2011), which has a functional role at synapses (Martinelli et al. 2016, Sigoillot et al. 2015) but the signaling properties and pharmacology of this receptor remain enigmatic. In fact, we do not yet know whether the post-cleavage stalk or *stachel* contributes to the signaling activity of either ADGRB2 or B3. Interestingly, the positively-charged motif that is mutated in B1-R1473W and B2-R1465W is conserved in B3 but at this point it is unknown whether mutations to this motif in B3 exist or affect receptor signaling activity.

Thus, investigating the activation mechanisms, G protein coupling, and regulatory pathways linked to B3 should be a priority of future experiments.

The adhesion GPCR field is moving forward rapidly and additional breakthroughs will likely be reported in the coming years. In particular, further crystallization studies and other structural biology approaches will be required to better understand the conformational dynamics that are involved in receptor activation and what role the *stachel* tethered cryptic agonist has in this process. Antibodies and small molecule antagonists could prove to be useful in stabilizing the large extracellular receptor domains to aid in crystallization.

In addition, the development of small molecule agonists, antagonists, and inverse agonists will be necessary to more fully understand how these receptors signal in response to ligands. Are aGPCRs recycled back to the cell surface following internalization for a second round of signaling like some class A receptors, or are they more like the protease-activated receptors that are simply degraded following internalization? The development of a toolbox of small molecule ligands for the various aGPCRs would help to address many such questions that depend on being able to activate the receptors in a temporally-controlled manner.

5.3.1 Drug targeting opportunities in adhesion GPCRs

Given their extraordinary size and complexity, aGPCRs present a variety of opportunities for therapeutic targeting (Fig. 37). First, like canonical rhodopsin family GPCRs, the 7-TM domain could be modulated by small molecules. Two examples thus far demonstrate the feasibility of this approach; beclomethasone diproprionate was identified as a small molecule agonist of ADGRG3/GPR97 (Gupte et al. 2012) and dihydromunduletone was found to be an antagonist of G1 (Stoveken et al. 2016). As more of the pathways downstream of aGPCRs are elucidated more aGPCR family members will likely be amenable to large-scale drug screening.

The long, extracellular ectodomains of aGPCRs provide several opportunities for interventions that could alter receptor activity. First, aGPCR ectodomains provide sizeable surfaces for antibody interaction. Indeed, a polyclonal antibody directed at the ectodomain of G1 was found to activate heterotrimeric G protein signaling from the receptor (Iguchi et al. 2008). Antibody-drug conjugates have been successful in specifically delivering cytotoxic compounds to target cells in cancer (Zolot, Basu, and Million 2013) but, in this case, the antibody alone could be sufficient as a therapeutic agent. This action could occur by inducing a rearrangement in the NTF to relieve its inhibition on the 7-TM domain, by promoting ectodomain shedding, or by pushing the tethered agonist into its binding pocket.

Many of the ligands identified for aGPCRs thus far are large transmembrane or extracellular matrix proteins: neurexins (Boucard, Ko, and Sudhof 2012) and teneurins (Silva et al. 2011) for ADGRL1, collagens and laminins for ADGRG1 (Luo et al. 2011) and ADGRG6 (Petersen et al. 2015, Paavola et al. 2014). Therefore, molecules that disrupt these protein-protein interactions could regulate receptor activity. In addition, the aforementioned disinhibition model of aGPCR activity posits that the NTF exerts an inhibitory constraint on the 7-TM region, possibly through NTF interactions with the extracellular loops. If this interaction could be disrupted, it could also lead to receptor activation. While these targets can be challenging, molecules that target protein-protein

interaction interfaces have entered clinical trials and this appears to be an growth area in drug discovery (Arkin, Tang, and Wells 2014). Advances in crystallizing the ectodomains of aGPCRs will likely aid in these efforts (Arac et al. 2012, Salzman et al. 2016). However, intracellular protein-protein interactions could also be targeted by molecules that can cross the plasma membrane. These molecules could be key mediators of receptor function by disrupting PDZ (PSD-95, Dlg, ZO-1) scaffold protein interactions at the C terminus for example. Thirteen of the 33 human aGPCRs have a C-terminal PDZ binding motif and these have been shown to mediate scaffold interactions as well as recruit signaling proteins like the RacGEF Tiam1 (Duman et al. 2013). Among protein-protein interfaces to target with small molecules, PDZ interactions are actually quite feasible because only the final few amino acids of the receptor C terminus are involved and act almost like a ligand in the binding pocket of the PDZ protein (Blazer and Neubig 2009, Jelen et al. 2003).

The GAIN domain also provides multiple avenues for therapeutic targeting. First, as a protease, it should be possible to inhibit (or encourage) ectodomain proteolysis. Protease inhibitors have been in the clinic since the early 1980s and have been utilized to treat hypertension, cancer, and HIV infection (Drag and Salvesen 2010). Second, a number of aGPCRs can be activated by peptides derived from the post-cleavage receptor stalk or *stachel* sequence (Table 1, p. 31) and peptidomimetic drugs could presumably agonize these receptors as well. Further design of these molecules could also provide greater receptor specificity than is attained with peptides which, due to high conservation of this region throughout the family, can have crossover activity at multiple receptors (Demberg et al. 2017).

Figure 37. Adhesion GPCR targeting strategies

Adhesion GPCRs may offer more opportunities for targeted drug development than classic rhodopsin-like receptors. First, two aGPCRs have been shown to be modulated by a small molecule (red). Each aGPCR has a 7-TM domain and should have binding pockets in this domain for small molecules. Second, the long N termini of aGPCRs offer multiple opportunities including for peptides or peptidomimetic agonists (purple) to act at the tethered agonist interaction site, modulators of GAIN proteolysis (green), antigen surfaces for custom antibodies (dark blue), and regulators of protein-protein interactions (orange). These interactions could also be modulated intracellularly with molecules that could disrupt binding to PDZ scaffold proteins (light blue).



5.4 Conclusion

Many of the diseases with which ADGRB1 and ADGRB2 have been associated – autism, schizophrenia, ADHD and age-related neurodegeneration – either lack pharmacological interventions at present or are treated by therapies that are far from optimal. The development of novel therapeutic approaches for these disorders depends on the identification and characterization of novel drug targets that are physiologically relevant to the pathology. GPCRs are outstanding drug targets with at least 1/3 of approved drugs targeting GPCRs but to date there are no approved drugs targeting adhesion GPCRs (Roth and Kroeze 2015). ADGRB1 and ADGRB2 would seem to be prime targets for novel therapeutics aimed at treating autism, schizophrenia, ADHD and age-related neurodegeneration. The studies presented here provide a fundamental characterization of the signaling activities and regulation of ADGRB1 and ADGRB2, with the goal of setting the stage for the eventual pharmacological targeting of these receptors to treat human disease.

References

- Abbott, M. A., D. G. Wells, and J. R. Fallon. 1999. "The insulin receptor tyrosine kinase substrate p58/53 and the insulin receptor are components of CNS synapses." J Neurosci 19 (17):7300-8.
- Ackerman, S. D., C. Garcia, X. Piao, D. H. Gutmann, and K. R. Monk. 2015. "The adhesion GPCR Gpr56 regulates oligodendrocyte development via interactions with Galpha12/13 and RhoA." *Nat Commun* 6:6122. doi: 10.1038/ncomms7122.
- Ahlquist, R. P. 1948. "A study of the adrenotropic receptors." *Am J Physiol* 153 (3):586-600.
- Anderson, K. D., L. Pan, X. M. Yang, V. C. Hughes, J. R. Walls, M. G. Dominguez, M. V. Simmons, P. Burfeind, Y. Xue, Y. Wei, L. E. Macdonald, G. Thurston, C. Daly, H. C. Lin, A. N. Economides, D. M. Valenzuela, A. J. Murphy, G. D. Yancopoulos, and N. W. Gale. 2011. "Angiogenic sprouting into neural tissue requires Gpr124, an orphan G protein-coupled receptor." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 108 (7):2807-12. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1019761108.
- Arac, D., A. A. Boucard, M. F. Bolliger, J. Nguyen, S. M. Soltis, T. C. Sudhof, and A. T. Brunger. 2012. "A novel evolutionarily conserved domain of cell-adhesion GPCRs mediates autoproteolysis." *EMBO J* 31 (6):1364-78. doi: 10.1038/emboj.2012.26.
- Arcos-Burgos, M., M. Jain, M. T. Acosta, S. Shively, H. Stanescu, D. Wallis, S. Domene, J. I. Velez, J. D. Karkera, J. Balog, K. Berg, R. Kleta, W. A. Gahl, E. Roessler, R. Long, J. Lie, D. Pineda, A. C. Londono, J. D. Palacio, A. Arbelaez, F. Lopera, J. Elia, H. Hakonarson, S. Johansson, P. M. Knappskog, J. Haavik, M. Ribases, B. Cormand, M. Bayes, M. Casas, J. A. Ramos-Quiroga, A. Hervas, B. S. Maher, S. V. Faraone, C. Seitz, C. M. Freitag, H. Palmason, J. Meyer, M. Romanos, S. Walitza, U. Hemminger, A. Warnke, J. Romanos, T. Renner, C. Jacob, K. P. Lesch, J. Swanson, A. Vortmeyer, J. E. Bailey-Wilson, F. X. Castellanos, and M. Muenke. 2010. "A common variant of the latrophilin 3 gene, LPHN3, confers susceptibility to ADHD and predicts effectiveness of stimulant medication." *Mol Psychiatry* 15 (11):1053-66. doi: 10.1038/mp.2010.6.
- Ariens, E. J. 1954. "Affinity and intrinsic activity in the theory of competitive inhibition. I. Problems and theory." *Arch Int Pharmacodyn Ther* 99 (1):32-49.
- Arkin, M. R., Y. Tang, and J. A. Wells. 2014. "Small-molecule inhibitors of proteinprotein interactions: progressing toward the reality." *Chem Biol* 21 (9):1102-14. doi: 10.1016/j.chembiol.2014.09.001.
- Aust, G., W. Eichler, S. Laue, I. Lehmann, N. E. Heldin, O. Lotz, W. A. Scherbaum, H. Dralle, and C. Hoang-Vu. 1997. "CD97: a dedifferentiation marker in human thyroid carcinomas." *Cancer Res* 57 (9):1798-806.

- Aust, G., D. Zhu, E. G. Van Meir, and L. Xu. 2016. "Adhesion GPCRs in Tumorigenesis." *Handb Exp Pharmacol* 234:369-396. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-41523-9_17.
- Balenga, N., P. Azimzadeh, J. A. Hogue, P. N. Staats, Y. Shi, J. Koh, H. Dressman, and J. A. Olson, Jr. 2016. "Orphan Adhesion GPCR GPR64/ADGRG2 Is Overexpressed in Parathyroid Tumors and Attenuates Calcium-Sensing Receptor-Mediated Signaling." J Bone Miner Res. doi: 10.1002/jbmr.3023.
- Baud, V., S. L. Chissoe, E. Viegas-Pequignot, S. Diriong, V. C. N'Guyen, B. A. Roe, and M. Lipinski. 1995. "EMR1, an unusual member in the family of hormone receptors with seven transmembrane segments." *Genomics* 26 (2):334-44.
- Bayin, N. S., J. D. Frenster, J. R. Kane, J. Rubenstein, A. S. Modrek, R. Baitalmal, I. Dolgalev, K. Rudzenski, L. Scarabottolo, D. Crespi, L. Redaelli, M. Snuderl, J. G. Golfinos, W. Doyle, D. Pacione, E. C. Parker, A. S. Chi, A. Heguy, D. J. MacNeil, N. Shohdy, D. Zagzag, and D. G. Placantonakis. 2016. "GPR133 (ADGRD1), an adhesion G-protein-coupled receptor, is necessary for glioblastoma growth." *Oncogenesis* 5 (10):e263. doi: 10.1038/oncsis.2016.63.
- Billings, E. A., C. S. Lee, K. A. Owen, R. S. D'Souza, K. S. Ravichandran, and J. E. Casanova. 2016. "The adhesion GPCR BAI1 mediates macrophage ROS production and microbicidal activity against Gram-negative bacteria." *Sci Signal* 9 (413):ra14. doi: 10.1126/scisignal.aac6250.
- Bjarnadottir, T. K., D. E. Gloriam, S. H. Hellstrand, H. Kristiansson, R. Fredriksson, and H. B. Schioth. 2006. "Comprehensive repertoire and phylogenetic analysis of the G protein-coupled receptors in human and mouse." *Genomics* 88 (3):263-73. doi: 10.1016/j.ygeno.2006.04.001.
- Blazer, L. L., and R. R. Neubig. 2009. "Small molecule protein-protein interaction inhibitors as CNS therapeutic agents: current progress and future hurdles." *Neuropsychopharmacology* 34 (1):126-41. doi: 10.1038/npp.2008.151.
- Blouin, J. L., B. A. Dombroski, S. K. Nath, V. K. Lasseter, P. S. Wolyniec, G. Nestadt, M. Thornquist, G. Ullrich, J. McGrath, L. Kasch, M. Lamacz, M. G. Thomas, C. Gehrig, U. Radhakrishna, S. E. Snyder, K. G. Balk, K. Neufeld, K. L. Swartz, N. DeMarchi, G. N. Papadimitriou, D. G. Dikeos, C. N. Stefanis, A. Chakravarti, B. Childs, D. E. Housman, H. H. Kazazian, S. Antonarakis, and A. E. Pulver. 1998. "Schizophrenia susceptibility loci on chromosomes 13q32 and 8p21." *Nat Genet* 20 (1):70-3. doi: 10.1038/1734.
- Bohn, L. M., R. R. Gainetdinov, F. T. Lin, R. J. Lefkowitz, and M. G. Caron. 2000. "Muopioid receptor desensitization by beta-arrestin-2 determines morphine tolerance but not dependence." *Nature* 408 (6813):720-3. doi: 10.1038/35047086.
- Bohnekamp, J., and T. Schoneberg. 2011. "Cell adhesion receptor GPR133 couples to Gs protein." J Biol Chem 286 (49):41912-6. doi: 10.1074/jbc.C111.265934.

- Bolliger, M. F., D. C. Martinelli, and T. C. Sudhof. 2011. "The cell-adhesion G proteincoupled receptor BAI3 is a high-affinity receptor for C1q-like proteins." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 108 (6):2534-9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1019577108.
- Boucard, A. A., J. Ko, and T. C. Sudhof. 2012. "High affinity neurexin binding to cell adhesion G-protein-coupled receptor CIRL1/latrophilin-1 produces an intercellular adhesion complex." *J Biol Chem* 287 (12):9399-413. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M111.318659.
- Boucard, A. A., S. Maxeiner, and T. C. Sudhof. 2014. "Latrophilins function as heterophilic cell-adhesion molecules by binding to teneurins: regulation by alternative splicing." *J Biol Chem* 289 (1):387-402. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M113.504779.
- Boucrot, E., A. P. Ferreira, L. Almeida-Souza, S. Debard, Y. Vallis, G. Howard, L. Bertot, N. Sauvonnet, and H. T. McMahon. 2015. "Endophilin marks and controls a clathrin-independent endocytic pathway." *Nature* 517 (7535):460-5. doi: 10.1038/nature14067.
- Boyden, S. E., A. Desai, G. Cruse, M. L. Young, H. C. Bolan, L. M. Scott, A. R. Eisch, R. D. Long, C. C. Lee, C. L. Satorius, A. J. Pakstis, A. Olivera, J. C. Mullikin, E. Chouery, A. Megarbane, M. Medlej-Hashim, K. K. Kidd, D. L. Kastner, D. D. Metcalfe, and H. D. Komarow. 2016. "Vibratory Urticaria Associated with a Missense Variant in ADGRE2." *N Engl J Med* 374 (7):656-63. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1500611.
- Bridges, J. P., M. G. Ludwig, M. Mueller, B. Kinzel, A. Sato, Y. Xu, J. A. Whitsett, and M. Ikegami. 2013. "Orphan G protein-coupled receptor GPR116 regulates pulmonary surfactant pool size." *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* 49 (3):348-57. doi: 10.1165/rcmb.2012-0439OC.
- Buck, L., and R. Axel. 1991. "A novel multigene family may encode odorant receptors: a molecular basis for odor recognition." *Cell* 65 (1):175-87.
- Capasso, M., L. G. Durrant, M. Stacey, S. Gordon, J. Ramage, and I. Spendlove. 2006. "Costimulation via CD55 on human CD4+ T cells mediated by CD97." *J Immunol* 177 (2):1070-7.
- Chiang, N. Y., C. C. Hsiao, Y. S. Huang, H. Y. Chen, I. J. Hsieh, G. W. Chang, and H. H. Lin. 2011. "Disease-associated GPR56 mutations cause bilateral frontoparietal polymicrogyria via multiple mechanisms." *J Biol Chem* 286 (16):14215-25. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M110.183830.
- Chung, W., S. Y. Choi, E. Lee, H. Park, J. Kang, H. Park, Y. Choi, D. Lee, S. G. Park, R. Kim, Y. S. Cho, J. Choi, M. H. Kim, J. W. Lee, S. Lee, I. Rhim, M. W. Jung, D. Kim, Y. C. Bae, and E. Kim. 2015. "Social deficits in IRSp53 mutant mice improved by NMDAR and mGluR5 suppression." *Nat Neurosci* 18 (3):435-43. doi: 10.1038/nn.3927.

Clark, A.J. 1933. The Mode of Action of Drugs on Cells: Williams & Wilkins Company.

- Cork, S. M., B. Kaur, N. S. Devi, L. Cooper, J. H. Saltz, E. M. Sandberg, S. Kaluz, and E. G. Van Meir. 2012. "A proprotein convertase/MMP-14 proteolytic cascade releases a novel 40 kDa vasculostatin from tumor suppressor BAI1." *Oncogene* 31 (50):5144-52. doi: 10.1038/onc.2012.1.
- Coughlin, S. R. 2000. "Thrombin signalling and protease-activated receptors." *Nature* 407 (6801):258-64. doi: 10.1038/35025229.
- Crump, D., D. Lean, and V. L. Trudeau. 2002. "Octylphenol and UV-B radiation alter larval development and hypothalamic gene expression in the leopard frog (Rana pipiens)." *Environ Health Perspect* 110 (3):277-84.
- Cullen, M., M. K. Elzarrad, S. Seaman, E. Zudaire, J. Stevens, M. Y. Yang, X. Li, A. Chaudhary, L. Xu, M. B. Hilton, D. Logsdon, E. Hsiao, E. V. Stein, F. Cuttitta, D. C. Haines, K. Nagashima, L. Tessarollo, and B. St Croix. 2011. "GPR124, an orphan G protein-coupled receptor, is required for CNS-specific vascularization and establishment of the blood-brain barrier." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 108 (14):5759-64. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1017192108.
- Curtin, J. A., E. Quint, V. Tsipouri, R. M. Arkell, B. Cattanach, A. J. Copp, D. J. Henderson, N. Spurr, P. Stanier, E. M. Fisher, P. M. Nolan, K. P. Steel, S. D. Brown, I. C. Gray, and J. N. Murdoch. 2003. "Mutation of Celsr1 disrupts planar polarity of inner ear hair cells and causes severe neural tube defects in the mouse." *Curr Biol* 13 (13):1129-33.
- Daaka, Y., L. M. Luttrell, and R. J. Lefkowitz. 1997. "Switching of the coupling of the beta2-adrenergic receptor to different G proteins by protein kinase A." *Nature* 390 (6655):88-91. doi: 10.1038/36362.
- Das, S., K. A. Owen, K. T. Ly, D. Park, S. G. Black, J. M. Wilson, C. D. Sifri, K. S. Ravichandran, P. B. Ernst, and J. E. Casanova. 2011. "Brain angiogenesis inhibitor 1 (BAI1) is a pattern recognition receptor that mediates macrophage binding and engulfment of Gram-negative bacteria." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 108 (5):2136-41. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1014775108.
- de Graaf, C., S. Nijmeijer, S. Wolf, and O. P. Ernst. 2016. "7TM Domain Structure of Adhesion GPCRs." *Handb Exp Pharmacol* 234:43-66. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-41523-9_3.
- Demberg, L. M., S. Rothemund, T. Schoneberg, and I. Liebscher. 2015. "Identification of the tethered peptide agonist of the adhesion G protein-coupled receptor GPR64/ADGRG2." *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 464 (3):743-7. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2015.07.020.
- Demberg, L. M., J. Winkler, C. Wilde, K. U. Simon, J. Schon, S. Rothemund, T. Schoneberg, S. Promel, and I. Liebscher. 2017. "Activation of adhesion G

protein-coupled receptors: agonist specificity of Stachel sequence-derived peptides." *J Biol Chem.* doi: 10.1074/jbc.M116.763656.

- DeRosse, P., T. Lencz, K. E. Burdick, S. G. Siris, J. M. Kane, and A. K. Malhotra. 2008.
 "The genetics of symptom-based phenotypes: toward a molecular classification of schizophrenia." *Schizophr Bull* 34 (6):1047-53. doi: 10.1093/schbul/sbn076.
- Dieterich, L. C., S. Mellberg, E. Langenkamp, L. Zhang, A. Zieba, H. Salomaki, M. Teichert, H. Huang, P. H. Edqvist, T. Kraus, H. G. Augustin, T. Olofsson, E. Larsson, O. Soderberg, G. Molema, F. Ponten, P. Georgii-Hemming, I. Alafuzoff, and A. Dimberg. 2012. "Transcriptional profiling of human glioblastoma vessels indicates a key role of VEGF-A and TGFbeta2 in vascular abnormalization." *J Pathol* 228 (3):378-90. doi: 10.1002/path.4072.
- Dixon, R. A., B. K. Kobilka, D. J. Strader, J. L. Benovic, H. G. Dohlman, T. Frielle, M. A. Bolanowski, C. D. Bennett, E. Rands, R. E. Diehl, R. A. Mumford, E. E. Slater, I. S. Sigal, M. G. Caron, R. J. Lefkowitz, and C. D. Strader. 1986.
 "Cloning of the gene and cDNA for mammalian beta-adrenergic receptor and homology with rhodopsin." *Nature* 321 (6065):75-9. doi: 10.1038/321075a0.
- Doyle, S. E., M. J. Scholz, K. A. Greer, A. D. Hubbard, D. K. Darnell, P. B. Antin, S. E. Klewer, and R. B. Runyan. 2006. "Latrophilin-2 is a novel component of the epithelial-mesenchymal transition within the atrioventricular canal of the embryonic chicken heart." *Dev Dyn* 235 (12):3213-21. doi: 10.1002/dvdy.20973.
- Drag, M., and G. S. Salvesen. 2010. "Emerging principles in protease-based drug discovery." *Nat Rev Drug Discov* 9 (9):690-701. doi: 10.1038/nrd3053.
- Dryja, T. P., T. L. McGee, E. Reichel, L. B. Hahn, G. S. Cowley, D. W. Yandell, M. A. Sandberg, and E. L. Berson. 1990. "A point mutation of the rhodopsin gene in one form of retinitis pigmentosa." *Nature* 343 (6256):364-6. doi: 10.1038/343364a0.
- Duman, J. G., C. P. Tzeng, Y. K. Tu, T. Munjal, B. Schwechter, T. S. Ho, and K. F. Tolias. 2013. "The adhesion-GPCR BAI1 regulates synaptogenesis by controlling the recruitment of the Par3/Tiam1 polarity complex to synaptic sites." *J Neurosci* 33 (16):6964-78. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3978-12.2013.
- Evans, C. J., D. E. Keith, Jr., H. Morrison, K. Magendzo, and R. H. Edwards. 1992. "Cloning of a delta opioid receptor by functional expression." *Science* 258 (5090):1952-5.
- Ferguson, S. S. 2001. "Evolving concepts in G protein-coupled receptor endocytosis: the role in receptor desensitization and signaling." *Pharmacol Rev* 53 (1):1-24.
- Fredriksson, R., M. C. Lagerstrom, L. G. Lundin, and H. B. Schioth. 2003. "The Gprotein-coupled receptors in the human genome form five main families. Phylogenetic analysis, paralogon groups, and fingerprints." *Mol Pharmacol* 63 (6):1256-72. doi: 10.1124/mol.63.6.1256.

- Fromer, M., A. J. Pocklington, D. H. Kavanagh, H. J. Williams, S. Dwyer, P. Gormley, L. Georgieva, E. Rees, P. Palta, D. M. Ruderfer, N. Carrera, I. Humphreys, J. S. Johnson, P. Roussos, D. D. Barker, E. Banks, V. Milanova, S. G. Grant, E. Hannon, S. A. Rose, K. Chambert, M. Mahajan, E. M. Scolnick, J. L. Moran, G. Kirov, A. Palotie, S. A. McCarroll, P. Holmans, P. Sklar, M. J. Owen, S. M. Purcell, and M. C. O'Donovan. 2014. "De novo mutations in schizophrenia implicate synaptic networks." *Nature* 506 (7487):179-84. doi: 10.1038/nature12929.
- Fukuzawa, T., J. Ishida, A. Kato, T. Ichinose, D. M. Ariestanti, T. Takahashi, K. Ito, J. Abe, T. Suzuki, S. Wakana, A. Fukamizu, N. Nakamura, and S. Hirose. 2013.
 "Lung surfactant levels are regulated by Ig-Hepta/GPR116 by monitoring surfactant protein D." *PLoS One* 8 (7):e69451. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0069451.
- Giera, S., Y. Deng, R. Luo, S. D. Ackerman, A. Mogha, K. R. Monk, Y. Ying, S. J. Jeong, M. Makinodan, A. R. Bialas, B. S. Chang, B. Stevens, G. Corfas, and X. Piao. 2015. "The adhesion G protein-coupled receptor GPR56 is a cellautonomous regulator of oligodendrocyte development." *Nat Commun* 6:6121. doi: 10.1038/ncomms7121.
- Glick, J. L., T. E. Meigs, A. Miron, and P. J. Casey. 1998. "RGSZ1, a Gz-selective regulator of G protein signaling whose action is sensitive to the phosphorylation state of Gzalpha." *J Biol Chem* 273 (40):26008-13.
- Guilmatre, A., G. Huguet, R. Delorme, and T. Bourgeron. 2014. "The emerging role of SHANK genes in neuropsychiatric disorders." *Dev Neurobiol* 74 (2):113-22. doi: 10.1002/dneu.22128.
- Gupte, J., G. Swaminath, J. Danao, H. Tian, Y. Li, and X. Wu. 2012. "Signaling property study of adhesion G-protein-coupled receptors." *FEBS Lett* 586 (8):1214-9. doi: 10.1016/j.febslet.2012.03.014.
- Hamann, J., G. Aust, D. Arac, F. B. Engel, C. Formstone, R. Fredriksson, R. A. Hall, B. L. Harty, C. Kirchhoff, B. Knapp, A. Krishnan, I. Liebscher, H. H. Lin, D. C. Martinelli, K. R. Monk, M. C. Peeters, X. Piao, S. Promel, T. Schoneberg, T. W. Schwartz, K. Singer, M. Stacey, Y. A. Ushkaryov, M. Vallon, U. Wolfrum, M. W. Wright, L. Xu, T. Langenhan, and H. B. Schioth. 2015. "International Union of Basic and Clinical Pharmacology. XCIV. Adhesion G protein-coupled receptors." *Pharmacol Rev* 67 (2):338-67. doi: 10.1124/pr.114.009647.
- Hamann, J., W. Eichler, D. Hamann, H. M. Kerstens, P. J. Poddighe, J. M. Hoovers, E. Hartmann, M. Strauss, and R. A. van Lier. 1995. "Expression cloning and chromosomal mapping of the leukocyte activation antigen CD97, a new seven-span transmembrane molecule of the secretion receptor superfamily with an unusual extracellular domain." *J Immunol* 155 (4):1942-50.

- Hamann, J., C. C. Hsiao, C. S. Lee, K. S. Ravichandran, and H. H. Lin. 2016. "Adhesion GPCRs as Modulators of Immune Cell Function." *Handb Exp Pharmacol* 234:329-350. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-41523-9 15.
- Hamann, J., B. Vogel, G. M. van Schijndel, and R. A. van Lier. 1996. "The seven-span transmembrane receptor CD97 has a cellular ligand (CD55, DAF)." *J Exp Med* 184 (3):1185-9.
- Hamburg, M. A., and F. S. Collins. 2010. "The path to personalized medicine." N Engl J Med 363 (4):301-4. doi: 10.1056/NEJMp1006304.
- Hepler, J. R., and A. G. Gilman. 1992. "G proteins." Trends Biochem Sci 17 (10):383-7.
- Heximer, S. P., N. Watson, M. E. Linder, K. J. Blumer, and J. R. Hepler. 1997.
 "RGS2/G0S8 is a selective inhibitor of Gqalpha function." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U* S A 94 (26):14389-93.
- Hill, S. J., J. G. Baker, and S. Rees. 2001. "Reporter-gene systems for the study of Gprotein-coupled receptors." *Curr Opin Pharmacol* 1 (5):526-32.
- Ho, M. K., and Y. H. Wong. 2001. "G(z) signaling: emerging divergence from G(i) signaling." *Oncogene* 20 (13):1615-25. doi: 10.1038/sj.onc.1204190.
- Hochreiter-Hufford, A. E., C. S. Lee, J. M. Kinchen, J. D. Sokolowski, S. Arandjelovic, J. A. Call, A. L. Klibanov, Z. Yan, J. W. Mandell, and K. S. Ravichandran. 2013.
 "Phosphatidylserine receptor BAI1 and apoptotic cells as new promoters of myoblast fusion." *Nature* 497 (7448):263-7. doi: 10.1038/nature12135.
- Hu, Q. X., J. H. Dong, H. B. Du, D. L. Zhang, H. Z. Ren, M. L. Ma, Y. Cai, T. C. Zhao, X. L. Yin, X. Yu, T. Xue, Z. G. Xu, and J. P. Sun. 2014. "Constitutive Galphai coupling activity of very large G protein-coupled receptor 1 (VLGR1) and its regulation by PDZD7 protein." *J Biol Chem* 289 (35):24215-25. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M114.549816.
- Hughes, J., T. W. Smith, H. W. Kosterlitz, L. A. Fothergill, B. A. Morgan, and H. R. Morris. 1975. "Identification of two related pentapeptides from the brain with potent opiate agonist activity." *Nature* 258 (5536):577-80.
- Iguchi, T., K. Sakata, K. Yoshizaki, K. Tago, N. Mizuno, and H. Itoh. 2008. "Orphan G protein-coupled receptor GPR56 regulates neural progenitor cell migration via a G alpha 12/13 and Rho pathway." *J Biol Chem* 283 (21):14469-78. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M708919200.
- Irannejad, R., J. C. Tomshine, J. R. Tomshine, M. Chevalier, J. P. Mahoney, J. Steyaert, S. G. Rasmussen, R. K. Sunahara, H. El-Samad, B. Huang, and M. von Zastrow. 2013. "Conformational biosensors reveal GPCR signalling from endosomes." *Nature* 495 (7442):534-8. doi: 10.1038/nature12000.

- IUPHAR. 2015. "IUPHAR/BPS Guide to PHARMACOLOGY: G protein-coupled receptors." accessed March 4, 2017. <u>http://www.guidetopharmacology.org/GRAC/FamilyDisplayForward?familyId=6</u> 94.
- Jackson, V. A., S. Mehmood, M. Chavent, P. Roversi, M. Carrasquero, D. Del Toro, G. Seyit-Bremer, F. M. Ranaivoson, D. Comoletti, M. S. Sansom, C. V. Robinson, R. Klein, and E. Seiradake. 2016. "Super-complexes of adhesion GPCRs and neural guidance receptors." *Nat Commun* 7:11184. doi: 10.1038/ncomms11184.
- Jamain, S., H. Quach, C. Betancur, M. Rastam, C. Colineaux, I. C. Gillberg, H. Soderstrom, B. Giros, M. Leboyer, C. Gillberg, T. Bourgeron, and Study Paris Autism Research International Sibpair. 2003. "Mutations of the X-linked genes encoding neuroligins NLGN3 and NLGN4 are associated with autism." *Nat Genet* 34 (1):27-9. doi: 10.1038/ng1136.
- Jelen, F., A. Oleksy, K. Smietana, and J. Otlewski. 2003. "PDZ domains common players in the cell signaling." *Acta Biochim Pol* 50 (4):985-1017.
- Jeong, S. W., and S. R. Ikeda. 1998. "G protein alpha subunit G alpha z couples neurotransmitter receptors to ion channels in sympathetic neurons." *Neuron* 21 (5):1201-12.
- Jin, Z., I. Tietjen, L. Bu, L. Liu-Yesucevitz, S. K. Gaur, C. A. Walsh, and X. Piao. 2007. "Disease-associated mutations affect GPR56 protein trafficking and cell surface expression." *Hum Mol Genet* 16 (16):1972-85. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddm144.
- Kan, Z., B. S. Jaiswal, J. Stinson, V. Janakiraman, D. Bhatt, H. M. Stern, P. Yue, P. M. Haverty, R. Bourgon, J. Zheng, M. Moorhead, S. Chaudhuri, L. P. Tomsho, B. A. Peters, K. Pujara, S. Cordes, D. P. Davis, V. E. Carlton, W. Yuan, L. Li, W. Wang, C. Eigenbrot, J. S. Kaminker, D. A. Eberhard, P. Waring, S. C. Schuster, Z. Modrusan, Z. Zhang, D. Stokoe, F. J. de Sauvage, M. Faham, and S. Seshagiri. 2010. "Diverse somatic mutation patterns and pathway alterations in human cancers." *Nature* 466 (7308):869-73. doi: 10.1038/nature09208.
- Kaur, B., D. J. Brat, C. C. Calkins, and E. G. Van Meir. 2003. "Brain angiogenesis inhibitor 1 is differentially expressed in normal brain and glioblastoma independently of p53 expression." *Am J Pathol* 162 (1):19-27. doi: 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)63794-7.
- Kee, H. J., K. Y. Ahn, K. C. Choi, J. Won Song, T. Heo, S. Jung, J. K. Kim, C. S. Bae, and K. K. Kim. 2004. "Expression of brain-specific angiogenesis inhibitor 3 (BAI3) in normal brain and implications for BAI3 in ischemia-induced brain angiogenesis and malignant glioma." *FEBS Lett* 569 (1-3):307-16. doi: 10.1016/j.febslet.2004.06.011.
- Kenakin, T. 2004. "Principles: receptor theory in pharmacology." *Trends Pharmacol Sci* 25 (4):186-92. doi: 10.1016/j.tips.2004.02.012.
- Kenakin, T. 2011. "Functional selectivity and biased receptor signaling." *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 336 (2):296-302. doi: 10.1124/jpet.110.173948.
- Khan, S. M., R. Sleno, S. Gora, P. Zylbergold, J. P. Laverdure, J. C. Labbe, G. J. Miller, and T. E. Hebert. 2013. "The expanding roles of Gbetagamma subunits in G protein-coupled receptor signaling and drug action." *Pharmacol Rev* 65 (2):545-77. doi: 10.1124/pr.111.005603.
- Kieffer, B. L., K. Befort, C. Gaveriaux-Ruff, and C. G. Hirth. 1992. "The delta-opioid receptor: isolation of a cDNA by expression cloning and pharmacological characterization." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 89 (24):12048-52.
- Kim, M. H., J. Choi, J. Yang, W. Chung, J. H. Kim, S. K. Paik, K. Kim, S. Han, H. Won, Y. S. Bae, S. H. Cho, J. Seo, Y. C. Bae, S. Y. Choi, and E. Kim. 2009. "Enhanced NMDA receptor-mediated synaptic transmission, enhanced long-term potentiation, and impaired learning and memory in mice lacking IRSp53." J Neurosci 29 (5):1586-95. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4306-08.2009.
- Kircher, M., D. M. Witten, P. Jain, B. J. O'Roak, G. M. Cooper, and J. Shendure. 2014.
 "A general framework for estimating the relative pathogenicity of human genetic variants." *Nat Genet* 46 (3):310-5. doi: 10.1038/ng.2892.
- Kirov, G. 2015. "CNVs in neuropsychiatric disorders." *Hum Mol Genet* 24 (R1):R45-9. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddv253.
- Kishore, A., and R. A. Hall. 2016. "Versatile Signaling Activity of Adhesion GPCRs." *Handb Exp Pharmacol* 234:127-146. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-41523-9_7.
- Kishore, A., R. H. Purcell, Z. Nassiri-Toosi, and R. A. Hall. 2016. "Stalk-dependent and Stalk-independent Signaling by the Adhesion G Protein-coupled Receptors GPR56 (ADGRG1) and BAI1 (ADGRB1)." J Biol Chem 291 (7):3385-94. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M115.689349.
- Kjaerulff, O., L. Brodin, and A. Jung. 2011. "The structure and function of endophilin proteins." *Cell Biochem Biophys* 60 (3):137-54. doi: 10.1007/s12013-010-9137-5.
- Kjelsberg, M. A., S. Cotecchia, J. Ostrowski, M. G. Caron, and R. J. Lefkowitz. 1992. "Constitutive activation of the alpha 1B-adrenergic receptor by all amino acid substitutions at a single site. Evidence for a region which constrains receptor activation." *J Biol Chem* 267 (3):1430-3.
- Knaus, U. G., S. Morris, H. J. Dong, J. Chernoff, and G. M. Bokoch. 1995. "Regulation of human leukocyte p21-activated kinases through G protein--coupled receptors." *Science* 269 (5221):221-3.

- Koch, W. J., J. Inglese, W. C. Stone, and R. J. Lefkowitz. 1993. "The binding site for the beta gamma subunits of heterotrimeric G proteins on the beta-adrenergic receptor kinase." J Biol Chem 268 (11):8256-60.
- Kozasa, T., X. Jiang, M. J. Hart, P. M. Sternweis, W. D. Singer, A. G. Gilman, G. Bollag, and P. C. Sternweis. 1998. "p115 RhoGEF, a GTPase activating protein for Galpha12 and Galpha13." *Science* 280 (5372):2109-11.
- Krasnoperov, V., I. E. Deyev, O. V. Serova, C. Xu, Y. Lu, L. Buryanovsky, A. G. Gabibov, T. A. Neubert, and A. G. Petrenko. 2009. "Dissociation of the subunits of the calcium-independent receptor of alpha-latrotoxin as a result of two-step proteolysis." *Biochemistry* 48 (14):3230-8. doi: 10.1021/bi802163p.
- Krasnoperov, V. G., M. A. Bittner, R. Beavis, Y. Kuang, K. V. Salnikow, O. G.
 Chepurny, A. R. Little, A. N. Plotnikov, D. Wu, R. W. Holz, and A. G. Petrenko.
 1997. "alpha-Latrotoxin stimulates exocytosis by the interaction with a neuronal G-protein-coupled receptor." *Neuron* 18 (6):925-37.
- Krasnoperov, V., Y. Lu, L. Buryanovsky, T. A. Neubert, K. Ichtchenko, and A. G. Petrenko. 2002. "Post-translational proteolytic processing of the calciumindependent receptor of alpha-latrotoxin (CIRL), a natural chimera of the cell adhesion protein and the G protein-coupled receptor. Role of the G proteincoupled receptor proteolysis site (GPS) motif." *J Biol Chem* 277 (48):46518-26. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M206415200.
- Kreienkamp, H. J., H. Zitzer, E. D. Gundelfinger, D. Richter, and T. M. Bockers. 2000.
 "The calcium-independent receptor for alpha-latrotoxin from human and rodent brains interacts with members of the ProSAP/SSTRIP/Shank family of multidomain proteins." *J Biol Chem* 275 (42):32387-90. doi: 10.1074/jbc.C000490200.
- Krishnan, A., S. Nijmeijer, C. de Graaf, and H. B. Schioth. 2016. "Classification, Nomenclature, and Structural Aspects of Adhesion GPCRs." *Handb Exp Pharmacol* 234:15-41. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-41523-9_2.
- Kuffer, A., A. K. Lakkaraju, A. Mogha, S. C. Petersen, K. Airich, C. Doucerain, R. Marpakwar, P. Bakirci, A. Senatore, A. Monnard, C. Schiavi, M. Nuvolone, B. Grosshans, S. Hornemann, F. Bassilana, K. R. Monk, and A. Aguzzi. 2016. "The prion protein is an agonistic ligand of the G protein-coupled receptor Adgrg6." *Nature* 536 (7617):464-8. doi: 10.1038/nature19312.
- Kuhnert, F., M. R. Mancuso, A. Shamloo, H. T. Wang, V. Choksi, M. Florek, H. Su, M. Fruttiger, W. L. Young, S. C. Heilshorn, and C. J. Kuo. 2010. "Essential regulation of CNS angiogenesis by the orphan G protein-coupled receptor GPR124." *Science* 330 (6006):985-9. doi: 10.1126/science.1196554.
- Lagerstrom, M. C., N. Rabe, T. Haitina, I. Kalnina, A. R. Hellstrom, J. Klovins, K. Kullander, and H. B. Schioth. 2007. "The evolutionary history and tissue mapping

of GPR123: specific CNS expression pattern predominantly in thalamic nuclei and regions containing large pyramidal cells." *J Neurochem* 100 (4):1129-42. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2006.04281.x.

- Lange, M., W. Norton, M. Coolen, M. Chaminade, S. Merker, F. Proft, A. Schmitt, P. Vernier, K. P. Lesch, and L. Bally-Cuif. 2012. "The ADHD-linked gene Lphn3.1 controls locomotor activity and impulsivity in zebrafish." *Mol Psychiatry* 17 (9):855. doi: 10.1038/mp.2012.119.
- Langenhan, T., G. Aust, and J. Hamann. 2013. "Sticky signaling--adhesion class G protein-coupled receptors take the stage." *Sci Signal* 6 (276):re3. doi: 10.1126/scisignal.2003825.
- Langley, J. N. 1905. "On the reaction of cells and of nerve-endings to certain poisons, chiefly as regards the reaction of striated muscle to nicotine and to curari." *J Physiol* 33 (4-5):374-413.
- Lanoue, V., A. Usardi, S. M. Sigoillot, M. Talleur, K. Iyer, J. Mariani, P. Isope, G. Vodjdani, N. Heintz, and F. Selimi. 2013. "The adhesion-GPCR BAI3, a gene linked to psychiatric disorders, regulates dendrite morphogenesis in neurons." *Mol Psychiatry* 18 (8):943-50. doi: 10.1038/mp.2013.46.
- Lee, J. W., B. X. Huang, H. Kwon, M. A. Rashid, G. Kharebava, A. Desai, S. Patnaik, J. Marugan, and H. Y. Kim. 2016. "Orphan GPR110 (ADGRF1) targeted by N-docosahexaenoylethanolamine in development of neurons and cognitive function." *Nat Commun* 7:13123. doi: 10.1038/ncomms13123.
- Lefkowitz, R. J. 2004. "Historical review: a brief history and personal retrospective of seven-transmembrane receptors." *Trends Pharmacol Sci* 25 (8):413-22. doi: 10.1016/j.tips.2004.06.006.
- Lehmann, D. M., A. M. Seneviratne, and A. V. Smrcka. 2008. "Small molecule disruption of G protein beta gamma subunit signaling inhibits neutrophil chemotaxis and inflammation." *Mol Pharmacol* 73 (2):410-8. doi: 10.1124/mol.107.041780.
- Lelianova, V. G., B. A. Davletov, A. Sterling, M. A. Rahman, E. V. Grishin, N. F. Totty, and Y. A. Ushkaryov. 1997. "Alpha-latrotoxin receptor, latrophilin, is a novel member of the secretin family of G protein-coupled receptors." *J Biol Chem* 272 (34):21504-8.
- Levy, D., M. Ronemus, B. Yamrom, Y. H. Lee, A. Leotta, J. Kendall, S. Marks, B. Lakshmi, D. Pai, K. Ye, A. Buja, A. Krieger, S. Yoon, J. Troge, L. Rodgers, I. Iossifov, and M. Wigler. 2011. "Rare de novo and transmitted copy-number variation in autistic spectrum disorders." *Neuron* 70 (5):886-97. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2011.05.015.

- Li, S. S. 2005. "Specificity and versatility of SH3 and other proline-recognition domains: structural basis and implications for cellular signal transduction." *Biochem J* 390 (Pt 3):641-53. doi: 10.1042/BJ20050411.
- Liebscher, I., J. Schon, S. C. Petersen, L. Fischer, N. Auerbach, L. M. Demberg, A. Mogha, M. Coster, K. U. Simon, S. Rothemund, K. R. Monk, and T. Schoneberg. 2014. "A tethered agonist within the ectodomain activates the adhesion G proteincoupled receptors GPR126 and GPR133." *Cell Rep* 9 (6):2018-26. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2014.11.036.
- Liebscher, I., and T. Schoneberg. 2016. "Tethered Agonism: A Common Activation Mechanism of Adhesion GPCRs." *Handb Exp Pharmacol* 234:111-125. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-41523-9 6.
- Lin, H. H., G. W. Chang, J. Q. Davies, M. Stacey, J. Harris, and S. Gordon. 2004. "Autocatalytic cleavage of the EMR2 receptor occurs at a conserved G proteincoupled receptor proteolytic site motif." *J Biol Chem* 279 (30):31823-32. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M402974200.
- Lin, H. H., M. Stacey, C. Saxby, V. Knott, Y. Chaudhry, D. Evans, S. Gordon, A. J. McKnight, P. Handford, and S. Lea. 2001. "Molecular analysis of the epidermal growth factor-like short consensus repeat domain-mediated protein-protein interactions: dissection of the CD97-CD55 complex." *J Biol Chem* 276 (26):24160-9. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M101770200.
- Little, K. D., M. E. Hemler, and C. S. Stipp. 2004. "Dynamic regulation of a GPCRtetraspanin-G protein complex on intact cells: central role of CD81 in facilitating GPR56-Galpha q/11 association." *Mol Biol Cell* 15 (5):2375-87. doi: 10.1091/mbc.E03-12-0886.
- Liu, L., L. Sun, Z. H. Li, H. M. Li, L. P. Wei, Y. F. Wang, and Q. J. Qian. 2013. "BAIAP2 exhibits association to childhood ADHD especially predominantly inattentive subtype in Chinese Han subjects." *Behav Brain Funct* 9:48. doi: 10.1186/1744-9081-9-48.
- Lord, J. A., A. A. Waterfield, J. Hughes, and H. W. Kosterlitz. 1977. "Endogenous opioid peptides: multiple agonists and receptors." *Nature* 267 (5611):495-9.
- Ludwig, M. G., K. Seuwen, and J. P. Bridges. 2016. "Adhesion GPCR Function in Pulmonary Development and Disease." *Handb Exp Pharmacol* 234:309-327. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-41523-9_14.
- Luo, R., S. J. Jeong, Z. Jin, N. Strokes, S. Li, and X. Piao. 2011. "G protein-coupled receptor 56 and collagen III, a receptor-ligand pair, regulates cortical development and lamination." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 108 (31):12925-30. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1104821108.

- Luttrell, L. M., S. S. Ferguson, Y. Daaka, W. E. Miller, S. Maudsley, G. J. Della Rocca, F. Lin, H. Kawakatsu, K. Owada, D. K. Luttrell, M. G. Caron, and R. J. Lefkowitz. 1999. "Beta-arrestin-dependent formation of beta2 adrenergic receptor-Src protein kinase complexes." *Science* 283 (5402):655-61.
- Luttrell, L. M., and R. J. Lefkowitz. 2002. "The role of beta-arrestins in the termination and transduction of G-protein-coupled receptor signals." *J Cell Sci* 115 (Pt 3):455-65.
- Luttrell, L. M., S. Maudsley, and L. M. Bohn. 2015. "Fulfilling the Promise of 'Biased' GPCR Agonism." *Mol Pharmacol.* doi: 10.1124/mol.115.099630.
- Maehle, A. H., C. R. Prull, and R. F. Halliwell. 2002. "The emergence of the drug receptor theory." *Nat Rev Drug Discov* 1 (8):637-41. doi: 10.1038/nrd875.
- Mahon, M. J., M. Donowitz, C. C. Yun, and G. V. Segre. 2002. "Na(+)/H(+) exchanger regulatory factor 2 directs parathyroid hormone 1 receptor signalling." *Nature* 417 (6891):858-61. doi: 10.1038/nature00816.
- Marchese, A., M. M. Paing, B. R. Temple, and J. Trejo. 2008. "G protein-coupled receptor sorting to endosomes and lysosomes." *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* 48:601-29. doi: 10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.48.113006.094646.
- Marchese, A., and J. Trejo. 2013. "Ubiquitin-dependent regulation of G protein-coupled receptor trafficking and signaling." *Cell Signal* 25 (3):707-16. doi: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2012.11.024.
- Martinelli, D. C., K. S. Chew, A. Rohlmann, M. Y. Lum, S. Ressl, S. Hattar, A. T. Brunger, M. Missler, and T. C. Sudhof. 2016. "Expression of C1ql3 in Discrete Neuronal Populations Controls Efferent Synapse Numbers and Diverse Behaviors." *Neuron* 91 (5):1034-51. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2016.07.002.
- Masiero, M., F. C. Simoes, H. D. Han, C. Snell, T. Peterkin, E. Bridges, L. S. Mangala, S. Y. Wu, S. Pradeep, D. Li, C. Han, H. Dalton, G. Lopez-Berestein, J. B. Tuynman, N. Mortensen, J. L. Li, R. Patient, A. K. Sood, A. H. Banham, A. L. Harris, and F. M. Buffa. 2013. "A core human primary tumor angiogenesis signature identifies the endothelial orphan receptor ELTD1 as a key regulator of angiogenesis." *Cancer Cell* 24 (2):229-41. doi: 10.1016/j.ccr.2013.06.004.
- Mazaheri, F., O. Breus, S. Durdu, P. Haas, J. Wittbrodt, D. Gilmour, and F. Peri. 2014.
 "Distinct roles for BAI1 and TIM-4 in the engulfment of dying neurons by microglia." *Nat Commun* 5:4046. doi: 10.1038/ncomms5046.
- McGee, J., R. J. Goodyear, D. R. McMillan, E. A. Stauffer, J. R. Holt, K. G. Locke, D. G. Birch, P. K. Legan, P. C. White, E. J. Walsh, and G. P. Richardson. 2006. "The very large G-protein-coupled receptor VLGR1: a component of the ankle link complex required for the normal development of auditory hair bundles." J Neurosci 26 (24):6543-53. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0693-06.2006.

- McKnight, A. J., and S. Gordon. 1998. "The EGF-TM7 family: unusual structures at the leukocyte surface." *J Leukoc Biol* 63 (3):271-80.
- McMillan, D. R., and P. C. White. 2010. "Studies on the very large G protein-coupled receptor: from initial discovery to determining its role in sensorineural deafness in higher animals." *Adv Exp Med Biol* 706:76-86.
- Meza-Aguilar, D. G., and A. A. Boucard. 2014. "Latrophilins updated." *Biomol* Concepts 5 (6):457-78. doi: 10.1515/bmc-2014-0032.
- Milligan, G., and E. Kostenis. 2006. "Heterotrimeric G-proteins: a short history." *Br J Pharmacol* 147 Suppl 1:S46-55. doi: 10.1038/sj.bjp.0706405.
- Mogha, A., A. E. Benesh, C. Patra, F. B. Engel, T. Schoneberg, I. Liebscher, and K. R. Monk. 2013. "Gpr126 functions in Schwann cells to control differentiation and myelination via G-protein activation." *J Neurosci* 33 (46):17976-85. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1809-13.2013.
- Monk, K. R., S. G. Naylor, T. D. Glenn, S. Mercurio, J. R. Perlin, C. Dominguez, C. B. Moens, and W. S. Talbot. 2009. "A G protein-coupled receptor is essential for Schwann cells to initiate myelination." *Science* 325 (5946):1402-5. doi: 10.1126/science.1173474.
- Monk, K. R., K. Oshima, S. Jors, S. Heller, and W. S. Talbot. 2011. "Gpr126 is essential for peripheral nerve development and myelination in mammals." *Development* 138 (13):2673-80. doi: 10.1242/dev.062224.
- Mousavi, S. A., L. Malerod, T. Berg, and R. Kjeken. 2004. "Clathrin-dependent endocytosis." *Biochem J* 377 (Pt 1):1-16. doi: 10.1042/BJ20031000.
- Mulle, J. G. 2015. "The 3q29 deletion confers >40-fold increase in risk for schizophrenia." *Mol Psychiatry* 20 (9):1028-9. doi: 10.1038/mp.2015.76.
- Mulle, J. G., A. F. Dodd, J. A. McGrath, P. S. Wolyniec, A. A. Mitchell, A. C. Shetty, N. L. Sobreira, D. Valle, M. K. Rudd, G. Satten, D. J. Cutler, A. E. Pulver, and S. T. Warren. 2010. "Microdeletions of 3q29 confer high risk for schizophrenia." *Am J Hum Genet* 87 (2):229-36. doi: 10.1016/j.ajhg.2010.07.013.
- Muller, A., J. Winkler, F. Fiedler, T. Sastradihardja, C. Binder, R. Schnabel, J. Kungel, S. Rothemund, C. Hennig, T. Schoneberg, and S. Promel. 2015. "Oriented Cell Division in the C. elegans Embryo Is Coordinated by G-Protein Signaling Dependent on the Adhesion GPCR LAT-1." *PLoS Genet* 11 (10):e1005624. doi: 10.1371/journal.pgen.1005624.
- Musa, G., F. B. Engel, and C. Niaudet. 2016. "Heart Development, Angiogenesis, and Blood-Brain Barrier Function Is Modulated by Adhesion GPCRs." *Handb Exp Pharmacol* 234:351-368. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-41523-9_16.

- Nathans, J., and D. S. Hogness. 1983. "Isolation, sequence analysis, and intron-exon arrangement of the gene encoding bovine rhodopsin." *Cell* 34 (3):807-14.
- Nishida, M., N. Onohara, Y. Sato, R. Suda, M. Ogushi, S. Tanabe, R. Inoue, Y. Mori, and H. Kurose. 2007. "Galpha12/13-mediated up-regulation of TRPC6 negatively regulates endothelin-1-induced cardiac myofibroblast formation and collagen synthesis through nuclear factor of activated T cells activation." *J Biol Chem* 282 (32):23117-28. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M611780200.
- Nishimori, H., T. Shiratsuchi, T. Urano, Y. Kimura, K. Kiyono, K. Tatsumi, S. Yoshida, M. Ono, M. Kuwano, Y. Nakamura, and T. Tokino. 1997. "A novel brain-specific p53-target gene, BAI1, containing thrombospondin type 1 repeats inhibits experimental angiogenesis." *Oncogene* 15 (18):2145-50.
- Nishimura, T., H. Honda, and M. Takeichi. 2012. "Planar cell polarity links axes of spatial dynamics in neural-tube closure." *Cell* 149 (5):1084-97. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2012.04.021.
- Nordstrom, K. J., M. C. Lagerstrom, L. M. Waller, R. Fredriksson, and H. B. Schioth. 2009. "The Secretin GPCRs descended from the family of Adhesion GPCRs." *Mol Biol Evol* 26 (1):71-84. doi: 10.1093/molbev/msn228.
- O'Sullivan, M. L., J. de Wit, J. N. Savas, D. Comoletti, S. Otto-Hitt, J. R. Yates, 3rd, and A. Ghosh. 2012. "FLRT proteins are endogenous latrophilin ligands and regulate excitatory synapse development." *Neuron* 73 (5):903-10. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2012.01.018.
- O'Sullivan, M. L., F. Martini, S. von Daake, D. Comoletti, and A. Ghosh. 2014. "LPHN3, a presynaptic adhesion-GPCR implicated in ADHD, regulates the strength of neocortical layer 2/3 synaptic input to layer 5." *Neural Dev* 9:7. doi: 10.1186/1749-8104-9-7.
- Oda, K., T. Shiratsuchi, H. Nishimori, J. Inazawa, H. Yoshikawa, Y. Taketani, Y. Nakamura, and T. Tokino. 1999. "Identification of BAIAP2 (BAI-associated protein 2), a novel human homologue of hamster IRSp53, whose SH3 domain interacts with the cytoplasmic domain of BAI1." *Cytogenet Cell Genet* 84 (1-2):75-82. doi: 15219.
- Okajima, D., G. Kudo, and H. Yokota. 2010. "Brain-specific angiogenesis inhibitor 2 (BAI2) may be activated by proteolytic processing." *J Recept Signal Transduct Res* 30 (3):143-53. doi: 10.3109/10799891003671139.
- Okajima, D., G. Kudo, and H. Yokota. 2011. "Antidepressant-like behavior in brainspecific angiogenesis inhibitor 2-deficient mice." *J Physiol Sci* 61 (1):47-54. doi: 10.1007/s12576-010-0120-0.

- Paavola, K. J., and R. A. Hall. 2012. "Adhesion G protein-coupled receptors: signaling, pharmacology, and mechanisms of activation." *Mol Pharmacol* 82 (5):777-83. doi: 10.1124/mol.112.080309.
- Paavola, K. J., H. Sidik, J. B. Zuchero, M. Eckart, and W. S. Talbot. 2014. "Type IV collagen is an activating ligand for the adhesion G protein-coupled receptor GPR126." *Sci Signal* 7 (338):ra76. doi: 10.1126/scisignal.2005347.
- Paavola, K. J., J. R. Stephenson, S. L. Ritter, S. P. Alter, and R. A. Hall. 2011. "The N terminus of the adhesion G protein-coupled receptor GPR56 controls receptor signaling activity." *J Biol Chem* 286 (33):28914-21. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M111.247973.
- Palczewski, K., T. Kumasaka, T. Hori, C. A. Behnke, H. Motoshima, B. A. Fox, I. Le Trong, D. C. Teller, T. Okada, R. E. Stenkamp, M. Yamamoto, and M. Miyano. 2000. "Crystal structure of rhodopsin: A G protein-coupled receptor." *Science* 289 (5480):739-45.
- Parascandola, J. 1980. "Origins of the receptor theory." *Trends Pharmacol Sci* 1 (1):189-192.
- Park, D., A. C. Tosello-Trampont, M. R. Elliott, M. Lu, L. B. Haney, Z. Ma, A. L. Klibanov, J. W. Mandell, and K. S. Ravichandran. 2007. "BAI1 is an engulfment receptor for apoptotic cells upstream of the ELMO/Dock180/Rac module." *Nature* 450 (7168):430-4. doi: 10.1038/nature06329.
- Parnot, C., S. Miserey-Lenkei, S. Bardin, P. Corvol, and E. Clauser. 2002. "Lessons from constitutively active mutants of G protein-coupled receptors." *Trends Endocrinol Metab* 13 (8):336-43.
- Patra, C., M. J. van Amerongen, S. Ghosh, F. Ricciardi, A. Sajjad, T. Novoyatleva, A. Mogha, K. R. Monk, C. Muhlfeld, and F. B. Engel. 2013. "Organ-specific function of adhesion G protein-coupled receptor GPR126 is domain-dependent." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 110 (42):16898-903. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1304837110.
- Peeters, M. C., M. Fokkelman, B. Boogaard, K. L. Egerod, B. van de Water, I. Jzerman AP, and T. W. Schwartz. 2015. "The adhesion G protein-coupled receptor G2 (ADGRG2/GPR64) constitutively activates SRE and NFkappaB and is involved in cell adhesion and migration." *Cell Signal* 27 (12):2579-88. doi: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2015.08.015.
- Pert, C. B., and S. H. Snyder. 1973. "Opiate receptor: demonstration in nervous tissue." Science 179 (4077):1011-4.
- Petersen, S. C., R. Luo, I. Liebscher, S. Giera, S. J. Jeong, A. Mogha, M. Ghidinelli, M. L. Feltri, T. Schoneberg, X. Piao, and K. R. Monk. 2015. "The adhesion GPCR GPR126 has distinct, domain-dependent functions in Schwann cell development

mediated by interaction with laminin-211." *Neuron* 85 (4):755-69. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2014.12.057.

- Piao, X., B. S. Chang, A. Bodell, K. Woods, B. Benzeev, M. Topcu, R. Guerrini, H. Goldberg-Stern, L. Sztriha, W. B. Dobyns, A. J. Barkovich, and C. A. Walsh. 2005. "Genotype-phenotype analysis of human frontoparietal polymicrogyria syndromes." *Ann Neurol* 58 (5):680-7. doi: 10.1002/ana.20616.
- Piao, X., R. S. Hill, A. Bodell, B. S. Chang, L. Basel-Vanagaite, R. Straussberg, W. B. Dobyns, B. Qasrawi, R. M. Winter, A. M. Innes, T. Voit, M. E. Ross, J. L. Michaud, J. C. Descarie, A. J. Barkovich, and C. A. Walsh. 2004. "G proteincoupled receptor-dependent development of human frontal cortex." *Science* 303 (5666):2033-6. doi: 10.1126/science.1092780.
- Pin, J. P., T. Galvez, and L. Prezeau. 2003. "Evolution, structure, and activation mechanism of family 3/C G-protein-coupled receptors." *Pharmacol Ther* 98 (3):325-54.
- Piscitelli, C. L., J. Kean, C. de Graaf, and X. Deupi. 2015. "A Molecular Pharmacologist's Guide to G Protein-Coupled Receptor Crystallography." *Mol Pharmacol* 88 (3):536-51. doi: 10.1124/mol.115.099663.
- Posokhova, E., A. Shukla, S. Seaman, S. Volate, M. B. Hilton, B. Wu, H. Morris, D. A. Swing, M. Zhou, E. Zudaire, J. S. Rubin, and B. St Croix. 2015. "GPR124 functions as a WNT7-specific coactivator of canonical beta-catenin signaling." *Cell Rep* 10 (2):123-30. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2014.12.020.
- Premont, R. T., J. Inglese, and R. J. Lefkowitz. 1995. "Protein kinases that phosphorylate activated G protein-coupled receptors." *FASEB J* 9 (2):175-82.
- Promel, S., M. Frickenhaus, S. Hughes, L. Mestek, D. Staunton, A. Woollard, I. Vakonakis, T. Schoneberg, R. Schnabel, A. P. Russ, and T. Langenhan. 2012.
 "The GPS motif is a molecular switch for bimodal activities of adhesion class G protein-coupled receptors." *Cell Rep* 2 (2):321-31. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2012.06.015.
- Promel, S., T. Langenhan, and D. Arac. 2013. "Matching structure with function: the GAIN domain of adhesion-GPCR and PKD1-like proteins." *Trends Pharmacol Sci* 34 (8):470-8. doi: 10.1016/j.tips.2013.06.002.
- Promel, S., H. Waller-Evans, J. Dixon, D. Zahn, W. H. Colledge, J. Doran, M. B. Carlton, J. Grosse, T. Schoneberg, A. P. Russ, and T. Langenhan. 2012.
 "Characterization and functional study of a cluster of four highly conserved orphan adhesion-GPCR in mouse." *Dev Dyn* 241 (10):1591-602. doi: 10.1002/dvdy.23841.

- Raehal, K. M., C. L. Schmid, C. E. Groer, and L. M. Bohn. 2011. "Functional selectivity at the mu-opioid receptor: implications for understanding opioid analgesia and tolerance." *Pharmacol Rev* 63 (4):1001-19. doi: 10.1124/pr.111.004598.
- Raehal, K. M., J. K. Walker, and L. M. Bohn. 2005. "Morphine side effects in betaarrestin 2 knockout mice." *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 314 (3):1195-201. doi: 10.1124/jpet.105.087254.
- Rahman, M. A., A. C. Ashton, F. A. Meunier, B. A. Davletov, J. O. Dolly, and Y. A. Ushkaryov. 1999. "Norepinephrine exocytosis stimulated by alpha-latrotoxin requires both external and stored Ca2+ and is mediated by latrophilin, G proteins and phospholipase C." *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci* 354 (1381):379-86. doi: 10.1098/rstb.1999.0390.
- Rao, V. R., G. B. Cohen, and D. D. Oprian. 1994. "Rhodopsin mutation G90D and a molecular mechanism for congenital night blindness." *Nature* 367 (6464):639-42. doi: 10.1038/367639a0.
- Rasmussen, S. G., B. T. DeVree, Y. Zou, A. C. Kruse, K. Y. Chung, T. S. Kobilka, F. S. Thian, P. S. Chae, E. Pardon, D. Calinski, J. M. Mathiesen, S. T. Shah, J. A. Lyons, M. Caffrey, S. H. Gellman, J. Steyaert, G. Skiniotis, W. I. Weis, R. K. Sunahara, and B. K. Kobilka. 2011. "Crystal structure of the beta2 adrenergic receptor-Gs protein complex." *Nature* 477 (7366):549-55. doi: 10.1038/nature10361.
- Ravenscroft, G., F. Nolent, S. Rajagopalan, A. M. Meireles, K. J. Paavola, D. Gaillard, E. Alanio, M. Buckland, S. Arbuckle, M. Krivanek, J. Maluenda, S. Pannell, R. Gooding, R. W. Ong, R. J. Allcock, E. D. Carvalho, M. D. Carvalho, F. Kok, W. S. Talbot, J. Melki, and N. G. Laing. 2015. "Mutations of GPR126 are responsible for severe arthrogryposis multiplex congenita." *Am J Hum Genet* 96 (6):955-61. doi: 10.1016/j.ajhg.2015.04.014.
- Reichelt, A. C., R. J. Rodgers, and S. J. Clapcote. 2012. "The role of neurexins in schizophrenia and autistic spectrum disorder." *Neuropharmacology* 62 (3):1519-26. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2011.01.024.
- Reiter, E., and R. J. Lefkowitz. 2006. "GRKs and beta-arrestins: roles in receptor silencing, trafficking and signaling." *Trends Endocrinol Metab* 17 (4):159-65. doi: 10.1016/j.tem.2006.03.008.
- Ribases, M., R. Bosch, A. Hervas, J. A. Ramos-Quiroga, C. Sanchez-Mora, A. Bielsa, X. Gastaminza, S. Guijarro-Domingo, M. Nogueira, N. Gomez-Barros, S. Kreiker, S. Gross-Lesch, C. P. Jacob, K. P. Lesch, A. Reif, S. Johansson, K. J. Plessen, P. M. Knappskog, J. Haavik, X. Estivill, M. Casas, M. Bayes, and B. Cormand. 2009.
 "Case-control study of six genes asymmetrically expressed in the two cerebral hemispheres: association of BAIAP2 with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder." *Biol Psychiatry* 66 (10):926-34. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2009.06.024.

- Ribases, M., J. A. Ramos-Quiroga, C. Sanchez-Mora, R. Bosch, V. Richarte, G. Palomar, X. Gastaminza, A. Bielsa, M. Arcos-Burgos, M. Muenke, F. X. Castellanos, B. Cormand, M. Bayes, and M. Casas. 2011. "Contribution of LPHN3 to the genetic susceptibility to ADHD in adulthood: a replication study." *Genes Brain Behav* 10 (2):149-57. doi: 10.1111/j.1601-183X.2010.00649.x.
- Robinson, A., S. Escuin, K. Doudney, M. Vekemans, R. E. Stevenson, N. D. Greene, A. J. Copp, and P. Stanier. 2012. "Mutations in the planar cell polarity genes CELSR1 and SCRIB are associated with the severe neural tube defect craniorachischisis." *Hum Mutat* 33 (2):440-7. doi: 10.1002/humu.21662.
- Robinson, P. R., G. B. Cohen, E. A. Zhukovsky, and D. D. Oprian. 1992. "Constitutively active mutants of rhodopsin." *Neuron* 9 (4):719-25.
- Roth, B. L., and W. K. Kroeze. 2015. "Integrated Approaches for Genome-wide Interrogation of the Druggable Non-olfactory G Protein-coupled Receptor Superfamily." J Biol Chem 290 (32):19471-7. doi: 10.1074/jbc.R115.654764.
- Rovati, G. E., V. Capra, and R. R. Neubig. 2007. "The highly conserved DRY motif of class A G protein-coupled receptors: beyond the ground state." *Mol Pharmacol* 71 (4):959-64. doi: 10.1124/mol.106.029470.
- Safaee, M., A. J. Clark, M. C. Oh, M. E. Ivan, O. Bloch, G. Kaur, M. Z. Sun, J. M. Kim, T. Oh, M. S. Berger, and A. T. Parsa. 2013. "Overexpression of CD97 confers an invasive phenotype in glioblastoma cells and is associated with decreased survival of glioblastoma patients." *PLoS One* 8 (4):e62765. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0062765.
- Salzman, G. S., S. D. Ackerman, C. Ding, A. Koide, K. Leon, R. Luo, H. M. Stoveken, C. G. Fernandez, G. G. Tall, X. Piao, K. R. Monk, S. Koide, and D. Arac. 2016.
 "Structural Basis for Regulation of GPR56/ADGRG1 by Its Alternatively Spliced Extracellular Domains." *Neuron* 91 (6):1292-304. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2016.08.022.
- Sawallisch, C., K. Berhorster, A. Disanza, S. Mantoani, M. Kintscher, L. Stoenica, A. Dityatev, S. Sieber, S. Kindler, F. Morellini, M. Schweizer, T. M. Boeckers, M. Korte, G. Scita, and H. J. Kreienkamp. 2009. "The insulin receptor substrate of 53 kDa (IRSp53) limits hippocampal synaptic plasticity." *J Biol Chem* 284 (14):9225-36. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M808425200.
- Scholz, N., J. Gehring, C. Guan, D. Ljaschenko, R. Fischer, V. Lakshmanan, R. J. Kittel, and T. Langenhan. 2015. "The adhesion GPCR latrophilin/CIRL shapes mechanosensation." *Cell Rep* 11 (6):866-74. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2015.04.008.
- Scholz, N., K. R. Monk, R. J. Kittel, and T. Langenhan. 2016. "Adhesion GPCRs as a Putative Class of Metabotropic Mechanosensors." *Handb Exp Pharmacol* 234:221-247. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-41523-9 10.

- Schoneberg, T., A. Schulz, H. Biebermann, T. Hermsdorf, H. Rompler, and K. Sangkuhl. 2004. "Mutant G-protein-coupled receptors as a cause of human diseases." *Pharmacol Ther* 104 (3):173-206. doi: 10.1016/j.pharmthera.2004.08.008.
- Shaw, G., S. Morse, M. Ararat, and F. L. Graham. 2002. "Preferential transformation of human neuronal cells by human adenoviruses and the origin of HEK 293 cells." *FASEB J* 16 (8):869-71. doi: 10.1096/fj.01-0995fje.
- Shenker, A., L. Laue, S. Kosugi, J. J. Merendino, Jr., T. Minegishi, and G. B. Cutler, Jr. 1993. "A constitutively activating mutation of the luteinizing hormone receptor in familial male precocious puberty." *Nature* 365 (6447):652-4. doi: 10.1038/365652a0.
- Shetty, A. C., P. Athri, K. Mondal, V. L. Horner, K. M. Steinberg, V. Patel, T. Caspary, D. J. Cutler, and M. E. Zwick. 2010. "SeqAnt: a web service to rapidly identify and annotate DNA sequence variations." *BMC Bioinformatics* 11:471. doi: 10.1186/1471-2105-11-471.
- Shi, L., Z. Zhang, and B. Su. 2016. "Sex Biased Gene Expression Profiling of Human Brains at Major Developmental Stages." *Sci Rep* 6:21181. doi: 10.1038/srep21181.
- Shima, Y., S. Y. Kawaguchi, K. Kosaka, M. Nakayama, M. Hoshino, Y. Nabeshima, T. Hirano, and T. Uemura. 2007. "Opposing roles in neurite growth control by two seven-pass transmembrane cadherins." *Nat Neurosci* 10 (8):963-9. doi: 10.1038/nn1933.
- Shin, D., S. T. Lin, Y. H. Fu, and L. J. Ptacek. 2013. "Very large G protein-coupled receptor 1 regulates myelin-associated glycoprotein via Galphas/Galphaqmediated protein kinases A/C." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 110 (47):19101-6. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1318501110.
- Shiratsuchi, T., H. Nishimori, H. Ichise, Y. Nakamura, and T. Tokino. 1997. "Cloning and characterization of BAI2 and BAI3, novel genes homologous to brainspecific angiogenesis inhibitor 1 (BAI1)." *Cytogenet Cell Genet* 79 (1-2):103-8.
- Sigoillot, S. M., K. Iyer, F. Binda, I. Gonzalez-Calvo, M. Talleur, G. Vodjdani, P. Isope, and F. Selimi. 2015. "The Secreted Protein C1QL1 and Its Receptor BAI3 Control the Synaptic Connectivity of Excitatory Inputs Converging on Cerebellar Purkinje Cells." *Cell Rep.* doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2015.01.034.
- Silva, J. P., V. G. Lelianova, Y. S. Ermolyuk, N. Vysokov, P. G. Hitchen, O. Berninghausen, M. A. Rahman, A. Zangrandi, S. Fidalgo, A. G. Tonevitsky, A. Dell, K. E. Volynski, and Y. A. Ushkaryov. 2011. "Latrophilin 1 and its endogenous ligand Lasso/teneurin-2 form a high-affinity transsynaptic receptor pair with signaling capabilities." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 108 (29):12113-8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1019434108.

- Singh, A., M. E. Hildebrand, E. Garcia, and T. P. Snutch. 2010. "The transient receptor potential channel antagonist SKF96365 is a potent blocker of low-voltageactivated T-type calcium channels." *Br J Pharmacol* 160 (6):1464-75. doi: 10.1111/j.1476-5381.2010.00786.x.
- Smrcka, A. V. 2008. "G protein betagamma subunits: central mediators of G proteincoupled receptor signaling." *Cell Mol Life Sci* 65 (14):2191-214. doi: 10.1007/s00018-008-8006-5.
- Sokolowski, J. D., S. L. Nobles, D. S. Heffron, D. Park, K. S. Ravichandran, and J. W. Mandell. 2011. "Brain-specific angiogenesis inhibitor-1 expression in astrocytes and neurons: implications for its dual function as an apoptotic engulfment receptor." *Brain Behav Immun* 25 (5):915-21. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2010.09.021.
- Soltau, M., K. Berhorster, S. Kindler, F. Buck, D. Richter, and H. J. Kreienkamp. 2004.
 "Insulin receptor substrate of 53 kDa links postsynaptic shank to PSD-95." J Neurochem 90 (3):659-65. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2004.02523.x.
- Stacey, M., G. W. Chang, J. Q. Davies, M. J. Kwakkenbos, R. D. Sanderson, J. Hamann, S. Gordon, and H. H. Lin. 2003. "The epidermal growth factor-like domains of the human EMR2 receptor mediate cell attachment through chondroitin sulfate glycosaminoglycans." *Blood* 102 (8):2916-24. doi: 10.1182/blood-2002-11-3540.
- Stacey, M., H. Lin, S. Gordon, and A. J. McKnight. 2000. "LNB-TM7, a group of seven-transmembrane proteins related to family-B G-protein-coupled receptors." *Trends Biochem Sci* 25 (6):284-9.
- Stephenson, J. R., K. J. Paavola, S. A. Schaefer, B. Kaur, E. G. Van Meir, and R. A. Hall. 2013. "Brain-specific angiogenesis inhibitor-1 signaling, regulation, and enrichment in the postsynaptic density." *J Biol Chem* 288 (31):22248-56. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M113.489757.
- Stephenson, J. R., R. H. Purcell, and R. A. Hall. 2014. "The BAI subfamily of adhesion GPCRs: synaptic regulation and beyond." *Trends Pharmacol Sci* 35 (4):208-15. doi: 10.1016/j.tips.2014.02.002.
- Stephenson, R. P. 1956. "A modification of receptor theory." *Br J Pharmacol Chemother* 11 (4):379-93.
- Stoveken, H. M., L. L. Bahr, M. W. Anders, A. P. Wojtovich, A. V. Smrcka, and G. G. Tall. 2016. "Dihydromunduletone Is a Small-Molecule Selective Adhesion G Protein-Coupled Receptor Antagonist." *Mol Pharmacol* 90 (3):214-24. doi: 10.1124/mol.116.104828.
- Stoveken, H. M., A. G. Hajduczok, L. Xu, and G. G. Tall. 2015. "Adhesion G proteincoupled receptors are activated by exposure of a cryptic tethered agonist." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 112 (19):6194-9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1421785112.

- Sugita, S., K. Ichtchenko, M. Khvotchev, and T. C. Sudhof. 1998. "alpha-Latrotoxin receptor CIRL/latrophilin 1 (CL1) defines an unusual family of ubiquitous Gprotein-linked receptors. G-protein coupling not required for triggering exocytosis." J Biol Chem 273 (49):32715-24.
- Tang, X., R. Jin, G. Qu, X. Wang, Z. Li, Z. Yuan, C. Zhao, S. Siwko, T. Shi, P. Wang, J. Xiao, M. Liu, and J. Luo. 2013. "GPR116, an adhesion G-protein-coupled receptor, promotes breast cancer metastasis via the Galphaq-p63RhoGEF-Rho GTPase pathway." *Cancer Res* 73 (20):6206-18. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-13-1049.
- Tang, Y., L. A. Hu, W. E. Miller, N. Ringstad, R. A. Hall, J. A. Pitcher, P. DeCamilli, and R. J. Lefkowitz. 1999. "Identification of the endophilins (SH3p4/p8/p13) as novel binding partners for the beta1-adrenergic receptor." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S* A 96 (22):12559-64.
- Tissir, F., and A. M. Goffinet. 2013. "Shaping the nervous system: role of the core planar cell polarity genes." *Nat Rev Neurosci* 14 (8):525-35. doi: 10.1038/nrn3525.
- Tobaben, S., T. C. Sudhof, and B. Stahl. 2000. "The G protein-coupled receptor CL1 interacts directly with proteins of the Shank family." *J Biol Chem* 275 (46):36204-10. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M006448200.
- Toma, C., A. Hervas, N. Balmana, E. Vilella, F. Aguilera, I. Cusco, M. del Campo, R. Caballero, Y. De Diego-Otero, M. Ribases, B. Cormand, and M. Bayes. 2011.
 "Association study of six candidate genes asymmetrically expressed in the two cerebral hemispheres suggests the involvement of BAIAP2 in autism." *J Psychiatr Res* 45 (2):280-2. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2010.09.001.
- Towner, R. A., R. L. Jensen, H. Colman, B. Vaillant, N. Smith, R. Casteel, D. Saunders, D. L. Gillespie, R. Silasi-Mansat, F. Lupu, C. B. Giles, and J. D. Wren. 2013.
 "ELTD1, a potential new biomarker for gliomas." *Neurosurgery* 72 (1):77-90; discussion 91. doi: 10.1227/NEU.0b013e318276b29d.
- Trejo, J., and S. R. Coughlin. 1999. "The cytoplasmic tails of protease-activated receptor-1 and substance P receptor specify sorting to lysosomes versus recycling." *J Biol Chem* 274 (4):2216-24.
- van Wijk, E., B. van der Zwaag, T. Peters, U. Zimmermann, H. Te Brinke, F. F. Kersten, T. Marker, E. Aller, L. H. Hoefsloot, C. W. Cremers, F. P. Cremers, U. Wolfrum, M. Knipper, R. Roepman, and H. Kremer. 2006. "The DFNB31 gene product whirlin connects to the Usher protein network in the cochlea and retina by direct association with USH2A and VLGR1." *Hum Mol Genet* 15 (5):751-65. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddi490.
- Vanhollebeke, B., O. A. Stone, N. Bostaille, C. Cho, Y. Zhou, E. Maquet, A. Gauquier,
 P. Cabochette, S. Fukuhara, N. Mochizuki, J. Nathans, and D. Y. Stainier. 2015.
 "Tip cell-specific requirement for an atypical Gpr124- and Reck-dependent"

Wnt/beta-catenin pathway during brain angiogenesis." *Elife* 4. doi: 10.7554/eLife.06489.

- Vassilatis, D. K., J. G. Hohmann, H. Zeng, F. Li, J. E. Ranchalis, M. T. Mortrud, A. Brown, S. S. Rodriguez, J. R. Weller, A. C. Wright, J. E. Bergmann, and G. A. Gaitanaris. 2003. "The G protein-coupled receptor repertoires of human and mouse." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 100 (8):4903-8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0230374100.
- Violin, J. D., and R. J. Lefkowitz. 2007. "Beta-arrestin-biased ligands at seventransmembrane receptors." *Trends Pharmacol Sci* 28 (8):416-22. doi: 10.1016/j.tips.2007.06.006.
- Waller-Evans, H., S. Promel, T. Langenhan, J. Dixon, D. Zahn, W. H. Colledge, J. Doran, M. B. Carlton, B. Davies, S. A. Aparicio, J. Grosse, and A. P. Russ. 2010.
 "The orphan adhesion-GPCR GPR126 is required for embryonic development in the mouse." *PLoS One* 5 (11):e14047. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0014047.
- Wallis, D., D. S. Hill, I. A. Mendez, L. C. Abbott, R. H. Finnell, P. J. Wellman, and B. Setlow. 2012. "Initial characterization of mice null for Lphn3, a gene implicated in ADHD and addiction." *Brain Res* 1463:85-92. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2012.04.053.
- Wang, J. B., Y. Imai, C. M. Eppler, P. Gregor, C. E. Spivak, and G. R. Uhl. 1993. "mu opiate receptor: cDNA cloning and expression." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 90 (21):10230-4.
- Wang, T., Y. Ward, L. Tian, R. Lake, L. Guedez, W. G. Stetler-Stevenson, and K. Kelly. 2005. "CD97, an adhesion receptor on inflammatory cells, stimulates angiogenesis through binding integrin counterreceptors on endothelial cells." *Blood* 105 (7):2836-44. doi: 10.1182/blood-2004-07-2878.
- Ward, Y., R. Lake, P. L. Martin, K. Killian, P. Salerno, T. Wang, P. Meltzer, M. Merino, S. Y. Cheng, M. Santoro, G. Garcia-Rostan, and K. Kelly. 2013. "CD97 amplifies LPA receptor signaling and promotes thyroid cancer progression in a mouse model." *Oncogene* 32 (22):2726-38. doi: 10.1038/onc.2012.301.
- Ward, Y., R. Lake, J. J. Yin, C. D. Heger, M. Raffeld, P. K. Goldsmith, M. Merino, and K. Kelly. 2011. "LPA receptor heterodimerizes with CD97 to amplify LPAinitiated RHO-dependent signaling and invasion in prostate cancer cells." *Cancer Res* 71 (23):7301-11. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-11-2381.
- Weston, M. D., M. W. Luijendijk, K. D. Humphrey, C. Moller, and W. J. Kimberling. 2004. "Mutations in the VLGR1 gene implicate G-protein signaling in the pathogenesis of Usher syndrome type II." *Am J Hum Genet* 74 (2):357-66. doi: 10.1086/381685.

- White, J. P., C. D. Wrann, R. R. Rao, S. K. Nair, M. P. Jedrychowski, J. S. You, V. Martinez-Redondo, S. P. Gygi, J. L. Ruas, T. A. Hornberger, Z. Wu, D. J. Glass, X. Piao, and B. M. Spiegelman. 2014. "G protein-coupled receptor 56 regulates mechanical overload-induced muscle hypertrophy." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 111 (44):15756-61. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1417898111.
- Wilde, C., L. Fischer, V. Lede, J. Kirchberger, S. Rothemund, T. Schoneberg, and I. Liebscher. 2016. "The constitutive activity of the adhesion GPCR GPR114/ADGRG5 is mediated by its tethered agonist." *FASEB J* 30 (2):666-73. doi: 10.1096/fj.15-276220.
- Xiao, J., H. Jiang, R. Zhang, G. Fan, Y. Zhang, D. Jiang, and H. Li. 2012. "Augmented cardiac hypertrophy in response to pressure overload in mice lacking ELTD1." *PLoS One* 7 (5):e35779. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0035779.
- Xu, L., S. Begum, J. D. Hearn, and R. O. Hynes. 2006. "GPR56, an atypical G proteincoupled receptor, binds tissue transglutaminase, TG2, and inhibits melanoma tumor growth and metastasis." *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 103 (24):9023-8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0602681103.
- Yang, L., G. Chen, S. Mohanty, G. Scott, F. Fazal, A. Rahman, S. Begum, R. O. Hynes, and L. Xu. 2011. "GPR56 Regulates VEGF production and angiogenesis during melanoma progression." *Cancer Res* 71 (16):5558-68. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-4543.
- Yang, L., S. Friedland, N. Corson, and L. Xu. 2014. "GPR56 inhibits melanoma growth by internalizing and degrading its ligand TG2." *Cancer Res* 74 (4):1022-31. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-13-1268.
- Yang, M. Y., M. B. Hilton, S. Seaman, D. C. Haines, K. Nagashima, C. M. Burks, L. Tessarollo, P. T. Ivanova, H. A. Brown, T. M. Umstead, J. Floros, Z. C. Chroneos, and B. St Croix. 2013. "Essential regulation of lung surfactant homeostasis by the orphan G protein-coupled receptor GPR116." *Cell Rep* 3 (5):1457-64. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2013.04.019.
- Zendman, A. J., I. M. Cornelissen, U. H. Weidle, D. J. Ruiter, and G. N. van Muijen. 1999. "TM7XN1, a novel human EGF-TM7-like cDNA, detected with mRNA differential display using human melanoma cell lines with different metastatic potential." *FEBS Lett* 446 (2-3):292-8.
- Zhou, J., D. R. Jones, D. M. Duong, A. I. Levey, J. J. Lah, and J. Peng. 2013. "Proteomic analysis of postsynaptic density in Alzheimer's disease." *Clin Chim Acta* 420:62-8. doi: 10.1016/j.cca.2013.03.016.
- Zhou, Y., and J. Nathans. 2014. "Gpr124 controls CNS angiogenesis and blood-brain barrier integrity by promoting ligand-specific canonical wnt signaling." *Dev Cell* 31 (2):248-56. doi: 10.1016/j.devcel.2014.08.018.

- Zhu, D., S. B. Hunter, P. M. Vertino, and E. G. Van Meir. 2011. "Overexpression of MBD2 in glioblastoma maintains epigenetic silencing and inhibits the antiangiogenic function of the tumor suppressor gene BAI1." *Cancer Res* 71 (17):5859-70. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-11-1157.
- Zhu, D., C. Li, A. M. Swanson, R. M. Villalba, J. Guo, Z. Zhang, S. Matheny, T. Murakami, J. R. Stephenson, S. Daniel, M. Fukata, R. A. Hall, J. J. Olson, G. N. Neigh, Y. Smith, D. G. Rainnie, and E. G. Van Meir. 2015. "BAI1 regulates spatial learning and synaptic plasticity in the hippocampus." *J Clin Invest* 125 (4):1497-508. doi: 10.1172/JCI74603.
- Zolot, R. S., S. Basu, and R. P. Million. 2013. "Antibody-drug conjugates." *Nat Rev* Drug Discov 12 (4):259-60. doi: 10.1038/nrd3980.